IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY SOUTHERN DIVISION AT PIKEVILLE

| ARNETIA JOYCE ROBINSON, | |) |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|--------|
| | Plaintiff, |) |
| v. | |) |
| THE FEDERAL HOUSIN AGENCY, et al., | NG FINANCE |)) |
| | Defendants. |) |

Case No. 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA

ELECTRONICALLY FILED

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY'S MOTION TO DISMISS THE COMPLAINT

The defendant, the Department of the Treasury ("Treasury"), hereby moves to dismiss the

amended complaint pursuant to Rule 12(b)(1) and 12(b)(6) of the Federal Rules of Civil

Procedure. The reasons for this motion are set forth in the attached memorandum.

Dated: January 11, 2016

Respectfully submitted,

BENJAMIN C. MIZER Principal Deputy Assistant Attorney General

KERRY B. HARVEY United States Attorney

DIANE KELLEHER Assistant Branch Director

<u>/s/Thomas D. Zimpleman</u> DEEPTHY KISHORE THOMAS D. ZIMPLEMAN U.S. Department of Justice Civil Division, Federal Programs Branch 20 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20530 (202) 514-8095 thomas.d.zimpleman@usdoj.gov

Attorneys for Defendant U.S. Department of the Treasury

<u>Certificate of Service</u>

I hereby certify that on January 11, 2016, I electronically filed the foregoing with the Clerk of the Court using the ECF system. To my knowledge, a copy of this document will be served on the parties or attorneys of record through the ECF system.

> /s/Thomas D. Zimpleman THOMAS D. ZIMPLEMAN U.S. Department of Justice Civil Division, Federal Programs Branch 20 Massachusetts Ave. NW Washington, D.C. 20530 (202) 514-8095 thomas.d.zimpleman@usdoj.gov

IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY SOUTHERN DIVISION AT PIKEVILLE

| ARNETIA JOYCE ROBINSON, |) | |
|-----------------------------|---|------------------------------|
| |) | |
| Plaintiff, |) | |
| V. |) | Case No. 7:15-cv-109-ART-EBA |
| |) | |
| THE FEDERAL HOUSING FINANCE |) | |
| AGENCY, et al., |) | ELECTRONICALLY FILED |
| Defendants. |) | |

DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY'S MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT OF ITS MOTION TO DISMISS THE COMPLAINT

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 2 of 48 - Page ID#: 272

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| INTROI | DUCTION | 1 |
|----------------|--|---|
| BACKG | ROUND | 3 |
| I. | Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac | 3 |
| II. | Treasury's Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements with the GSEs | 5 |
| III. | This Suit | 9 |
| LEGAL | STANDARD | 9 |
| ARGUN | 1ENT |) |
| I. | HERA's Jurisdiction-Withdrawal Provision Bars Plaintiff's Claims | 1 |
| A. autl | The jurisdiction-withdrawal provision effects "a sweeping ouster" of judicial hority to grant equitable remedies | 2 |
| B. Am | FHFA acted within the scope of its statutory authority when it agreed to the Third endment | 4 |
| C. Tre | HERA's jurisdiction-withdrawal provision applies to plaintiff's claims against asury | 8 |
| D. Am | Treasury did not exceed its authority under HERA when it entered into the Third endment | 0 |
| E. The | Recent Legislation Confirms that Treasury and FHFA Acted Within the Scope of eir Authority Under HERA | 3 |
| II. | HERA's Shareholder Rights Provision Independently Bars Plaintiff's Claims | 7 |
| А. | Plaintiff's claims are derivative claims | 7 |
| B. | There is no exception to the bar on shareholder suits that would apply here |) |
| C. is, i | There is no conflict-of-interest exception to HERA's bar on derivative suits and there n any event, no conflict | |
| D. clai | Even assuming that jurisdiction over plaintiff's claim exists, plaintiff's fiduciary duty m is baseless | |
| III. in Thi | Plaintiff is Barred by the Doctrine of Issue Preclusion From Pursuing Derivative Claim s Case | |
| CONCL | USION | 9 |

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 3 of 48 - Page ID#: 273

TABLE OF AUTHORITIES

Federal Cases

| 2815 Grand Realty Corp. v. Goose Creek Energy, Inc., 656 F. Supp. 2d 707 (E.D. Ky. 2009) | 27 |
|---|---------------|
| American General Ins. Co. v. Equitable General Corp., 493 F. Supp. 721 (E.D. Va. 1980) | |
| <i>Am. Telecom Co. v. Republic of Lebanon</i> , 501 F.3d 534 (6th Cir. 2007) | 9 |
| Ameristar Fin. Serv. Co. v. United States, 75 Fed. Cl. 807 (2007) | 17 |
| Arduini v. Hart, 774 F.3d 622 (9th Cir. 2014) | |
| Ashcroft v. Iqbal, 556 U.S. 662 (2009) | 10 |
| Bank of America Nat'l Ass'n v. Colonial Bank, 604 F.3d 1239 (11th Cir. 2010) | 12, 13 |
| Bell Atl. Corp. v. Twombly, 550 U.S. 544 (2007) | 10, 24 |
| Colo. River Water Conservation Dist. v. United States, 424 U.S. 800 (1976) | 1 |
| Commodities Export Co. v. U.S. Customs Serv., 957 F.2d 223 (6th Cir. 1992) | |
| Cont'l W. Ins. Co. v. Fed. Hous. Fin. Agency, 83 F. Supp. 3d 828 (S.D. Iowa 2015) | 1, 11, 15, 39 |
| <i>Cnty of Sonoma v. FHFA</i> , 710 F.3d 987 (9th Cir. 2013) | 15 |
| <i>Cowin v. Bresler</i> , 741 F.2d 410 (D.C. Cir. 1984) | |
| Davis v. Devine, 736 F.2d 1108 (6th Cir. 1984) | |
| Delta Sav. Bank v. United States, 265 F.3d 1017 (9th Cir. 2001) | |
| <i>Dittmer Props., L.P. v. FDIC,</i> 708 F.3d 1011 (8th Cir. 2013) | 19 |

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 4 of 48 - Page ID#: 274

| Dole Food Co. v. Patrickson, 538 U.S. 468 (2003) | 7 |
|--|----|
| <i>FHFA v. City of Chicago</i> , 962 F. Supp. 2d 1044 (N.D. Ill. 2013)1 | 4 |
| First Hartford Corp. Pension Plan & Trust v. United States, 194 F.3d 1279 (Fed. Cir. 1999) | 4 |
| <i>Freeman v. FDIC</i> , 56 F.3d 1394 (D.C. Cir. 1995)12, 1 | 3 |
| Gail C. Sweeney Estate Marital Trust on behalf of Fed. Nat'l Mortgage Ass'n v. U.S. Treasury Dep't, 68 F. Supp. 3d 116 (D.D.C. 2014) | 3 |
| Gentek Bldg. Prods. v. Sherwin-Williams Co., 491 F.3d 320 (6th Cir. 2007) | .9 |
| Hamilton's Bogarts, Inc. v. Michigan, 501 F.3d 644 (6th Cir. 2007) | 7 |
| Helwig v. Vencor, Inc., 210 F.3d 612 (6th Cir. 2000) | .8 |
| Henik ex rel. LaBranche & Co. v. LaBranche, 433 F. Supp. 2d 372 (S.D.N.Y. 2006) | 7 |
| Hill v. Potter, 352 F.3d 1142 (7th Cir. 2003) | 7 |
| Hindes v. FDIC, 137 F.3d 148 (3d Cir. 1998)16, 1 | 9 |
| In re Fed. Home Loan Mortg. Corp. Derivative Litig., 643 F. Supp. 2d 790 (E.D. Va. 2009) aff'd sub nom. La. Mun. Police Employees Ret. Sys. v. FHFA, 434 F. App'x 188 (4th Cir. 2011)1 | 9 |
| Isquith v. Caremark Int'l, 136 F.3d 531 (7th Cir. 1998)2 | 1 |
| Jacobson v. AEG Capital Corp., 50 F.3d 1493 (9th Cir. 1995)2 | 2 |
| Kamen v. Kemper Fin. Servs., 500 U.S. 90 (1991)2 | 8 |
| <i>Katz v. Gerardi</i> , 655 F.3d 1212 (10th Cir. 2011)2 | 2 |

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 5 of 48 - Page ID#: 275

| <i>Kellmer v. Raines</i> , 674 F.3d 848 (D.C. Cir. 2012) |
|--|
| Kuriakose v. Fed. Home Loan Mortgage Corp., 674 F. Supp. 2d 483 (S.D.N.Y. 2009) |
| Leon County v. Fed. Hous. Fin. Agency, 816 F. Supp. 2d 1205 (N.D. Fla. 2011) |
| <i>Levin v. Miller</i> , 763 F.3d 667 (7th Cir. 2014) |
| <i>Long v. Insight Communs. of Cent. Ohio, L.L.C.,</i> 804 F.3d 791 (6th Cir. 2015)10 |
| Massachusetts v. Fed. Hous. Fin. Agency, 54 F. Supp. 3d 94 (D. Mass. 2014) |
| <i>Mezibov v. Allen,</i> 411 F.3d 712 (6th Cir. 2005)10 |
| Montana v. United States, 440 U.S. 147 (1979) |
| Motor Vehicle Mfrs. Ass'n v. State Farm Mut. Auto. Ins. Co., 463 U.S. 29 (1983) |
| <i>N. Haven Bd. of Educ. v. Bell,</i> 456 U.S. 512 (1982)24, 25 |
| Nathan v. Rowan, 651 F.2d 1223 (6th Cir. 1981) |
| <i>Nat'l Trust for Historic Pres. v. FDIC</i> , 21 F.3d 469 (D.C. Cir. 1994) |
| O'Bryan v. Holy See, |
| 556 F.3d 361 (6th Cir. 2009)10 |
| <i>Ohio Nat'l Life Ins. Co. v. United States</i> , 922 F.2d 320 (6th Cir. 1990) |
| Pareto v. FDIC, 139 F.3d 696 (9th Cir. 1998)29, 32 |
| Perry Capital L.L.C. v. Lew, 70 F. Supp. 3d 208 (D.D.C. 2014) passim |
| In re Sonus Networks, Inc., S'holder Derivative Litig. 499 F.3d 47 (1st Cir. 2007) |

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 6 of 48 - Page ID#: 276

| <i>Pullman-Peabody Co. v. Joy Mfg.</i> , 662 F. Supp. 32 (D.N.J. 1986) | |
|---|------------|
| <i>Rifkin v. Bear Stearns & Co.</i> , 248 F.3d 628 (7th Cir. 2001) | |
| Sax v. World Wide Press, Inc., 809 F.2d 610 (9th Cir. 1987) | |
| <i>Smith v. SEC</i> , 129 F.3d 356 (6th Cir. 1997) | 1, 39 |
| St. Clair Shores Gen. Emples. Ret. Sys. v. Eibeler, 745 F. Supp. 2d 303 (S.D.N.Y. 2010) | |
| <i>Starr Int'l v. FRB</i> , 742 F.3d 37 (2d Cir. 2014) | |
| <i>Starr Int'l v. FRB</i> , 906 F. Supp. 2d 202 (S.D.N.Y. 2012) | |
| <i>Taylor v. Sturgell</i> , 553 U.S. 880 (2008) | |
| Telematics Int'l v. NEMLC Leasing Corp., 967 F.2d 703 (1st Cir. 1992) | |
| <i>Tellabs, Inc. v. Makor Issues & Rights, Ltd.,</i> 551 U.S. 308, 127 S. Ct. 2499, 168 L. Ed. 2d 179 (2007) | 3 |
| Town of Babylon v. Fed. Hous. Fin. Agency, 699 F.3d 221 (2d Cir. 2012) | 12, 13, 15 |
| United Liberty Life Ins. Co. v. Ryan, 985 F.2d 1320 (6th Cir. 1993) | 2, 12 |
| United States v. Colahan, 635 F.2d 564 (6th Cir. 1980) | 24, 26 |
| United States v. LTV Corp., 746 F.2d 51 (D.C. Cir. 1984) | |
| United States v. Rutherford, 442 U.S. 544 (1979) | |
| <i>Ward v. Resolution Tr. Corp.</i> , 996 F.2d 99 (5th Cir. 1993) | 13, 14 |
| <i>Warren v. Mfrs. Nat'l Bank</i> , 759 F.2d 542 (6th Cir. 1985) | |

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 7 of 48 - Page ID#: 277

| <i>Young v. Tennessee Valley Auth.</i> , 606 F.2d 143 (6th Cir. 1979)26 |
|--|
| State Cases |
| Americas Mining Corp. v. Theriault, 51 A.3d 1213 (Del. 2012) |
| <i>Feldman v. Cutaia,</i> 951 A.2d 727 (Del. 2008)29 |
| <i>Gentile v. Rossette,</i> 906 A.2d 91 (Del. 2006) |
| In re Sea-Land Corp. S'holders Litig., No. Civ. A. No. 8453, 1987 WL 11283 (Del. Ch. 1987) |
| Ivanhoe Partners v. Newmont Mining Corp., 535 A.2d 1334 (Del. 1987) |
| <i>Remora Invs., L.L.C. v. Orr,</i> 673 S.E.2d 845 (Va. 2009) |
| Superior Vision Servs. v. ReliaStar Life Ins. Co., No. Civ. A. 1668-N, 2006 WL 2521426 (Del. Ch. Aug. 25, 2006) |
| <i>Tooley v. Donaldson, Lufkin, & Jenrette, Inc.,</i> 845 A.2d 1031 (Del. 2004) |
| Federal Statutes |
| 12 U.S.C. § 1455 passim |
| 12 U.S.C. § 1719 passim |
| 12 U.S.C. § 1821 passim |
| 12 U.S.C. § 4501 |
| 12 U.S.C. § 4617 passim |

Other Sources

| Black's Law Dicti | onary | |
|-------------------|-------|---|
| (9th ed. 2009) | | ; |

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 8 of 48 - Page ID#: 278

INTRODUCTION

As was the case with the numerous lawsuits that preceded it, the claims in this suit fail for lack of jurisdiction and, further, fail to state a claim. The plaintiff in this case is a common shareholder in the Federal National Mortgage Association ("Fannie Mae") and the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation ("Freddie Mac") (collectively, "the GSEs"). She filed her complaint against the Department of the Treasury ("Treasury") and the Federal Housing Finance Agency ("FHFA") more than two years after another group of plaintiffs filed ten lawsuits in the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia challenging Treasury's Third Amendment to its preferred stock purchase agreement with the GSEs (the "Third Amendment"), and more than a year after the district court dismissed those ten consolidated lawsuits in an opinion that comprehensively rejected all of the legal theories that plaintiff recycles in her complaint, and more than six months after yet another district court concurred in that dismissal. See Perry Capital LLC v. Lew, 70 F. Supp. 3d 208 (D.D.C. 2014); Cont'l W. Ins. Co. v. Fed. Hous. Fin. Agency, 83 F. Supp. 3d 828, 840 n.6 (S.D. Iowa 2015). In the Sixth Circuit, as in the other circuits, "the general principle is to avoid duplicative litigation." Smith v. SEC, 129 F.3d 356, 361 (6th Cir. 1997) (quoting Colo. River Water Conservation Dist. v. United States, 424 U.S. 800, 817 (1976)). The plaintiff gives the Court no reason why her complaint should not be dismissed pursuant to Rule 12, just as the earlier complaints in these hydra-headed cases were dismissed.

Two separate HERA provisions bar plaintiff's challenges to FHFA's and Treasury's decision to enter into the Third Amendment. First, HERA's sweeping jurisdiction-withdrawal provision, 12 U.S.C. § 4617(f), independently precludes a court from taking "any action to restrain or affect the exercise of powers or functions of [FHFA] as a conservator or a receiver."

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 9 of 48 - Page ID#: 279

The Sixth Circuit, like every other circuit to consider the issue, has held that a materially identical provision of the Financial Institutions Reform, Recovery, and Enforcement Act ("FIRREA") deprives courts of subject matter jurisdiction over challenges to the actions of a conservator or receiver. *United Liberty Life Ins. Co. v. Ryan*, 985 F.2d 1320, 1329 (6th Cir. 1993). Plaintiff cannot evade the jurisdiction-withdrawal provision by naming Treasury as well as FHFA as a defendant. An injunction against either party would "restrain or affect" the exercise of the conservator's powers.

Second, HERA's transfer-of-shareholder-rights provision, 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i), bars plaintiff's suit. Under HERA, the conservator succeeded to "all rights, titles, powers, and privileges of the [GSEs], and of any stockholder[.]" *Id.* This provision "plainly transfers shareholders' ability to bring derivative suits—a 'right[], title[], power[], [or] privilege'—to FHFA." *Kellmer v. Raines*, 674 F.3d 848, 850 (D.C. Cir. 2012). Plaintiff's claims assert injury to the GSEs; plaintiff suffers her alleged injury derivatively as a shareholder, and her suit falls squarely within the transfer-of-shareholder-rights provision.¹

Third, plaintiff's claims are derivative in nature and thus barred under the doctrine of issue preclusion. Derivative claims have already been resolved against the GSEs' shareholders in earlier litigation, and that result requires dismissal of the derivative claims in this case.

¹ Plaintiffs' Amended Complaint was filed under seal since it quotes from and incorporates information that is subject to a protective order in ongoing litigation in the Court of Federal Claims. *See* Second Amended Protective Order, *Fairholme Funds v. United States*, Case No. 13-465 (filed July 9, 2013), ECF No. 256; *see also* Order, Dec. 29, 2015, ECF No. 16 (minute order granting unopposed motion to file under seal). The Department of the Treasury's motion to dismiss does not quote from or specifically describe discovery material produced in the Court of Federal Claims, and so it is being filed on the public docket.

BACKGROUND

I. FANNIE MAE AND FREDDIE MAC

Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac are government-sponsored enterprises, chartered by Congress, that provide liquidity to the mortgage market by purchasing residential loans from banks and other lenders, thereby facilitating the ability of lenders to make additional loans. *See* First Amended Complaint for Declaratory and Injunctive Relief, Dec. 29, 2015, ECF No. 17 ("Am. Compl.") ¶ 2. These entities, which own or guarantee trillions of dollars of residential mortgages and MBS, have played a key role in housing finance and the U.S. economy.

Throughout the first half of 2008, the GSEs suffered multi-billion dollar losses on their mortgage portfolios and guarantees. *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 38. By the end of 2008, Fannie Mae had lost \$58.7 billion and Freddie Mac had lost \$50.1 billion. *See* N. ERIC WEISS, CONG. RESEARCH SERV., RL34661, FANNIE MAE'S AND FREDDIE MAC'S FINANCIAL PROBLEMS at 2 (Aug. 10, 2012) (cited in Am. Compl. ¶ 61).²

"By 2008, the United States economy faced dire straits, in large part due to a massive decline within the national housing market. . . . Given the systemic danger that a Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac collapse posed to the already fragile national economy, among other housing market-related perils, Congress enacted the Housing and Economic Recovery Act on July 30, 2008." *Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 215 (citing Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 ("HERA"), Pub. L. No. 110-289, 122 Stat. 2654 (2008)); *see also* Am. Compl. ¶ 4. HERA

² Documents incorporated within a complaint by reference are considered part of the pleadings, and may be cited in this motion to dismiss, which raises a facial challenge to whether the complaint has stated any claim over which this Court has subject-matter jurisdiction. *See Tellabs, Inc. v. Makor Issues & Rights, Ltd.*, 551 U.S. 308, 322 (2007) (discussing "sources courts ordinarily examine when ruling on Rule 12(b)(6) motions to dismiss," including "documents incorporated into the complaint by reference.").

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 11 of 48 - Page ID#: 281

created the Federal Housing Finance Agency ("FHFA"), an independent federal agency, to supervise and regulate Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, and the Federal Home Loan Banks. 12 U.S.C. § 4501 *et seq.* (Previously, the GSEs had been regulated by the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight. *See* Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and Soundness Act of 1992, Pub. L. No. 102-550, §§ 1301-1395, 106 Stat. 3672, 3941-4012).

HERA also granted the Director of FHFA the discretionary authority to place Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac in conservatorship or receivership "for the purpose of reorganizing, rehabilitating, or winding up the affairs of a regulated entity." 12 U.S.C. § 4617(a)(2). The statute provides that, upon its appointment as the conservator or receiver, FHFA would "immediately succeed to … rights, titles, powers, and privileges of the regulated entity, and of any stockholder, officer, or director of such regulated entity with respect to the regulated entity and the assets of the regulated entity." *Id.* § 4617(b)(2)(A). The statute accords the conservator the power to "operate" and "conduct all business" of the GSEs, *id.* § 4617(b)(2)(B), including the power to take such action as may be "appropriate to carry on the business of the regulated entity and preserve and conserve the assets and property of the regulated entity," *id.* § 4617(b)(2)(D), and to "transfer or sell" any of the GSEs' assets or liabilities, *id.* § 4617(b)(2)(G).

HERA also amended the statutory charters of the GSEs to grant the Secretary of the Treasury the authority to purchase "any obligations and other securities" issued by the GSEs "on such terms and conditions as the Secretary may determine and in such amounts as the Secretary may determine," provided that Treasury and the GSEs reached a "mutual agreement" for such a purchase. *See* 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(1)(A) (Fannie Mae); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(1)(A) (Freddie Mac). Treasury was required to determine, prior to exercising this purchase authority, that the purchase was necessary to "provide stability to the financial markets," "prevent disruptions" in mortgage

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 12 of 48 - Page ID#: 282

financing, and "protect the taxpayer." *Id.* § 1719(g)(1)(B) (Fannie Mae); *id.* § 1455(l)(1)(B) (Freddie Mac). This purchase authority would expire on December 31, 2009, *id.* § 1719(g)(4); *id.* § 1455(l)(4), but the statute expressly stated that Treasury would retain the power to exercise its rights with respect to previously-purchased securities after that sunset date, *id.*

§ 1719(g)(2)(D); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(2)(D).

In early September 2008, FHFA Director James Lockhart appointed FHFA as the conservator of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac. *FHFA Fact Sheet: Questions and Answers on Conservatorship* at 1 (http://www.fhfa.gov/Media/PublicAffairs/Pages/Fact-Sheet-Questions-and-Answers-on-Conservatorship.aspx) (cited in Am. Compl. ¶ 47). At that time, the GSEs' financial exposure on their combined guaranteed mortgage-backed securities and debt outstanding totaled more than \$5.4 trillion, and their net worth and public stock prices had fallen sharply. *Id.* at 1.

II. TREASURY'S SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENTS WITH THE GSES

Also in September 2008, Treasury used its authority to purchase securities issued by the GSEs. *See* Am. Compl. ¶¶ 50-51. Treasury entered into Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements (the "PSPAs") with each GSE, through FHFA as conservator. *See* Exhibit A, Amended and Restated Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements (cited in, *e.g.*, Am. Compl. ¶ 50). Under the PSPAs, Treasury committed to advance funds to each GSE for each quarter in which the GSE's liabilities exceeded its assets, in accordance with GAAP, so as to maintain the positive net worth of that enterprise. If a draw was needed, FHFA submitted a request to Treasury to allow the GSE to draw on the funds committed under its PSPA. Treasury would then provide funds sufficient to eliminate any net worth deficit. *See* Fannie Mae PSPA § 2.1, 2.2; Freddie Mac PSPA §§ 2.1, 2.2.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 13 of 48 - Page ID#: 283

As of August 8, 2012, Fannie Mae had drawn \$116.15 billion and Freddie Mac had drawn \$71.34 billion from Treasury. *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 132. Under the terms of the PSPAs, these draws were necessary to maintain the positive net worth of each company. HERA required that the GSEs be placed into mandatory receivership and liquidation if they did not maintain a positive net worth. *See* 12 U.S.C. § 4617(a)(4)(A) (FHFA must place the GSE in receivership if the obligations of the GSE exceed its assets for 60 calendar days).

Treasury's statutory authority to provide funding to the GSEs required that the investment "protect the taxpayer." 12 U.S.C. § 1455(*l*)(1)(C); *id.* § 1719(g)(1)(C). In exchange for the continuing funding commitment that it provided to the GSEs, Treasury received senior preferred stock with a liquidation preference,³ warrants to purchase 79.9 percent of each GSE's common stock, and entitlement to periodic commitment fees. Am. Compl. ¶¶ 8, 102; Fannie Mae PSPA §§ 3.1-3.4; Freddie Mac PSPA §§ 3.1-3.4. The value of the liquidation preference on Treasury's senior preferred stock was \$1 billion from each GSE, and it increased dollar-for-dollar as either Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac drew on its PSPA funding. Fannie Mae PSPA § 3.3; Freddie Mac PSPA § 3.1.3.3, Freddie Mac PSPA § 3.1, 3.3. Currently, Treasury has a combined liquidation preference of \$189.5 billion for the two GSEs. (This reflects approximately \$187.5 billion in draws, plus the initial \$2 billion in liquidation preference.) *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 133.

Treasury also received quarterly dividends on the total amount of its senior preferred stock. Am. Compl. ¶ 98. Prior to the Third Amendment, the GSEs paid dividends at an annual

³ A liquidation preference is "[a] preferred shareholder's right, once the corporation is liquidated, to receive a specified distribution before common shareholders receive anything." Black's Law Dictionary 1298 (9th ed. 2009).

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 14 of 48 - Page ID#: 284

rate of ten percent of their respective liquidation preferences. Exhibit B, Fannie Mae Senior Preferred Stock Certificate § 5; Freddie Mac Senior Preferred Stock Certificate § 5 (cited in Am. Compl. ¶ 63). (The quarterly dividend payment thus amounted to 2.5% of the liquidation preference, or \$19 billion per year.) The original PSPAs also restricted dividend payments to all shareholders because they were subordinate to Treasury in the capital structure. Fannie Mae PSPA § 5.1; Freddie Mac PSPA § 5.1. Under these agreements, the GSEs cannot pay or declare a dividend to subordinate shareholders without the prior written consent of Treasury for so long as Treasury holds any unredeemed preferred stock. *Id.* Nor may the GSEs "set aside any amount for any such purpose" without the prior written consent of Treasury. *Id.*

The PSPAs also required the GSEs to pay a periodic commitment fee to Treasury beginning on March 31, 2010. Am. Compl. ¶ 62; Fannie Mae PSPA §§ 3.1, 3.2; Freddie Mac PSPA §§ 3.1, 3.2. The periodic commitment fee "is intended to fully compensate [Treasury] for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2009." *Id.* The amount of the fee was to be "determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect," as mutually agreed between Treasury and the GSEs, in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve. *Id.* While the fee was initially to be set by December 31, 2009, the PSPAs (as amended) permitted Treasury, in its sole discretion, to waive the fee for up to one year at a time based on conditions in the mortgage market. Am. Compl. ¶ 62. Treasury and FHFA delayed implementation of the periodic commitment fee until December 31, 2010. Exhibit C, Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Freddie Mac PSPA (Dec. 24, 2009) (cited in Am. Compl. ¶ 67). Treasury then waived the periodic commitment fee in 2011 and 2012. Am. Compl. ¶ 102.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 15 of 48 - Page ID#: 285

Treasury's rights under the PSPAs – its receipt of senior preferred stock with accompanying dividend rights, warrants to purchase common stock, and the right to set commitment fees – reflected the expansive nature of the commitment it had made to the GSEs. The PSPAs were amended twice – first to raise the funding commitment for each GSE from \$100 billion to \$200 billion, and then, in the Second Amendment, to raise the commitment according to a formula that would become capped at the end of 2012. Exhibit C, Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Fannie Mae PSPA (Dec. 24, 2009); Second Amendment to Amended and Restated Freddie Mac PSPA (Dec. 24, 2009) (cited in Am. Compl. ¶ 67). The remaining capacity in Treasury's funding commitment to Fannie Mae is now \$117.6 billion (over and above the \$116.1 billion already provided) and the remaining capacity in Treasury's commitment to Freddie Mac is now \$140.5 billion (over and above the \$71.3 billion already provided). *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 67.

In August 2012, Treasury and FHFA, acting as conservator for the GSEs, entered into the Third Amendment to the PSPAs. Am. Compl. ¶ 90. The Third Amendment eliminated the payment of a fixed dividend and suspended the periodic commitment fee that each GSE would otherwise owe to Treasury. Am. Compl. ¶ 98. Instead, a GSE now pays a quarterly variable dividend – referred to in the complaint as a "net worth sweep" – based on the GSEs' earnings after accounting for prescribed capital reserves.⁴ Exhibit D, Third Amendment to Amended and

⁴ Those earnings historically averaged well below \$19 billion. *See* Fannie Mae, Quarterly Report (Form 10-Q) (Aug. 8, 2012) at 4 ("The amount of this dividend payment exceeds our reported annual net income for every year since our inception."); Freddie Mac, Quarterly Report (Form 10-Q) (Aug. 7. 2012) at 8 ("our annual cash dividend obligation to Treasury on the senior preferred stock of \$7.2 billion exceed[] our annual historical earnings in all but one period."). The Court may consider public documents, such as SEC filings, when evaluating a motion to dismiss. *See Helwig v. Vencor*, 210 F.3d 612, 618 n. 10 (6th Cir. 2000), *vacated by* 222 F.3d 268 (granting rehearing en banc), *rev'd on other grounds*, 251 F.3d 540 (6th Cir. 2001) (en banc).

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 16 of 48 - Page ID#: 286

Restated Fannie Mae PSPA, § 4 (Aug. 17, 2012); Third Amendment to Amended and Restated Freddie Mac PSPA, § 4 (Aug. 17, 2012) (cited in Am. Compl. ¶ 90). If either GSE's net worth is negative in a quarter, no dividend is due. *Id*.

III. THIS SUIT

Plaintiff, who claims to own common shares of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, Am. Compl. ¶ 36, alleges that the Third Amendment "expropriated" the value of her stock. Am. Compl. ¶ 27. Plaintiff has brought suit against FHFA and its Director, and also against Treasury. With respect to Treasury, plaintiff contends that Treasury lacked the legal authority to enter into the Third Amendment and that Treasury's decision-making with respect to the Third Amendment was arbitrary and capricious. Am. Compl. ¶¶ 144-164. This is the fourteenth lawsuit brought by GSE shareholders in federal district court challenging the Third Amendment. None thus far has survived a motion to dismiss.⁵

LEGAL STANDARD

A motion to dismiss for lack of subject matter jurisdiction under Rule 12(b)(1) involves either a facial attack or a factual attack. *Am. Telecom Co. v. Republic of Lebanon*, 501 F.3d 534, 537 (6th Cir. 2007). "A facial attack on the subject-matter jurisdiction alleged in the complaint questions merely the sufficiency of the pleading." *Gentek Bldg. Products, Inc. v. Sherwin-Williams Co.*, 491 F.3d 320, 330 (6th Cir. 2007). "When reviewing a facial attack, a district court takes the allegations in the complaint as true, which is a similar safeguard employed under

⁵ The *Perry Capital* decision is currently on appeal. *See Perry Capital LLC et al. v. Lew et al.*, Nos. 14-5243, 14-5254, 14-5260, 14-5262 (D.C. Cir.). The plaintiff in *Continental Western* did not appeal from the district court's order dismissing the case. Similar lawsuits have been filed by other GSE shareholders. *Saxton et al. v. FHFA et al.*, No. 1:15-cv-00047 (N.D. Iowa); *Jacobs et al. v. FHFA et al.*, No. 1:15-cv-00708-GMS (D. Del.). Treasury and FHFA have filed motions to dismiss in both cases, and those motions are pending.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 17 of 48 - Page ID#: 287

12(b)(6) motions to dismiss." *Id.* Further, "conclusory allegations or legal conclusions masquerading as factual conclusions will not suffice to prevent a motion to dismiss." *O'Bryan v. Holy See*, 556 F.3d 361, 376 (6th Cir. 2009) (quoting *Mezibov v. Allen*, 411 F.3d 712, 716 (6th Cir. 2005).

To survive a Rule 12(b)(6) motion, the complaint must contain "enough facts to state a claim to relief that is plausible on its face." *Long v. Insight Commc'ns of Cent. Ohio, LLC*, 804 F.3d 791, 794 (6th Cir. 2015) (*quoting Bell Atl. Corp. v. Twombly*, 550 U.S. 544, 570 (2007)). In ruling on the motion to dismiss, the court must take the well-pleaded facts as true but is "not bound to accept as true a legal conclusion couched as a factual allegation." *Ashcroft v. Iqbal*, 556 U.S. 662, 678 (2009) (citation omitted).

ARGUMENT

In authorizing the expenditure of taxpayer money to rescue Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, Congress enacted two provisions that bar shareholder challenges to the actions of the conservator and require that plaintiff's complaint be dismissed.

First, HERA's jurisdiction-withdrawal provision, 12 U.S.C. § 4617(f), precludes a court from taking "any action to restrain or affect the exercise of powers or functions of [FHFA] as a conservator or a receiver." Plaintiff cannot evade the jurisdiction-withdrawal provision by naming Treasury as well as FHFA as a defendant. An injunction against either party would "restrain or affect" the exercise of the conservator's powers.

Second, HERA provided that FHFA, as conservator or receiver, would "immediately succeed" to "all rights, titles, powers, and privileges of the [enterprises], and of any stockholder[]" with respect to the enterprises and their assets. 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i). HERA thus "plainly transfers shareholders' ability to bring derivative suits—a 'right[], title[],

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 18 of 48 - Page ID#: 288

power[], [or] privilege'—to FHFA." *Kellmer*, 674 F.3d at 850. Plaintiff's claims assert that the Third Amendment deprived the enterprises of capital; the relief she seeks would require transfer of funds to the enterprises and would allegedly result in a future increase in the capital held by the GSEs. These are quintessentially derivative claims and fall squarely within the transfer-of-shareholder-rights provision.

Finally, plaintiff's claims should be dismissed for an additional, independent reason: The district court for the District of Columbia squarely held in the *Perry Capital* litigation that shareholder derivative claims, similar to those asserted by the plaintiff here, are barred under HERA. That ruling has issue preclusive effect in this case.

I. HERA'S JURISDICTION-WITHDRAWAL PROVISION BARS PLAINTIFF'S CLAIMS

Plaintiff challenges Treasury and FHFA's decision to enter into the Third Amendment to the PSPAs, under a variety of theories. However, Congress has withdrawn subject matter jurisdiction over these challenges, as two other courts have concluded in rejecting nearly identical challenges to the Third Amendment brought by other shareholders. *See Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 219-29 (holding that plaintiff's claims regarding the Third Amendment are barred by section 4617(f)); *Cont'l W.*, 83 F. Supp. 3d at 840 n.6 (dismissing on issue preclusion but stating, in the alternative, that the court would dismiss the case as barred by section 4617(f)). This Court lacks jurisdiction over plaintiff's claims for the same reasons that the courts in *Perry Capital* and *Continental Western* determined that they lacked jurisdiction: Because HERA prohibits relief that would restrain the powers that FHFA exercises as conservator of the GSEs, such as entering into the Third Amendment.

A. The jurisdiction-withdrawal provision effects "a sweeping ouster" of judicial authority to grant equitable remedies.

Plaintiff's case is barred by 12 U.S.C. § 4617(f), which provides that "no court may take any action to restrain or affect the exercise of powers or functions of [FHFA] as a conservator" of the GSEs. Like the materially identical provision of FIRREA, see 12 U.S.C. § 1821(j), HERA's anti-injunction provision "effect[s] a sweeping ouster of courts' power to grant equitable remedies" to parties challenging actions taken by FHFA as conservator.⁶ Freeman v. FDIC, 56 F.3d 1394, 1399 (D.C. Cir. 1995) (interpreting FIRREA's equivalent anti-injunction provision). In accordance with Sixth Circuit precedent, section 4617(f) functions as a limitation on the subject matter jurisdiction of the federal courts. See United Liberty Life Ins. Co., 985 F.2d at 1329 (finding that under section 1821(j) "the district court lacked the jurisdiction to issue [] an order" rescinding the receiver's decision to "transfer[] all the assets" of a failed institution); *Nat'l* Trust for Historic Pres. v. FDIC, 21 F.3d 469, 472 (D.C. Cir. 1994) (Wald, J., concurring) (FIRREA anti-injunction provision "bar[s] a court from acting in virtually all circumstances"); see also Town of Babylon v. FHFA, 699 F.3d 221, 228 (2d Cir. 2012) (Section 4617(f) "excludes judicial review of the exercise of powers and functions given to the FHFA as conservator"); Bank of America Nat'l Ass'n v. Colonial Bank, 604 F.3d 1239, 1243 (11th Cir. 2010).

The jurisdictional inquiry under both section 4617(f) and 1821(j) is "quite narrow." *Bank of America*, 604 F.3d at 1243. "First, we evaluate whether the FDIC's challenged actions constitute the exercise of a receivership power or function. If so, the FDIC is protected from all

⁶ *Compare* 12 U.S.C. § 1821(j) ("Except as provided in this section, no court may take any action, except at the request of the Board of Directors by regulation or order, to restrain or affect the exercise of powers or functions of the Corporation as a conservator or receiver.") *with* 12 U.S.C. § 4617(f) ("Except as provided in this section or at the request of the Director, no court may take any action to restrain or affect the exercise of powers or functions of the exercise of powers or functions as a conservator or a court may take any action to restrain or affect the exercise of powers or functions of the Agency as a conservator or a receiver.").

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 20 of 48 - Page ID#: 290

court action that would 'restrain or affect' the exercise of those powers or functions pursuant to § 1821(j), and we proceed to the secondary inquiry of whether the district court's actions do in fact restrain or affect the FDIC as receiver." *Id.* (internal citations omitted); *see also Town of Babylon*, 699 F.3d at 228 (under section 4617(f), "[a] conclusion that the challenged acts were directed to an institution in conservatorship and within the powers given to the conservator ends the inquiry."). Provided that the conservator is exercising a statutorily authorized power, injunctive relief is unavailable even where the conservator is alleged to have acted unlawfully. *See Bank of America*, 604 F.3d at 1243 (Section 1821(j) "has been interpreted broadly to bar judicial intervention whenever the FDIC is acting in its capacity of receiver or conservator, even if it violates its own procedures or behaves unlawfully in doing so.") (citing cases); *Ward v. Resolution Trust Corp.*, 996 F.2d 99, 103 (5th Cir. 1993) ("Ward fails (or refuses) to recognize the difference between the exercise of a function or power that is clearly outside the statutory authority of the RTC on the one hand, and improperly or even unlawfully exercising a function or power that is clearly authorized by statute on the other.").

Plaintiff's challenge boils down to a dispute over the manner in which FHFA executed its duties as conservator of the GSEs. In plaintiff's view, FHFA agreed to change the GSEs' dividend obligations to Treasury at a time when the GSEs did not need to do so, and should instead have prioritized the build-up of retained earnings. Am. Compl. ¶¶ 12, 75-82. These claims that FHFA exercised its conservatorship powers in an improper manner fall within the scope of HERA's jurisdiction-withdrawal provision. *See, e.g., Bank of America*, 604 F.3d at 1244 (FIRREA's jurisdiction-withdrawal provision barred claim that FDIC unlawfully sold assets belonging to plaintiff, because claim was merely an allegation "of the FDIC's improper performance of its legitimate receivership functions"); *Freeman*, 56 F.3d at 1399 (FIRREA's

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 21 of 48 - Page ID#: 291

jurisdiction-withdrawal provision barred suit challenging FDIC's allegedly unlawful foreclosure on plaintiffs' home);. *Ward*, 996 F.2d at 103 (holding that allegations that the RTC sold a property "for a net present value" alleged to be "substantially less" than the plaintiff's offer and thus violated its receivership obligations was barred by section 1821(j)).⁷

B. FHFA acted within the scope of its statutory authority when it agreed to the Third Amendment.

Despite the plain language of section 4617(f), plaintiff brings claims challenging the FHFA's exercise of its statutory authority as conservator in entering into the Third Amendment. Her complaint relies on the legally unsound premise that by casting aspersions on the motives of Treasury and FHFA, she can manufacture subject matter jurisdiction where Congress has withheld it. *See, e.g.*, Am. Compl. ¶ 13. Plaintiff's allegations are unfounded, but even assuming the truth of these allegations for purposes of the motion to dismiss, plaintiff's claim that FHFA took actions "outside of FHFA's authority under HERA," Am. Compl. ¶ 143, *see also id.* ¶¶ 136–43 ("Count I"), fails as a matter of law.

In executing the Third Amendment, FHFA was exercising the conservatorship powers entrusted exclusively to the agency. HERA grants FHFA "broad powers to operate Fannie and Freddie." *FHFA v. City of Chicago*, 962 F. Supp. 2d 1044, 1058 (N.D. Ill. 2013). These include the power to "take over the assets of [the GSEs]," "to conduct all business of the regulated entit[ies]," "to preserve and conserve the assets and property of the entit[ies]," and to "transfer or

⁷ Plaintiff's allegations that the GSEs were "forced" into conservatorship in 2008, *see* Am. Compl. ¶ 7, are legally irrelevant. HERA permits a challenge to the appointment of a conservator or receiver only "within 30 days" of the appointment, only in the form of a challenge brought by "the regulated entity," and not by a shareholder, and finally only "in the United States district court for the judicial district in which the home office of such regulated entity is located, or in the United States District Court for the District of Columbia." 12 U.S.C. § 4617(a)(5)(A). Further, plaintiff's complaint requests relief only with respect to the August 2012 amendments to the PSPAs. *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 165.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 22 of 48 - Page ID#: 292

sell any asset or liability of the regulated entity." 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(B), (G). Further, FHFA has the authority, as a conservator, to "take such action as may be necessary to put the regulated entity in a sound and solvent condition" and to undertake any action "appropriate to carry on the business of the regulated entity and preserve and conserve the assets and property of the entity." *Id.* § 4617(b)(2)(D). It may take these actions "for the purpose of reorganizing, rehabilitating, or winding up the affairs" of the GSEs. *Id.* § 4617(a)(2).

The Third Amendment restructured the GSEs' payment obligations to Treasury, replacing a fixed ten-percent dividend with a variable dividend, and suspending the periodic commitment fee, which under the PSPAs is intended to "fully compensate" the taxpayers for the hundreds of billions of dollars committed to the GSEs, for so long as the variable dividend is in effect. To accomplish these goals, FHFA "transfer[red]" one of the enterprises' assets (their future income) to Treasury in exchange for relief from the 10% dividend obligation and the periodic commitment fee. These actions were well within its authority as conservator. *See* 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(B), (D), (G); *see also, e.g., Town of Babylon*, 699 F.3d at 227 (the taking of "protective measures against perceived risks is squarely within FHFA's powers as conservator"); *Leon Cnty., Fla. V. FHFA*, 700 F.3d 1273, 1279 (11th Cir. 2012) (same).

As discussed above, section 4617(f) shields the exercise of conservatorship powers (with respect to both the conservator and its counter-party, in this case Treasury) from judicial review. *See Cnty. of Sonoma v. FHFA*, 710 F.3d 987, 993 (9th Cir. 2013) ("it is not our place to substitute our judgment for FHFA's"). Indeed, two courts have already dismissed cases challenging the Third Amendment under an identical legal theory, stating that allegations about Treasury and FHFA's motives in agreeing to the Third Amendment were irrelevant to the threshold legal issues. *See Cont'l W.*, 83 F. Supp. 3d at 840 n.6 ("it is not the role of this Court

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 23 of 48 - Page ID#: 293

to wade into the merits or motives of FHFA and Treasury's actions—rather the Court is limited to reviewing those actions on their face and determining if they were permissible under the authority granted by HERA.") (emphasis added); Perry Capital, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 226 ("FHFA's underlying *motives* or opinions—i.e., whether the net worth sweep would arrest a downward spiral of dividend payments, increase payments to Treasury, or keep the GSEs in a holding pattern—do not matter for the purposes of § 4617(f).") (emphasis added). In other contexts, as well, courts have recognized that a plaintiff cannot plead around section 4617(f) or the materially similar section 1821(j) by challenging the conservator's motives. See Leon Cnty., Fla. v. FHFA, 816 F.Supp.2d 1205, 1208 (N.D.Fla.2011), aff'd, 700 F.3d 1273 (11th Cir.2012) ("Congress surely knew, when it enacted § 4617(f), that challenges to agency action sometimes assert an improper motive. But Congress barred judicial review of the conservator's actions without making an exception for actions said to be taken from an improper motive."); cf. Hindes v. F.D.I.C., 137 F.3d 148, 153, 159-61 (3d Cir. 1998) (finding claims for equitable relief barred by 12 U.S.C. § 1821(j), including claims based on allegations that the FDIC "reneged on an agreement with [the bank] with respect to the computation of its capital base, ignored [the bank's] actual financial condition when seizing [the bank], and engaged in a conspiracy with state officials to close the bank.")

Second, even if Congress had not withdrawn subject matter jurisdiction over her claims, plaintiff is incorrect in arguing that the Third Amendment is inconsistent with FHFA's authority under HERA. *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 122. Much of plaintiff's complaint rests on the mistaken premise that FHFA is under an obligation to return the GSEs to the same state and capital structure that existed prior to the conservatorship. *See, e.g.*, Am. Compl. ¶ 24, 90, 122. But nothing in HERA mandates that FHFA return the GSEs to their pre-conservatorship form. To

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 24 of 48 - Page ID#: 294

the contrary, HERA expressly authorizes FHFA, as conservator, to make significant changes to the GSEs' operations and corporate form. *See, e.g.*, 12 U.S.C. § 4617(a)(2) (stating that FHFA may "be appointed conservator or receiver for the purposes of *reorganizing*, *rehabilitating*, or *winding up* the affairs of a [GSE]") (emphasis added). Congress has never required that the conservator return the GSEs to the hands of private shareholders, nor has it required that any such return be accomplished without significant changes to their capital structure and operations, a point underscored by recent legislation. *See infra* I.E.

A conservator can stabilize a troubled financial institution with an eye towards returning it to its former status. But it can also stabilize an entity to ready it for reorganization or liquidation. *See, e.g., Ameristar Fin. Serv. Co. v. United States*, 75 Fed. Cl. 807, 808 n.3 (2007) (describing a conservator as "operat[ing] a troubled financial institution in an effort to conserve, manage, and protect the troubled institution's assets until the institution has stabilized *or has been closed by the chartering authority*") (emphasis added) (citation omitted); FDIC Resolutions Handbook, Glossary

(https://www.fdic.gov/about/freedom/drr_handbook.pdf#nameddest=Glossary) (same); *see also* 12 U.S.C. § 4617(a)(2) (stating that FHFA may be appointed conservator to reorganize, rehabilitate, or wind up a GSE's affairs).

Plaintiff is further mistaken when she contends that the Third Amendment leaves the GSEs "on the brink of insolvency," thus violating FHFA's alleged duty to ensure the GSEs' soundness. Am. Compl. ¶ 99. To the contrary, under the terms of the Third Amendment, the remaining commitment of \$258 billion from the taxpayers will remain available for the indefinite future to cover the GSEs' net losses, and the remaining commitment will not need to be used for any other purpose, such as to pay dividends or commitment fees.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 25 of 48 - Page ID#: 295

Plaintiff cannot dispute that the Third Amendment preserves Treasury's commitment of funds. Instead, she alleges that the agreement was unnecessary at the time, because the GSEs may have been able to pay the fixed ten-percent dividend from future earnings, or that both GSEs could have breached their obligation to pay the dividend in cash and accrued dividends at the penalty rate (a course of action her complaint characterizes as an "in kind" payment option). Am. Compl. ¶¶ 62, 83-84. Neither contention establishes subject matter jurisdiction over this case. HERA's authorization of FHFA to "conduct all business" of the GSEs includes the authority to determine how the GSEs will meet their financial obligations to Treasury. 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(B). Through section 4617(f), "Congress has removed from the purview [of] the court the power to second-guess the FHFA's business judgment." Massachusetts v. Fed. Hous. Fin. Agency, 54 F. Supp. 3d 94, 102 n.7 (D. Mass. 2014). And, in any event, plaintiff's contentions regarding the "in kind" payment of dividends contravene the plain language of the stock certificates. See Perry Capital, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 217 n.7 (Section 2(c) of the stock certificates "makes clear that 10% cash dividends were 'required by' the stock certificates, and that 12% dividends deferred to the liquidation preference were only triggered upon a 'failure' to meet the 10% cash dividend requirement . . . The plaintiffs cannot gloss over this distinction by repetitively using the phrase "in kind" to describe the 12% dividend feature. . . . [A]s plaintiffs are certainly aware, 'in kind' appears nowhere within the stock certificates' dividends provision."); see also Ex. B, Fannie Mae Senior Preferred Stock Certificate § 2(c); Freddie Mac Senior Preferred Stock Certificate § 2(c).

C. HERA's jurisdiction-withdrawal provision applies to plaintiff's claims against Treasury.

In Counts II and III, plaintiff challenges Treasury's conduct in agreeing to the Third Amendment, asserting that Treasury acted outside its statutory authority under HERA. Am.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 26 of 48 - Page ID#: 296

Compl. ¶¶ 144–52; *id.* ¶¶ 153–64. However, section 4617(f), HERA's jurisdiction-withdrawal provision, does not permit plaintiff to set aside FHFA's actions by naming Treasury, as well as FHFA, as a defendant. Plaintiff seeks relief that would rewrite an agreement which has provided operating capital for the GSEs since the beginning of the conservatorship in 2008, and asks the Court to enter the same injunction against both FHFA and Treasury. *See* Am. Compl. ¶ 165 (prayer for relief). This relief would obviously "restrain or affect" the conservator, as it would set aside an agreement to which the conservator was a party. As the *Perry Capital* court held, "there can be little doubt that enjoining Treasury from partaking in the Third Amendment would restrain FHFA's uncontested authority to determine how to conserve the viability of the GSEs." *Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 222-23.⁸

Courts applying FIRREA's analogous jurisdiction-withdrawal provision have reached the same common-sense conclusion, holding that the provision "precludes a court order against a third party which would affect the FDIC as receiver, particularly where the relief would have the same practical result as an order directed against the FDIC in that capacity." *Hindes*, 137 F.3d at 160-61; *see also Dittmer Props., L.P. v. FDIC*, 708 F.3d 1011, 1017 (8th Cir. 2013) ("Even though the FDIC has apparently already sold the note in question, if plaintiffs such as Dittmer are allowed to attack the validity of a failed institution's assets by suing the remote purchaser,

⁸ Courts have consistently interpreted section 4617(f) as barring relief against third parties that would restrain or affect the conservator. *See also Kuriakose v. Fed. Home Loan Mortgage Corp.*, 674 F. Supp. 2d 483, 494 (S.D.N.Y. 2009 ("By moving to declare unenforceable the non-participation clause in Freddie Mac severance agreements, in essence Plaintiffs are seeking an order which restrains the FHFA from enforcing this contractual provision in the future HERA clearly provides that this Court does not have the jurisdiction to interfere with such authority."); *In re Fed. Home Loan Mortgage Corp. Derivative Litig.* ("*In re Freddie Mac*"), 643 F. Supp. 2d 790, 799 (E.D. Va. 2009, *aff'd sub nom. La. Mun. Police Employees Ret. Sys. v. FHFA*, 434 F. App'x 188 (4th Cir. 2011) ("A court action can 'affect' a conservator even if, as in the cases at bar, the litigation is not directly aimed at the conservator itself.").

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 27 of 48 - Page ID#: 297

such actions would certainly restrain or affect the FDIC's powers to deal with the property it is charged with disbursing."); *Telematics Int'l, Inc. v. NEMLC Leasing Corp.*, 967 F.2d 703, 707 (1st Cir. 1992) ("Permitting Telematics to attach the certificate of deposit, if that attachment were effective against the FDIC, would have the same effect, from the FDIC's perspective, as directly enjoining the FDIC from attaching the asset. In either event, the district court would restrain or affect the FDIC in the exercise of its powers as receiver.").⁹

D. Treasury did not exceed its authority under HERA when it entered into the Third Amendment.

As explained above, HERA's preclusion of judicial review where such review would "restrain or affect" the conservator requires the dismissal of plaintiff's claims seeking injunctive relief against Treasury. In addition, those claims fail as a matter of law. HERA vested Treasury with the authority "to purchase any obligations and other securities" issued by Freddie Mae and Freddie Mac, "on such terms and conditions as the Secretary may determine and in such amounts as the Secretary may determine." 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(1)(A) (Fannie Mae); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(1)(A) (Freddie Mac). HERA further granted Treasury the authority to, "at any time, exercise any rights received in connection with such purchases." 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(2)(A); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(1)(A). Treasury may also "hold" or "sell" any securities it acquires, subject to a limitation created by recent legislation, providing that Treasury may not sell its senior preferred stock before January

⁹ The presumption in favor judicial review does not apply in this case. Section 4617(f) expressly precludes judicial review of agency actions where such review would "restrain or affect" FHFA's exercise of its conservatorship powers, and Congress enacted the emergency investment provisions of 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g) and 12 U.S.C. § 1455(*l*) as part of the same statute. Because an order invalidating Treasury's contractual agreement with the conservator would "restrain or affect" the conservator, review under the APA is unavailable. *Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 222 ("§ 4617(f) bars all declaratory, injunctive, or other equitable relief stemming from claims of arbitrary and capricious decisionmaking, under APA § 706(2)(A).").

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 28 of 48 - Page ID#: 298

1, 2018, unless Congress first passes legislation instructing Treasury to do so. 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(2)(D); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(2)(D); Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2016, H.R. 2029 §702(b), 114th Cong. (2015) (enacted Dec. 18, 2015). Treasury's authority to purchase new securities from Fannie and Freddie expired on December 31, 2009. *Id.* § 1719(g)(4); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(4). Its authority to "exercise any rights received in connection" with earlier purchases, as well as its authority to hold or sell securities, does not expire at any time. *See* 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(2)(D); *id.* § 1455(*l*)(2)(D).

Plaintiff is incorrect in asserting that the Third Amendment was a "purchase" of new "securities." Treasury obtained no new shares of the GSEs' stock as a result of the Third Amendment. See Isquith by Isquith v. Caremark Int'l, Inc., 136 F.3d 531, 534 (7th Cir. 1998) (plaintiffs did not "purchase or sell securities" where they "did not buy or sell shares" in the relevant companies). Nor did it commit any additional taxpayer funds to the enterprises. As the Perry Capital court explained, the Third Amendment merely altered "the compensation structure" of the securities Treasury already owned. Perry Capital, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 224. In exchange for waiving the periodic commitment fee and its entitlement to a dividend equal to 10% of its liquidation preference, Treasury agreed to accept a dividend equal to the enterprises' variable net worth. Further, HERA's sunset provision bars only Treasury's purchase of "obligations or securities issued by the" GSEs, but does *not* bar contract amendments or "other non-security-purchasing activities otherwise permitted under an already agreed-upon, pre-2010 investment contract with the GSEs." *Id.* Implying such a restriction would be inappropriate when the amendment plainly falls within Treasury's authority to "hold" or "sell" the securities it owns or to "exercise" previously secured rights.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 29 of 48 - Page ID#: 299

In the absence of an actual purchase of securities, plaintiff's complaint adverts to an argument offered unsuccessfully in previous cases by other GSE shareholders: That the Third Amendment "fundamentally changed" Treasury's preferred stock. Am. Compl. ¶¶ 98, 146. The "fundamental change" doctrine, adopted in some securities fraud cases, *see id.*, is an "esoteric and dubious judge-made doctrine" whose ongoing validity has been questioned. *Isquith by Isquith*, 136 F.3d at 535-36 ("[W]e very much doubt that the doctrine retains any validity in any class of case."). Some courts of appeals have expressly declined to adopt it, *see Katz v. Gerardi*, 655 F.3d 1212, 1221 (10th Cir. 2011), and even those which have accepted it have acknowledged that it "does not cut a wide swath," *Jacobson v. AEG Capital Corp.*, 50 F.3d 1493, 1499 (9th Cir. 1995). It is implausible that Congress intended to incorporate such an "esoteric and dubious" doctrine into HERA's definition of "purchase." *See Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 224 (declining to apply the "fundamental change" doctrine to HERA's definition of "purchase").

In any event, the doctrine is inapplicable on its own terms. It applies "where a defendant's fraud results in a fundamental change in the nature of the plaintiff's investment without the plaintiff's consent." *Katz*, 655 F.3d at 1221 (citation omitted); *Jacobsen*, 50 F.3d at 1499 (The fundamental change doctrine is a "narrow" doctrine that applies to "shareholders who, without any say, find themselves fraudulently forced-out of their securities."). Plaintiff does not claim that the Third Amendment was a change made to the terms of Treasury's stock without Treasury's consent. Treasury and FHFA bargained for the changes that were made to the PSPAs, and FHFA freely consented to those changes.

Additionally, even if it were properly before the Court, plaintiff's claim that Treasury's conduct was arbitrary and capricious because Treasury did not make an emergency

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 30 of 48 - Page ID#: 300

determination prior to agreeing to the Third Amendment is also baseless. Am. Compl. ¶¶ 147-49. The emergency determination and considerations apply "in connection with exercising the authority contained in this paragraph," 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(1)(C); 12 U.S.C. § 1455(l)(1)(C). "[T]his paragraph" refers to paragraph 1, which sets forth Treasury's authority to purchase securities. But, again, the Third Amendment was not a purchase of securities. Treasury's authority to "hold, exercise any rights received in connection with, or sell" its investment in the GSEs is the subject of a separate statutory provision, which is paragraph 2 of the relevant provisions. 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(2)(D); 12 U.S.C. § 1455(l)(2)(D).

Finally, plaintiff's claim that Treasury acted contrary to 12 U.S.C. § 4617(a)(7) by supervising or controlling FHFA fails as a matter of law. *See, e.g.*, Am. Compl. ¶¶ 25, 116, 141. The fact that Treasury and FHFA are counter-parties to a contract explicitly contemplated by Congress does not establish supervision or control. *See Gail C. Sweeney Estate Marital Trust on behalf of Fed. Nat'l Mortgage Ass'n v. United States Treasury Dep't*, 68 F. Supp. 3d 116, 123 (D.D.C. 2014) ("Moreover, it is particularly significant to this analysis that Treasury and the FHFA are counterparties to a contract that was authorized by Congress in the HERA statute."). Nor does one party supervise or control another party by engaging in negotiations over the terms of an agreement. *See Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 227 ("Undoubtedly, many negotiations arise from one party conjuring up an idea, and then bringing their proposal to the other party."). Finally, as FHFA points out in its own brief, plaintiff is not in the zone of interests of section 4617(a)(7), which exists to further FHFA's interests as conservator. *See* FHFA Br. at 19 & n.10.

E. Recent Legislation Confirms that Treasury and FHFA Acted Within the Scope of Their Authority Under HERA

Recent federal legislation provides strong confirmation that both Treasury and FHFA acted within the scope of their authority under HERA and the original PSPA when they entered

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 31 of 48 - Page ID#: 301

into the Third Amendment. In the Consolidated Appropriations Act, H.R. 2029 § 702 ("the Act"), Congress legislated with respect to the PSPAs between Treasury and the GSEs, giving particular attention to Treasury's authority to exercise its rights received in connection with the PSPAs. While the Act limits Treasury's authority under the PSPAs to sell or otherwise dispose of its preferred shares, *id.* § 702(b), it confirms Treasury's ongoing authority to amend the original PSPA, *see id.* § 702(a)(2)(A), and it leaves in effect Treasury's rights under the stock certificates issued in connection with the Third Amendment, including the variable dividend right that plaintiff challenges in this case. *See id.* § 702(a)(2)(B). In view of the new legislation—in addition to the plain language of Section 4617—plaintiffs' challenges to the Third Amendment must fail.

It is well established that "an agency's interpretation of a statute may be confirmed or ratified by subsequent congressional failure to change that interpretation." *Motor Vehicle Mfrs. Ass'n of U.S., Inc. v. State Farm Mut. Auto Ins. Co.*, 463 U.S. 29, 45 (1983). For example, where Congress amends a statute fully aware of agency action, but takes no steps to halt the agency action, then "presumably the legislative intent has been correctly discerned." *N. Haven Bd. of Ed. v. Bell*, 456 U.S. 512, 535 (1982). The presumption applies with great force where the interpretation "has been brought to the attention of Congress, and Congress has not sought to alter that interpretation although it has amended the statute in other respects." *United States v. Colahan*, 635 F.2d 564, 568 (6th Cir. 1980) (citing *United States v. Rutherford*, 442 U.S. 544, 554, n.10 (1979)).

Here, there can be no doubt that the amendments to the PSPAs, as well as the right to a variable dividend that Treasury received in connection with the Third Amendment, have "been fully brought to the attention of . . . Congress." *North Haven Bd. of Ed.*, 456 U.S. at 535. The

Act expressly incorporates the terms of the Third Amendment, as well as the provisions of any stock certificate issued in connection with the PSPAs, by defining the PSPAs between Treasury and the GSEs to include both:

(A) "the Amended and Restated Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement, dated September 26, 2008, as such Agreement has been amended on May 6, 2009, December 24, 2009, and August 17, 2012, respectively, and as such Agreement may be further amended and restated," *id.* § 702(a)(2)(A); and

(B) "any provision of any certificate in connection with such Agreement creating or designating the terms, powers, preferences, privileges, limitations, or any other conditions of the Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock of an enterprise issued or sold pursuant to such Agreement," *id.* § 702(a)(2)(B).

Furthermore, the Act directs that "until at least January 1, 2018, the Secretary may not sell, transfer, relinquish, liquidate, divest, or otherwise dispose of any outstanding shares of senior preferred stock acquired pursuant" to the PSPA "unless Congress has passed and the President has signed into law legislation that includes a specific instruction to the Secretary regarding the sale, transfer, relinquishment, liquidation, divestiture, or other disposition of the senior preferred stock so acquired." *Id.* § 702(b).

Congress's express reference in the new legislation to the Third Amendment, *see id.* § 702(a)(2)(A) (referring to Agreement as amended on "August 17, 2012"), as well as to Treasury's authority to "amend[] and restate[]" the PSPAs, *id.* § 702(a)(2)(A), provides "certain evidence" that Congress "is desirous of maintaining" Treasury's authority under 12 U.S.C. § 1719(g)(2) to exercise its rights received in connection with its past purchase of securities by amending the original PSPA. *Davis v. Devine*, 736 F.2d 1108, 1113 (6th Cir. 1984) (citing *North Haven Bd. of Educ.*, 456 U.S. at 535). Moreover, Congress expressly referenced the preferred stock certificate that Treasury received in connection with the Third Amendment, *see id.* § 702(a)(2)(B), which in turn set forth the variable dividend right. *See* Exhibit D, "Terms and

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 33 of 48 - Page ID#: 303

Conditions" ¶ 2. Given that Congress specifically considered Treasury's rights received in connection with the Third Amendment, the fact that Congress circumscribed Treasury's authority in one area—the right to sell or otherwise dispose of the shares—but left Treasury's entitlement to the variable dividend intact, further confirms that Treasury and the Conservator acted within their statutory powers in executing the Third Amendment. See Rutherford, 442 U.S. at 554 n.10; Davis, 736 F.2d at 1113 (citing id.) ("[W]hen an agency alerts the Congress of its statutory interpretation of existing legislation, and the legislature does not alter the tendered interpretation when provided the opportunity to do so, then courts must presume that the agency has correctly discerned the legislative intent."); Colahan, 635 F.2d at 568 (concluding that Congress had ratified the FDA's interpretation of its statutory authority where, "[d]espite Congressional awareness of the FDA's interpretation of its authority under the Act, and despite revisions of the Act in 1951 and 1962, Congress has not eliminated or modified FDA's asserted authority."); cf. Young v. Tennessee Valley Auth., 606 F.2d 143, 147 (6th Cir. 1979) ("[W]e believe that there is evidence that Congress has been well aware of [the agency]'s construction of the statutes and has ratified said construction [by appropriating funds for the agency action]."). Plaintiff is thus wrong to argue that Treasury exceeded its statutory authority when it agreed to the Third Amendment. See, e.g., Am. Compl. ¶ 146; id. ¶ 150.

Moreover, the new legislation further undermines plaintiff's assertion that FHFA is misusing the conservatorship powers conferred upon it by HERA by not immediately recapitalizing the GSEs and returning them to private control. *See, e.g.*, Am. Compl. ¶ 24 ("As conservator of Fannie and Freddie, FHFA is charged with rehabilitating the Companies with a view to returning them to private control."); *id.* ¶ 25. Congress has specifically instructed Treasury *not* to sell the senior preferred stock until at least until 2018, unless Congress has first

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 34 of 48 - Page ID#: 304

enacted legislation instructing Treasury to do so. *See* H.R. 2029 § 702(b). In addition, the Act includes a "sense of Congress" provision declaring that:

[i]t is the Sense of Congress that *Congress should pass and the President should sign into law legislation determining the future of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac*, and that notwithstanding the expiration of subsection (b), the Secretary should not sell, transfer, relinquish, liquidate, divest, or otherwise dispose of any outstanding shares of senior preferred stock acquired pursuant to the Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement until such legislation is enacted.

Id. § 702(c) (emphasis added). Under these circumstances, and in view of the plain language of Section 4617, plaintiff's claims against Treasury and the Conservator miss the mark.

II. HERA'S SHAREHOLDER RIGHTS PROVISION INDEPENDENTLY BARS PLAINTIFF'S

CLAIMS

HERA's transfer-of-shareholder-rights provision, 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i), provides that FHFA "shall, as conservator or receiver, and by operation of law, immediately succeed to all rights, titles, powers, and privileges of the regulated entity, and of any stockholder, officer, or director of such regulated entity with respect to the regulated entity and the assets of the regulated entity." "This language plainly transfers shareholders ability to bring derivative suits—a 'right[], title[], power[], [or] privilege'—to FHFA." *Kellmer*, 674 F.3d at 850.

A. Plaintiff's claims are derivative claims.

"A basic tenet of American corporate law is that the corporation and its shareholders are distinct entities." *Dole Food Co. v. Patrickson*, 538 U.S. 468, 474 (2003). Thus, legal harms committed against a corporation give rise to claims belonging to the corporation itself. *See, e.g.*, *2815 Grand Realty Corp. v. Goose Creek Energy, Inc.*, 656 F. Supp. 2d 707, 715 (E.D. Ky. 2009) ("a shareholder of a corporation does not have a personal or individual right of action for damages based solely on an injury to the corporation."). In a derivative suit, any recovery flows to the corporate treasury; in a direct suit, it flows only to the individual plaintiff-shareholders.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 35 of 48 - Page ID#: 305

To the extent that funds rightfully belonging to the corporation are diverted to particular shareholders, the corporation has fewer resources available for its business and fewer assets available to satisfy the claims of its creditors. *See, e.g., St. Clair Shores Gen. Emps. Ret. Sys. v. Eibeler*, 745 F. Supp. 2d 303, 311 (S.D.N.Y. 2010) ("Generally, when a corporation commits waste through overpayment, it is the corporation that is damaged directly and the shareholders suffer only derivative injury.").

The determination whether a federal-law claim is direct or derivative is governed by federal law. *See* 7C Charles Alan Wright & Arthur R. Miller, Federal Practice & Procedure § 1821 (3d ed. 2015); *cf. Rifkin v. Bear Stearns & Co.*, 248 F.3d 628, 631 (7th Cir. 2001) ("[S]tanding to bring a federal claim in federal court is exclusively a question of federal law."). Where standing turns on the "allocation of governing power within [a] corporation," however, federal law often looks to state-law principles. *Kamen v. Kemper Fin. Servs., Inc.*, 500 U.S. 90, 95 (1991).

The principles for distinguishing direct from derivative claims are well-established and consistent across federal and state law. The analysis is governed by two questions: "(1) who suffered the alleged harm (the corporation or the suing stockholders, individually); and (2) who would receive the benefit of any recovery or other remedy (the corporation or the stockholders, individually)?" *Tooley v. Donaldson, Lufkin & Jenrette, Inc.*, 845 A.2d 1031, 1033 (Del. 2004). A claim is "direct" when "the duty breached was owed to the stockholder" and the shareholder "can prevail without showing an injury to the corporation." *Tooley*, 845 A.2d at 1039. A claim is "derivative" if the harm to the shareholder is the byproduct of some injury to the corporate body as a whole. *Id.*

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 36 of 48 - Page ID#: 306

"Where all of a corporation's stockholders are harmed and would recover *pro rata* in proportion with their ownership of the corporation's stock solely because they are stockholders, then the claim is derivative in nature." *Feldman v. Cutaia*, 951 A.2d 727, 733 (Del. 2008); *see also, e.g., Gentile v. Rossette*, 906 A.2d 91, 99 (Del. 2006) ("In the eyes of the law, such equal 'injury' to the shares . . . is not viewed as, or equated with, harm to specific shareholders individually."). Decisions in the Sixth Circuit have adhered to that principle. *See Warren v. Mfrs. Nat'l Bank of Detroit*, 759 F.2d 542, 544 (6th Cir. 1985).

Moreover, "claims that [defendants] caused the company to enter into a series of 'unfair' transactions that have 'involved self-dealing' and 'diverting assets' are fundamentally claims belonging to the corporation and to [shareholders] only derivatively." *See Cowin v. Bresler*, 741 F.2d 410, 416 (D.C. Cir. 1984); *see also Pareto v. FDIC*, 139 F.3d 696, 699 (9th Cir. 1998) ("Pareto's allegations—that the directors breached their duties of care and loyalty by failing to safeguard Barbary Coast's assets and equity, mismanaging its operations, improperly placing it into voluntary receivership, and failing to exercise due diligence during merger attempts—describe a direct injury to the bank, not the individual stockholders."); *Pullman-Peabody Co. v. Joy Mfg. Co.*, 662 F. Supp. 32, 35, (D.N.J. 1986) ("Claims of breach of fiduciary duty and of corporate waste are facially claims of injury to the corporation and clearly not individual bases for litigation. Suits challenging alleged mismanagement must be brought as derivative actions.").

Plaintiff asks that the Third Amendment be declared invalid and enjoined, so that future increases in net worth would be retained by the enterprises, and also request that the dividends Treasury has already received be returned to the GSEs. Am. Compl. ¶ 165 (prayer for relief). Such an order would not benefit plaintiff directly. The relief sought, in plaintiff's view, would enrich the GSEs and therefore make plaintiff's stock in the GSEs more valuable. Similarly, the

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 37 of 48 - Page ID#: 307

harm that plaintiff alleges—the assertedly improper transfer of the GSEs' net worth to Treasury—was suffered by the GSEs. *See, e.g.*, Am. Compl. ¶ 25 ("the Net Worth Sweep requires the dissipation of assets by forcing the Companies to pay their net worth to Treasury on a quarterly basis."); Am. Compl. ¶ 112 (Third Amendment "prohibit[s] them from rebuilding their capital.");

That the Third Amendment will allegedly cause plaintiff indirect harm as a shareholder, such as a decline in the future value of her shares or a reduced likelihood of future dividends or liquidation payouts, does not transform her claims into direct claims. See, e.g., Tooley, 845 A.2d at 1037 (a claim is derivative where "the *indirect* injury to the stockholders arising out of the harm to the corporation comes about solely by virtue of their stockholdings"); Sax v. World Wide *Press, Inc.*, 809 F.2d 610, 614 (9th Cir. 1987) ("Even if the defendants depleted [the company's] assets with the sole purpose of decreasing the value of [plaintiff's] stock and destroying his return on his investment, the action would nonetheless be derivative."). Further, plaintiff does not transform her claim from derivative to direct by alleging that the reduced likelihood of future dividend payments or liquidation payouts somehow "confiscated the existing and potential value" of plaintiff's stock. Am. Compl. ¶95. This is merely "a veneer over a derivative claim." Levin v. Miller, 763 F.3d 667, 670 (7th Cir. 2014). Plaintiff's alleged injury is indirect because it depends on the claim that the payment of dividends under the Third Amendment diminishes corporate assets that might otherwise be used to pay dividends or a liquidation payout to plaintiff.

B. There is no exception to the bar on shareholder suits that would apply here.

Plaintiff asserts in its APA claim against Treasury that Treasury violated its fiduciary duties to plaintiff through the enactment of the Third Amendment. This contention rests on the

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 38 of 48 - Page ID#: 308

mistaken premise that Treasury was the GSEs' controlling shareholder and that, in agreeing to the Third Amendment, it breached a fiduciary duty it owed to minority shareholders, such as plaintiff.

Claims that a majority shareholder breached a fiduciary duty to minority shareholders with respect to a corporate transaction are typically derivative claims. *See, e.g., Americas Mining Corp. v. Theriault*, 51 A.3d 1213, 1217 (Del. 2012) (claim that controlling shareholder and the corporation's director breached a fiduciary duty to minority shareholders by causing the corporation to pay an "unfair price" for an asset was a derivative claim). The Delaware Supreme Court has recognized a limited exception to that rule where "(1) a stockholder having majority or effective control causes the corporation to issue 'excessive' shares of its stock in exchange for assets of the controlling stockholder that have a lesser value; and (2) the exchange causes an increase in the percentage of the outstanding shares owned by the public (minority) shareholders." *Gentile*, 906 A.2d at 100. To the extent that "the harm resulting from the overpayment is not confined to an equal dilution of the economic value and voting power of each of the corporation's outstanding shares," those minority shareholders may bring a direct claim to recover for that additional quantum of harm. *Id.*

The exception is inapplicable here. The Third Amendment did not result in the issuance of additional shares of GSE stock, let alone "excessive" shares. Nor did the Third Amendment alter the percentage of GSE shares outstanding that Treasury owns or decrease the percentage owned by private investors. The Third Amendment altered the way Treasury's dividends are

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 39 of 48 - Page ID#: 309

calculated; it did not alter Treasury's voting rights (Treasury has none) or its ownership stake in the GSEs.¹⁰

Moreover, even if plaintiff's claims could plausibly be characterized as direct under some exception in *state* law, they would still be barred under *federal* law by the plain terms of section 4617(b)(2)(A)(i), which transfers "all" stockholder "rights, titles, powers and privileges" to FHFA. That transfer includes the "right" to bring any lawsuit concerning the corporation's assets that depends on the plaintiff's status as a shareholder. See Pareto, 139 F.3d at 700 ("Congress also included privileges just to be sure that nothing was missed . . . Congress has transferred everything it could to the [conservator]."). HERA does not refer to derivative claims or direct claims, but instead transfers "all rights, titles, powers, and privileges" of the GSEs' shareholders "with respect to the regulated entity and the assets of the regulated entity" to the conservator for the duration of the conservatorship. 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i). "[T]he plain meaning of [Section 4617(b)(2)(A)] is that all rights previously held by [the GSEs'] stockholders, including the right to sue derivatively, now belong exclusively to [FHFA]." *Perry* Capital, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 231 n.28 (quoting In re Freddie Mac, 643 F. Supp. 2d at 795). A plaintiff's ability to bring any action "with respect to the assets" of the GSEs, whether the action is called direct or derivative, is, under the express terms of the statute, one of the "rights, titles, powers, or privileges" of shareholders that was transferred to FHFA upon its appointment as conservator. 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i).

¹⁰ Moreover, Virginia law, which plaintiff alleges applies to Freddie Mac, clearly does not permit direct suits by individual shareholders for any alleged breach of fiduciary duty. *Remora Invs., L.L.C. v. Orr*, 673 S.E.2d 845, 848 (Va. 2009) (quoting *American General Ins. Co. v. Equitable General Corp.*, 493 F. Supp. 721, 741 (E.D. Va. 1980)).

C. There is no conflict-of-interest exception to HERA's bar on derivative suits and there is, in any event, no conflict.

HERA's transfer-of-shareholder-rights provision does not include an implicit "conflictof-interest" exception that allows shareholders to bring derivative claims when FHFA, acting as conservator, is assertedly unwilling to bring suit due to an alleged conflict of interest. In other litigation, GSE shareholders have urged courts to depart from this unambiguous text to adopt a version of the "manifest conflict of interest" exception described in two cases arising under FIRREA. *See Delta Sav. Bank v. United States*, 265 F.3d 1017 (9th Cir. 2001); *First Hartford Corp. Pension Plan & Trust v. United States*, 194 F.3d 1279 (Fed. Cir. 1999).

It would be an odd reading, however, to provide "that a statute like HERA, through which Congress grants immense discretionary power to the conservator, § 4617(b)(2)(A), and prohibits courts from interfering with the exercise of such power, § 4617(f), would still house an implicit end-run around FHFA's conservatorship authority by means of the shareholder derivative suits that the statute explicitly bars." Perry Capital, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 230-31. "'To resolve this [oddity, however,] we need only heed Professor Frankfurter's timeless advice: '(1) Read the statute; (2) read the statute; (3) read the statute!" Id. at 231 (quoting Kellmer, 674 F.3d at 850) (alteration in original). The plaintiff's proposed exception cannot be squared with the statutory text. After all, the very point of a derivative action is to permit shareholders to assert the interests of the corporation where managers or directors have a conflict of interest that prevent them from doing so. "[T]he existence of a rule against shareholder derivative suits, § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i), indicates that courts cannot use the rationale for why derivative suits are available to shareholders as a legal tool – including the conflict of interest rationale – to carve out an exception to that prohibition. ... Such an exception would swallow the rule." Id. In short, "HERA provides no qualification for its bar on shareholder derivative suits." Id. It would be

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 41 of 48 - Page ID#: 311

particularly illogical to conclude that Congress permitted derivative suits to challenge FHFA's transactions with Treasury. When it enacted HERA, Congress anticipated that FHFA would turn to Treasury for essential capital, and authorized Treasury to invest in the enterprises. If Congress intended FHFA's dealings with Treasury to be subject to challenge by shareholders, it would have expressly granted shareholders that right. Instead, it transferred "*all* rights, titles, powers, and privileges" of the GSEs' shareholders to FHFA. § 4617(b)(2)(A)(i) (emphasis added).

Even assuming that a manifest conflict-of-interest exception could apply to HERA's bar on derivative suits, no such conflict exists here. That FHFA and Treasury jointly entered into an agreement does not establish a conflict of interest between Treasury and FHFA. If it were, every transaction FHFA entered would be subject to challenge by shareholders, because FHFA and the counterparty to the transaction would qualify as alleged "joint tortfeasors." Even the courts that have adopted the conflict-of-interest exception have rejected such a far-reaching rule. *See First Hartford*, 194 F.3d at 1295 (emphasizing that the conflict-of-interest exception will apply "only . . . in a very narrow range of circumstances"); *Delta Savings Bank*, 265 F.3d at 1023 ("We do not suggest that the FDIC-as-receiver is faced with a disqualifying conflict every time a bank-inreceivership is asked to sue another federal agency.").

In short, Treasury and FHFA are independent entities who engaged in an arms'-length transaction, as Congress envisioned they would. No manifest conflict of interest exists between them. *See Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 232-33 (assuming *arguendo* the existence of a conflict of interest exception, but finding no conflict of interest with respect to FHFA and Treasury).

D. Even assuming that jurisdiction over plaintiff's claim exists, plaintiff's fiduciary duty claim is baseless.

Even if plaintiff were able to assert her APA claim alleging that Treasury breached its fiduciary duties under Delaware and Virginia law, *see* Am. Compl. ¶¶ 131 159, 161, that claim would fail as a matter of law.

First, HERA does not incorporate a fiduciary duty that requires Treasury to place the interests of shareholders above those of the taxpayers. HERA imposes no fiduciary duties on Treasury; instead, it transfers shareholder rights and privileges to FHFA, and authorizes FHFA to act "in the best interests of [the Enterprises] or the Agency." 12 U.S.C. § 4617(b)(2)(J)(ii). Treasury's duty under HERA is to assist in stabilizing the housing market and to protect the American taxpayer, and the "considerations" referenced in plaintiff's complaint are set forth "to protect the taxpayers," 12 U.S.C. §§ 1455(l)(1)(C); 1719(g)(1)(C), not to promote the private interests of shareholders. The imposition of common law fiduciary obligations on Treasury would upset the balance of policy considerations underlying Congress's authorization to extend funds to rescue the enterprises. Cf. Starr Int'l Co. v. Fed. Reserve Bank of New York, 742 F.3d 37, 42 (2d Cir. 2014) (affirming dismissal of breach of fiduciary duty claims against the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, noting that the Federal Reserve Act required the Bank "to act in the public interest as a fiscal agent of the United States and to take action in 'unusual and exigent circumstances' when its failure to act 'would adversely affect the economy,'" and holding that federal law preempted asserted fiduciary duty under Delaware law).

Second, Treasury is not a controlling shareholder within the meaning of state corporation law. A controlling shareholder of a corporation either owns a majority of the corporation's voting shares; or it exercises "actual control" over the corporation's affairs. *Ivanhoe Partners v. Newmont Mining Corp.*, 535 A.2d 1334, 1344 (Del. 1987). Treasury is not and has never been a

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 43 of 48 - Page ID#: 313

majority shareholder, nor does it have voting rights in the GSEs. Its rights as a senior preferred shareholder are entirely contractual.

That Treasury holds warrants to purchase common stock and contractual rights of refusal over the issuance of stock or debt does not establish control of the enterprises. The mere "potential ability to exercise control" does not suffice to create a fiduciary duty; the plaintiff must instead plead and show, "the actual exercise of that ability." *In re Sea-Land Corp. S'holders Litig.*, No. CIV. A.8453, 1987 WL 11283, at *5 (Del. Ch. 1987). Plaintiff incorrectly alleges that Treasury's contractual rights under the PSPAs make it a controlling shareholder. Am. Compl. ¶ 159. Even "a significant shareholder, who exercises a duly-obtained contractual right that somehow limits or restricts the actions that a corporation otherwise would take, does not become, without more, a controlling shareholder for that particular purpose." *Superior Vision Servs. v. ReliaStar Life Ins. Co.*, No. CIV. A. 1668-N, 2006 WL 2521426, at *5 (Del. Ch. Aug. 25, 2006); *see also Starr Int'l Co. v. Fed. Reserve Bank of N.Y.*, 906 F. Supp. 2d 202, 221-25 (S.D.N.Y. 2012), *aff'd*, 742 F.3d 37 (2d Cir. 2014).

III. PLAINTIFF IS BARRED BY THE DOCTRINE OF ISSUE PRECLUSION FROM PURSUING DERIVATIVE CLAIMS IN THIS CASE.

The doctrine of issue preclusion, or collateral estoppel, "bars successive litigation of an issue of fact or law actually litigated and resolved in a valid court determination essential to the prior judgment, even if the issue recurs in the context of a different claim." *Taylor v. Sturgell*, 553 U.S. 880, 892 (2008) (citation omitted). Precluding a party from disputing issues that it has already litigated "protects [its] adversaries from the expense and vexation attending multiple lawsuits, conserves judicial resources, and fosters reliance on judicial action by minimizing the possibility of inconsistent decisions." *Montana v. United States*, 440 U.S. 147, 153–54 (1979).

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 44 of 48 - Page ID#: 314

Issue preclusion bars the claims asserted in this complaint. Other shareholders, purporting to bring derivative actions on behalf of the GSEs, have already brought the claims asserted here, and have lost on those claims in the *Perry Capital* case. The plaintiff here brings a derivative action on behalf of the same GSEs, and is barred by the district court's determinations in *Perry Capital*.

In this Circuit, issue preclusion has four basic elements: "(1) the precise issue raised in the present case must have been raised and actually litigated in the prior proceeding; (2) determination of the issue must have been necessary to the outcome of the prior proceeding; (3) the prior proceeding must have resulted in a final judgment on the merits; and (4) the party against whom estoppel is sought must have had a full and fair opportunity to litigate the issue in the prior proceeding." *Hamilton's Bogarts Inc. v. Michigan*, 501 F.3d 644, 650 (6th Cir. 2007).

As an initial matter, the GSEs were the real parties in interest in the derivative actions at issue in *Perry Capital*, just as the GSEs are the real parties in interest in this derivative action. Therefore, the requirement of identity of parties has been satisfied. As the Sixth Circuit has recognized, a judgment rendered in a shareholder derivative suit precludes subsequent litigation by the corporation and its shareholders. *Nathan v. Rowan*, 651 F.2d 1223, 1226 (6th Cir. 1981) ("Furthermore, in shareholder derivative actions arising under Fed.R.Civ.P. 23.1, parties and their privies include the corporation and all nonparty shareholders."); *see also United States v. LTV Corp.*, 746 F.2d 51, 54 n.5 (D.C. Cir. 1984) (final judgment rendered in a shareholder derivative suit binds shareholders and non-party class members who have been given adequate notice); *Arduini v. Hart*, 774 F.3d 622, 633-34 (9th Cir. 2014) (shareholders bringing derivative suits are in privity for purposes of issue preclusion under Nevada law); *Henik ex rel. LaBranche & Co. v. LeBranche*, 433 F. Supp. 2d 372, 380 (S.D.N.Y. 2006) (judgment in prior derivative

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 45 of 48 - Page ID#: 315

shareholder suit has preclusive effect upon subsequent action brought by shareholders who were not plaintiffs to the original action). The reason for this rule is obvious: "if the shareholder can sue on the corporation's behalf, it follows that the corporation is bound by the results of the suit in subsequent litigation, even if different shareholders prosecute the suits, subject to the important proviso that the shareholder must fairly and adequately represent the corporation." *In re Sonus Networks, Inc., S'holder Derivative Litig.*, 499 F.3d 47, 64 (1st Cir. 2007). As the plaintiff here asserts solely derivative claims, *see supra* Part II.A, she is bound by the district court's determinations in the first derivative action.

The district court in *Perry Capital* considered explicitly derivative claims brought as a part of a putative class action on behalf of GSE shareholders and concluded that: (1) section 4617(f) barred the equitable relief, including rescission, that the derivative action sought against the conservator's exercise of its authority; (2) that section 4617(b)(2)(A) barred any derivative claims by shareholders concerning the PSPAs, and that no "conflict of interest" exception to the application of § 4617(b)(2)(A) exists; and (3) that claims concerning the plaintiffs' liquidation preferences were not ripe for review and that any claim for the value of expected dividends failed to state a claim. 70 F. Supp. 3d at 229-39 & n. 24. Issue preclusion bars plaintiffs from relitigating those issues in another derivative action. *See Taylor*, 553 U.S. at 892 ("Issue preclusion, in contrast, bars successive litigation . . . even if the issue recurs in the context of a different claim.") (internal citations omitted).

The bar on equitable relief, the transfer of shareholder rights to the conservator, the inapplicability of a conflict of interest provision, and the lack of ripeness for claims related to the plaintiffs' liquidation preferences were all essential to the district court's judgment in *Perry Capital. See, e.g., Perry Capital*, 70 F. Supp. 3d at 221-39 (describing bases for dismissal of

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 46 of 48 - Page ID#: 316

each of the counts raised by the shareholders in that action). Thus the "essential to the prior judgment" element is also met. *See Cont'l Western*, 83 F. Supp. 3d at 839-40.

The dismissal of the derivative actions in the District of Columbia was also a "valid and final judgment" for purposes of issue preclusion. It is of no moment that the suits were dismissed for lack of subject matter jurisdiction, rather than on the merits. A ruling on jurisdictional grounds has issue-preclusive effect with respect to cases having the same jurisdictional defect. *See Ohio Nat'l Life Ins. Co. v. United States*, 922 F.2d 320, 325 (6th Cir. 1990). "Dismissals for want of subject-matter jurisdiction … are preclusive with respect to the jurisdictional ruling … as otherwise the plaintiff would be free to refile the identical case in the same court," *Hill v. Potter*, 352 F.3d 1142, 1146-47 (7th Cir. 2003) (Posner, J.) (citations omitted), or, as plaintiff has done here, in another court in which the same jurisdictional limit applies. The *Perry Capital* judgment is also "final" for purposes of res judicata notwithstanding the fact that an appeal has been filed. *See Smith*, 129 F.3d at 362 n. 7 ("The pending appeal of the district court's judgment … does not deprive that judgment of res judicata effect."); *Commodities Export Co. v. U.S. Customs Serv.*, 957 F.2d 223, 228 (6th Cir. 1992) (same).

In sum, because each element for issue preclusion has been satisfied, plaintiff, as a shareholders suing on behalf of the GSEs, is bound by the resolution of these issues in the prior shareholder-derivative suit, and her complaint must be dismissed.

CONCLUSION

For the foregoing reasons, and for those stated in FHFA's motion, the Court should dismiss the complaint with prejudice.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-1 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 47 of 48 - Page ID#: 317

Dated: January 11, 2016

Respectfully submitted,

BENJAMIN C. MIZER Principal Deputy Assistant Attorney General

KERRY B. HARVEY United States Attorney

DIANE KELLEHER Assistant Branch Director

<u>/s/Thomas D. Zimpleman</u> DEEPTHY KISHORE THOMAS D. ZIMPLEMAN U.S. Department of Justice Civil Division, Federal Programs Branch 20 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20530 (202) 514-8095 thomas.d.zimpleman@usdoj.gov

Attorneys for Defendant U.S. Department of the Treasury

<u>Certificate of Service</u>

I hereby certify that on January 11, 2016, I electronically filed the foregoing with the Clerk of the Court using the ECF system. To my knowledge, a copy of this document will be served on the parties or attorneys of record through the ECF system.

> /s/Thomas D. Zimpleman THOMAS D. ZIMPLEMAN U.S. Department of Justice Civil Division, Federal Programs Branch 20 Massachusetts Ave. NW Washington, D.C. 20530 (202) 514-8095 thomas.d.zimpleman@usdoj.gov

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 1 of 29 - Page ID#: 319

EXHIBIT A

EXECUTION VERSION

AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>") dated as of September 26, 2008, between the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ("<u>Purchaser</u>") and FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION ("<u>Seller</u>"), acting through the Federal Housing Finance Agency (the "<u>Agency</u>") as its duly appointed conservator (the Agency in such capacity, "<u>Conservator</u>"). Reference is made to Article 1 below for the meaning of capitalized terms used herein without definition.

Background

A. The Agency has been duly appointed as Conservator for Seller pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and Soundness Act of 1992 (as amended, the "<u>FHE Act</u>"). Conservator has determined that entry into this Agreement is (i) necessary to put Seller in a sound and solvent condition; (ii) appropriate to carry on the business of Seller and preserve and conserve the assets and property of Seller; and (iii) otherwise consistent with its powers, authorities and responsibilities.

B. Purchaser is authorized to purchase obligations and other securities issued by Seller pursuant to Section 304(g) of the Federal National Mortgage Association Charter Act, as amended (the "<u>Charter Act</u>"). The Secretary of the Treasury has determined, after taking into consideration the matters set forth in Section 304(g)(1)(C) of the Charter Act, that the purchases contemplated herein are necessary to (i) provide stability to the financial markets; (ii) prevent disruptions in the availability of mortgage finance; and (iii) protect the taxpayer.

C. Purchaser and Seller executed and delivered the Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement dated as of September 7, 2008 (the "<u>Original Agreement</u>"), and the parties thereto desire to amend and restate the Original Agreement in its entirety as set forth herein.

THEREFORE, the parties hereto agree as follows:

Terms and Conditions

1. DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth below:

"*Affiliate*" means, when used with respect to a specified Person (i) any direct or indirect holder or group (as defined in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) of holders of 10.0% or more of any class of capital stock of such Person and (ii) any current or former director or officer of such Person, or any other current or former employee of such Person that currently exercises or formerly exercised a material degree of Control over such Person, including without limitation each current or former Named Executive Officer of such Person. *"Available Amount"* means, as of any date of determination, the lesser of (a) the Deficiency Amount as of such date and (b) the Maximum Amount as of such date.

"*Business Day*" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks are authorized to close under United States federal law and the law of the State of New York.

"*Capital Lease Obligations*" of any Person shall mean the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other similar arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for purposes hereof, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

"*Control*" shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

"*Deficiency Amount*" means, as of any date of determination, the amount, if any, by which (a) the total liabilities of Seller exceed (b) the total assets of Seller (such assets excluding the Commitment and any unfunded amounts thereof), in each case as reflected on the balance sheet of Seller as of the applicable date set forth in this Agreement, prepared in accordance with GAAP; provided, however, that:

(i) for the avoidance of doubt, in measuring the Deficiency Amount liabilities shall exclude any obligation in respect of any capital stock of Seller, including the Senior Preferred Stock contemplated herein;

(ii) in the event that Seller becomes subject to receivership or other liquidation process or proceeding, "Deficiency Amount" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the amount, if any, by which (a) the total allowed claims against the receivership or other applicable estate (excluding any liabilities of or transferred to any LLRE (as defined in Section 5.4(a)) created by a receiver) exceed (b) the total assets of such receivership or other estate (excluding the Commitment, any unfunded amounts thereof and any assets of or transferred to any LLRE, but including the value of the receiver's interest in any LLRE);

(iii) to the extent Conservator or a receiver of Seller, or any statute, rule, regulation or court of competent jurisdiction, specifies or determines that a liability of Seller (including without limitation a claim against Seller arising from rescission of a purchase or sale of a security issued by Seller (or guaranteed by Seller or with respect to which Seller is otherwise liable) or for damages arising from the purchase, sale or retention of such a security) shall be subordinated (other than pursuant to a contract providing for such subordination) to all other liabilities of Seller or shall be treated on par with any class of equity of Seller, then such liability shall be excluded in the calculation of Deficiency Amount; and

(iv) the Deficiency Amount may be increased above the otherwise applicable amount by the mutual written agreement of Purchaser and Seller, each acting in its sole discretion.

"*Designated Representative*" means Conservator or (a) if Conservator has been superseded by a receiver pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act, such receiver, or (b) if Seller is not in conservatorship or receivership pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act, Seller's chief financial officer.

"Director" shall mean the Director of the Agency.

"Effective Date" means the date on which this Agreement shall have been executed and delivered by both of the parties hereto.

"*Equity Interests*" of any Person shall mean any and all shares, interests, rights to purchase or otherwise acquire, warrants, options, participations or other equivalents of or interests in (however designated) equity, ownership or profits of such Person, including any preferred stock, any limited or general partnership interest and any limited liability company membership interest, and any securities or other rights or interests convertible into or exchangeable for any of the foregoing.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

"*GAAP*" means generally accepted accounting principles in effect in the United States as set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board from time to time.

"*Indebtedness*" of any Person means, for purposes of Section 5.5 only, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for money borrowed by such Person, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property or assets purchased by such Person, (d) all obligations of such Person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, other than trade accounts payable, (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) obligations, whether contingent or liquidated, in respect of letters of credit (including standby and commercial), bankers' acceptances and similar instruments and (g) any obligation of such Person, contingent or otherwise, guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing any Indebtedness of the types set forth in clauses (a) through (f) payable by another Person other than Mortgage Guarantee Obligations.

"Liquidation End Date" means the date of completion of the liquidation of Seller's assets.

"Maximum Amount" means, as of any date of determination, \$100,000,000,000 (one hundred billion dollars), less the aggregate amount of funding under the Commitment prior to such date.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 5 of 29 - Page ID#: 323

"*Mortgage Assets*" of any Person means assets of such Person consisting of mortgages, mortgage loans, mortgage-related securities, participation certificates, mortgage-backed commercial paper, obligations of real estate mortgage investment conduits and similar assets, in each case to the extent such assets would appear on the balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP as in effect as of the date hereof (and, for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to any change that may be made hereafter in respect of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140 or any similar accounting standard).

"Mortgage Guarantee Obligations" means guarantees, standby commitments, credit enhancements and other similar obligations of Seller, in each case in respect of Mortgage Assets.

"Named Executive Officer" has the meaning given to such term in Item 402(a)(3) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act, as in effect on the date hereof.

"*Person*" shall mean any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, estate, unincorporated organization or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof, or any other entity whatsoever.

"SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Senior Preferred Stock" means the Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock of Seller, substantially in the form of Exhibit A hereto.

"*Warrant*" means a warrant for the purchase of common stock of Seller representing 79.9% of the common stock of Seller on a fully-diluted basis, substantially in the form of Exhibit B hereto.

2. COMMITMENT

2.1. *Commitment*. Purchaser hereby commits to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions set forth herein, immediately available funds in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount, as determined from time to time (the "<u>Commitment</u>"); <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall the aggregate amount funded under the Commitment exceed \$100,000,000,000 (one hundred billion dollars). The liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock shall increase in connection with draws on the Commitment, as set forth in Section 3.3 below.

2.2. *Quarterly Draws on Commitment*. Within fifteen (15) Business Days following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the end of each fiscal quarter of Seller which ends on or before the Liquidation End Date, the Designated Representative may, on behalf of Seller, request that Purchaser provide immediately available funds to Seller in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount as of the end of such quarter. Any such request shall be valid only if it is in writing, is timely made, specifies the account of Seller to which such funds are to be transferred, and contains a certification of the Designated Representative that the requested amount does not exceed the Available Amount as of the end of the applicable quarter. Purchaser shall provide such funds within sixty (60) days of its receipt of such request or, following any determination by the Director that the Director will be mandated by law to appoint a receiver for Seller if such funds are not received sooner, such shorter period as may be necessary

to avoid such mandatory appointment of a receiver if reasonably practicable taking into consideration Purchaser's access to funds.

2.3. Accelerated Draws on Commitment. Immediately following any determination by the Director that the Director will be mandated by law to appoint a receiver for Seller prior to the Liquidation End Date unless Seller's capital is increased by an amount (the "Special Amount") up to but not in excess of the then current Available Amount (computed based on a balance sheet of Seller prepared in accordance with GAAP that differs from the most recent balance sheet of Seller delivered in accordance with Section 5.9(a) or (b)) on a date that is prior to the date that funds will be available to Seller pursuant to Section 2.2, Conservator may, on behalf of Seller, request that Purchaser provide to Seller the Special Amount in immediately available funds. Any such request shall be valid only if it is in writing, is timely made, specifies the account of Seller to which such funds are to be transferred, and contains certifications of Conservator that (i) the requested amount does not exceed the Available Amount (including computations in reasonable detail and satisfactory to Purchaser of the then existing Deficiency Amount) and (ii) the requested amount is required to avoid the imminent mandatory appointment of a receiver for Seller. Purchaser shall provide such funds within thirty (30) days of its receipt of such request or, if reasonably practicable taking into consideration Purchaser's access to funds, any shorter period as may be necessary to avoid mandatory appointment of a receiver.

2.4. *Final Draw on Commitment*. Within fifteen (15) Business Days following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the Liquidation End Date (computed based on a balance sheet of Seller as of the Liquidation End Date prepared in accordance with GAAP), the Designated Representative may, on behalf of Seller, request that Purchaser provide immediately available funds to Seller in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount as of the Liquidation End Date. Any such request shall be valid only if it is in writing, is timely made, specifies the account of Seller to which such funds are to be transferred, and contains a certification of the Designated Representative that the requested amount does not exceed the Available Amount (including computations in reasonable detail and satisfactory to Purchaser of the Deficiency Amount as of the Liquidation End Date). Purchaser shall provide such funds within sixty (60) days of its receipt of such request.

2.5. *Termination of Purchaser's Obligations*. Subject to earlier termination pursuant to Section 6.7, all of Purchaser's obligations under and in respect of the Commitment shall terminate upon the earliest of: (a) if the Liquidation End Date shall have occurred, (i) the payment in full of Purchaser's obligations with respect to any valid request for funds pursuant to Section 2.4 or (ii) if there is no Deficiency Amount on the Liquidation End Date or if no such request pursuant to Section 2.4 has been made, the close of business on the 15th Business Day following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the Liquidation End Date; (b) the payment in full of, defeasance of or other reasonable provision for all liabilities of Seller, whether or not contingent, including payment of any amounts that may become payable on, or expiry of or other provision for, all Mortgage Guarantee Obligations and provision for unmatured debts; and (c) the funding by Purchaser under the Commitment of an aggregate of \$100,000,000,000 (one hundred billion dollars). For the avoidance of doubt, the Commitment shall *not* be terminable by Purchaser solely by reason of (i) the conservatorship, receivership or other insolvency proceeding of Seller or (ii) the Seller's financial condition or any adverse change in Seller's financial condition.

3. PURCHASE OF SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK AND WARRANT; FEES

3.1. *Initial Commitment Fee*. In consideration of the Commitment, and for no additional consideration, on the Effective Date (or as soon thereafter as is practicable) Seller shall sell and issue to Purchaser, and Purchaser shall purchase from Seller, (a) one million (1,000,000) shares of Senior Preferred Stock, with an initial liquidation preference equal to \$1,000 per share (\$1,000,000 (one billion dollars) liquidation preference in the aggregate), and (b) the Warrant.

3.2. *Periodic Commitment Fee*. (a) Commencing March 31, 2010, Seller shall pay to Purchaser quarterly, on the last day of March, June, September and December of each calendar year (each a "<u>Periodic Fee Date</u>"), a periodic commitment fee (the "<u>Periodic Commitment Fee</u>"). The Periodic Commitment Fee shall accrue from January 1, 2010.

(b) The Periodic Commitment Fee is intended to fully compensate Purchaser for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2009. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set not later than December 31, 2009 with respect to the ensuing five-year period, shall be reset every five years thereafter and shall be determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller, subject to their reasonable discretion and in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser may waive the Periodic Commitment Fee for up to one year at a time, in its sole discretion, based on adverse conditions in the United States mortgage market.

(c) At the election of Seller, the Periodic Commitment Fee may be paid in cash or by adding the amount thereof ratably to the liquidation preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock so that the aggregate liquidation preference of all such outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock is increased by an amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee. Seller shall deliver notice of such election not later than three (3) Business Days prior to each Periodic Fee Date. If the Periodic Commitment Fee is not paid in cash by 12:00 pm (New York time) on the applicable Periodic Fee Date (irrespective of Seller's election pursuant to this subsection), Seller shall be deemed to have elected to pay the Periodic Commitment Fee by adding the amount thereof to the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock shall thereupon be automatically increased, in the manner contemplated by the first sentence of this section, by an aggregate amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee then due.

3.3. Increases of Senior Preferred Stock Liquidation Preference as a Result of Funding under the Commitment. The aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be automatically increased by an amount equal to the amount of each draw on the Commitment pursuant to Article 2 that is funded by Purchaser to Seller, such increase to occur simultaneously with such funding and ratably with respect to each share of Senior Preferred Stock.

3.4. *Notation of Increase in Liquidation Preference*. Seller shall duly mark its records to reflect each increase in the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock contemplated

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 8 of 29 - Page ID#: 326

herein (but, for the avoidance of doubt, such increase shall be effective regardless of whether Seller has properly marked its records).

4. **REPRESENTATIONS**

Seller represents and warrants as of the Effective Date, and shall be deemed to have represented and warranted as of the date of each request for and funding of an advance under the Commitment pursuant to Article 2, as follows:

4.1. *Organization and Good Standing*. Seller is a corporation, chartered by the Congress of the United States, duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the United States and has all corporate power and authority to carry on its business as now conducted and as proposed to be conducted.

4.2. *Organizational Documents*. Seller has made available to Purchaser a complete and correct copy of its charter and bylaws, each as amended to date (the "<u>Organizational Documents</u>"). The Organizational Documents are in full force and effect. Seller is not in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents.

4.3. Authorization and Enforceability. All corporate or other action on the part of Seller or Conservator necessary for the authorization, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Seller and for the authorization, issuance and delivery of the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant being purchased under this Agreement, has been taken. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Seller and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the Purchaser) shall constitute the valid and legally binding obligation of Seller, enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except to the extent the enforceability thereof may be limited by bankruptcy laws, insolvency laws, reorganization laws, moratorium laws or other laws of general applicability affecting creditors' rights generally or by general equitable principles (regardless of whether enforcement is sought in a proceeding in equity or at law). The Agency is acting as conservator for Seller under Section 1367 of the FHE Act. The Board of Directors of Seller, by valid action at a duly called meeting of the Board of Directors on September 6, 2008, consented to the appointment of the Agency as conservator for purposes of Section 1367(a)(3)(I) of the FHE Act, and the Director of the Agency has appointed the Agency as Conservator for Seller pursuant to Section 1367(a)(1) of the FHE Act, and each such action has not been rescinded, revoked or modified in any respect.

4.4. *Valid Issuance*. When issued in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, free and clear of all liens and preemptive rights. The shares of common stock to which the holder of the Warrant is entitled have been duly and validly reserved for issuance. When issued and delivered in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Warrant, such shares will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, free and clear of all liens and preemptive rights.

4.5. Non-Contravention.

(a) The execution, delivery or performance by Seller of this Agreement and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of Seller; (ii) conflict with or violate any law, decree or regulation applicable to Seller or by which any property or asset of Seller is bound or affected, or (iii) result in any breach of, or constitute a default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give to others any right of termination, amendment, acceleration or cancellation of, or result in the creation of a lien upon any of the properties or assets of Seller, pursuant to any note, bond, mortgage, indenture or credit agreement, or any other contract, agreement, lease, license, permit, franchise or other instrument or obligation to which Seller is a party or by which Seller is bound or affected, other than, in the case of clause (iii), any such breach, default, termination, amendment, acceleration, cancellation or lien that would not have and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the business, property, operations or condition of the Seller, the authority of the Conservator or the validity or enforceability of this Agreement (a "<u>Material Adverse Effect</u>").

(b) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Seller does not, and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not, require any consent, approval, authorization, waiver or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any governmental authority or any other person, except for such as have already been obtained.

5. COVENANTS

From the Effective Date until such time as the Senior Preferred Stock shall have been repaid or redeemed in full in accordance with its terms:

5.1. *Restricted Payments*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, declare or pay any dividend (preferred or otherwise) or make any other distribution (by reduction of capital or otherwise), whether in cash, property, securities or a combination thereof, with respect to any of Seller's Equity Interests (other than with respect to the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant) or directly or indirectly redeem, purchase, retire or otherwise acquire for value any of Seller's Equity Interests (other than the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant), or set aside any amount for any such purpose.

5.2. *Issuance of Capital Stock*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, sell or issue Equity Interests of Seller or any of its subsidiaries of any kind or nature, in any amount, other than the sale and issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and Warrant on the Effective Date and the common stock subject to the Warrant upon exercise thereof, and other than as required by (and pursuant to) the terms of any binding agreement as in effect on the date hereof.

5.3. *Conservatorship*. Seller shall not (and Conservator, by its signature below, agrees that it shall not), without the prior written consent of Purchaser, terminate, seek termination of or permit to be terminated the conservatorship of Seller pursuant to Section 1367 of the FHE Act, other

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 10 of 29 - Page ID#: 328

than in connection with a receivership pursuant to Section 1367 of the FHE Act.

5.4. *Transfer of Assets*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) all or any portion of its assets (including Equity Interests in other persons, including subsidiaries), whether now owned or hereafter acquired (any such sale, transfer, lease or disposition, a "<u>Disposition</u>"), other than Dispositions for fair market value:

(a) to a limited life regulated entity ("<u>LLRE</u>") pursuant to Section 1367(i) of the FHE Act;

(b) of assets and properties in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice;

(c) in connection with a liquidation of Seller by a receiver appointed pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act;

(d) of cash or cash equivalents for cash or cash equivalents; or

(e) to the extent necessary to comply with the covenant set forth in Section 5.7 below.

5.5. *Indebtedness*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, incur, assume or otherwise become liable for (a) any Indebtedness if, after giving effect to the incurrence thereof, the aggregate Indebtedness of Seller and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis would exceed 110.0% of the aggregate Indebtedness of Seller and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis as of June 30, 2008 or (b) any Indebtedness if such Indebtedness is subordinated by its terms to any other Indebtedness of Seller or the applicable subsidiary. For purposes of this covenant the acquisition of a subsidiary with Indebtedness will be deemed to be the incurrence of such Indebtedness at the time of such acquisition.

5.6. *Fundamental Changes*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, (i) merge into or consolidate or amalgamate with any other Person, or permit any other Person to merge into or consolidate or amalgamate with it, (ii) effect a reorganization or recapitalization involving the common stock of Seller, a reclassification of the common stock of Seller or similar corporate transaction or event or (iii) purchase, lease or otherwise acquire (in one transaction or a series of transactions) all or substantially all of the assets of any other Person or any division, unit or business of any Person.

5.7. *Mortgage Assets*. Seller shall not own, as of any applicable date, Mortgage Assets in excess of (i) on December 31, 2009, \$850 billion, or (ii) on December 31 of each year thereafter, 90.0% of the aggregate amount of Mortgage Assets of Seller as of December 31 of the immediately preceding calendar year; <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall Seller be required under this Section 5.7 to own less than \$250 billion in Mortgage Assets.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 11 of 29 - Page ID#: 329

5.8. *Transactions with Affiliates.* Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, without the prior written consent of Purchaser, engage in any transaction of any kind or nature with an Affiliate of Seller unless such transaction is (i) pursuant to this Agreement, the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant, (ii) upon terms no less favorable to Seller than would be obtained in a comparable arm's-length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate of Seller or (iii) a transaction undertaken in the ordinary course or pursuant to a contractual obligation or customary employment arrangement in existence as of the date hereof.

5.9. *Reporting*. Seller shall provide to Purchaser:

(a) not later than the time period specified in the SEC's rules and regulations with respect to issuers as to which Section 13 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act apply, annual reports on Form 10-K (or any successor or comparable form) containing the information required to be contained therein (or required in such successor or comparable form);

(b) not later than the time period specified in the SEC's rules and regulations with respect to issuers as to which Section 13 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act apply, reports on Form 10-Q (or any successor or comparable form) containing the information required to be contained therein (or required in such successor or comparable form);

(c) promptly from time to time after the occurrence of an event required to be therein reported (and in any event within the time period specified in the SEC's rules and regulations), such other reports on Form 8-K (or any successor or comparable form);

(d) concurrently with any delivery of financial statements under paragraphs (a) or (b) above, a certificate of the Designated Representative, (i) certifying that Seller is (and since the last such certificate has at all times been) in compliance with each of the covenants contained herein and that no representation made by Seller herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith was false or misleading in any material respect when made, or, if the foregoing is not true, specifying the nature and extent of the breach of covenant and/or representation and any corrective action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto, and (ii) setting forth computations in reasonable detail and satisfactory to the Purchaser of the Deficiency Amount, if any;

(e) promptly, from time to time, such other information regarding the operations, business affairs, plans, projections and financial condition of Seller, or compliance with the terms of this Agreement, as Purchaser may reasonably request; and

(f) as promptly as reasonably practicable, written notice of the following:

(i) the occurrence of the Liquidation End Date;

(ii) the filing or commencement of, or any written threat or notice of intention of any Person to file or commence, any action, suit or proceeding, whether at law or in equity or by or before any governmental authority or in arbitration, against Conservator, Seller or any other Person which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; (iii) any other development that is not a matter of general public knowledge and that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect.

5.10. *Executive Compensation*. Seller shall not, without the consent of the Director, in consultation with the Secretary of the Treasury, enter into any new compensation arrangements with, or increase amounts or benefits payable under existing compensation arrangements of, any Named Executive Officer of Seller.

6. MISCELLANEOUS

6.1. No Third-Party Beneficiaries. Until the termination of the Commitment, at any time during the existence and continuance of a payment default with respect to debt securities issued by Seller and/or a default by Seller with respect to any Mortgage Guarantee Obligations, any holder of such defaulted debt securities or beneficiary of such Mortgage Guarantee Obligations (collectively, the "Holders") may (a) deliver notice to the Seller and the Designated Representative requesting exercise of all rights available to them under this Agreement to draw on the Commitment up to the lesser of the amount necessary to cure the outstanding payment defaults and the Available Amount as of the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter (the "<u>Demand Amount</u>"), (b) if Seller and the Designated Representative fail to act as requested within thirty (30) days of such notice, seek judicial relief for failure of the Seller to draw on the Commitment, and (c) if Purchaser shall fail to perform its obligations in respect of any draw on the Commitment, and Seller and/or the Designated Representative shall not be diligently pursuing remedies in respect of such failure, file a claim in the United States Court of Federal Claims for relief requiring Purchaser to pay Seller the Demand Amount in the form of liquidated damages. Any payment of liquidated damages to Seller under the previous sentence shall be treated for all purposes, including the provisions of the Senior Preferred Stock and Section 3.3 of this Agreement, as a draw and funding of the Commitment pursuant to Article 2. The Holders shall have no other rights under or in respect of this Agreement, and the Commitment shall not otherwise be enforceable by any creditor of Seller or by any other Person other than the parties hereto, and no such creditor or other Person is intended to be, or shall be, a third party beneficiary of any provision of this Agreement.

6.2. *Non-Transferable; Successors.* The Commitment is solely for the benefit of Seller and shall not inure to the benefit of any other Person (other than the Holders to the extent set forth in Section 6.1), including any entity to which the charter of Seller may be transferred, to any LLRE or to any other successor to the assets, liabilities or operations of Seller. The Commitment may not be assigned or otherwise transferred, in whole or in part, to any Person (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any LLRE to which a receiver has assigned all or a portion of Seller's assets) without the prior written consent of Purchaser (which may be withheld in its sole discretion). In no event shall any successor to Seller (including such an LLRE) be entitled to the benefit of the Commitment without the prior written consent of Purchaser. Seller and Conservator, for themselves and on behalf of their permitted successors, covenant and agree not to transfer or purport to transfer the Commitment in contravention of the terms hereof, and any such attempted transfer shall be null and void *ab initio*. It is the expectation of the parties that, in the event Seller were placed into receivership and an LLRE formed to purchase certain of its assets and assume certain of its liabilities, the Commitment would remain with Seller for the benefit of the holders of the

debt of Seller not assumed by the LLRE.

6.3. Amendments; Waivers. This Agreement may be waived or amended solely by a writing executed by both of the parties hereto, and, with respect to amendments to or waivers of the provisions of Sections 5.3, 6.2 and 6.11, the Conservator; provided, however, that no such waiver or amendment shall decrease the aggregate Commitment or add conditions to funding the amounts required to be funded by Purchaser under the Commitment if such waiver or amendment would, in the reasonable opinion of Seller, adversely affect in any material respect the holders of debt securities of Seller and/or the beneficiaries of Mortgage Guarantee Obligations, in each case in their capacities as such, after taking into account any alternative arrangements that may be implemented concurrently with such waiver or amendment. In no event shall any rights granted hereunder prevent the parties hereto from waiving or amending in any manner whatsoever the covenants of Seller hereunder.

6.4. *Governing Law; Jurisdiction; Venue*. This Agreement and the Warrant shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the federal law of the United States of America if and to the extent such federal law is applicable, and otherwise in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. The Senior Preferred Stock shall be governed as set forth in the terms thereof. Except as provided in section 6.1 and as otherwise required by law, the United States District Court for the District of Columbia shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all civil actions arising out of this Agreement, the Commitment, the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant, and venue for any such civil action shall lie exclusively in the United States District Court for the District of Columbia.

6.5. *Notices*. Any notices delivered pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement shall be delivered to the applicable parties at the addresses set forth below:

If to Seller:

Federal National Mortgage Association c/o Federal Housing Finance Authority 1700 G Street, NW 4th Floor Washington, DC 20552 Attention: General Counsel

If to Purchaser:

United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington DC 20220 Attention: Under Secretary for Domestic Finance with a copy to:

United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington DC 20220 Attention: General Counsel

If to Conservator:

Federal Housing Finance Authority 1700 G Street, NW 4th Floor Washington, DC 20552 Attention: General Counsel

All notices and other communications provided for herein shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or overnight courier service, mailed by certified or registered mail. All notices hereunder shall be effective upon receipt.

6.6. *Disclaimer of Guarantee*. This Agreement and the Commitment are not intended to and shall not be deemed to constitute a guarantee by Purchaser or any other agency or instrumentality of the United States of the payment or performance of any debt security or any other obligation, indebtedness or liability of Seller of any kind or character whatsoever.

6.7. *Effect of Order; Injunction; Decree.* If any order, injunction or decree is issued by any court of competent jurisdiction that vacates, modifies, amends, conditions, enjoins, stays or otherwise affects the appointment of Conservator as conservator of Seller or otherwise curtails Conservator's powers as such conservator (except in each case any order converting the conservator-ship to a receivership under Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act), Purchaser may by written notice to Conservator and Seller declare this Agreement null and void, whereupon all transfers hereunder (including the issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant and any funding of the Commitment) shall be rescinded and unwound and all obligations of the parties (other than to effectuate such rescission and unwind) shall immediately and automatically terminate.

6.8. *Business Day*. To the extent that any deadline or date of performance of any right or obligation set forth herein shall fall on a day other than a Business Day, then such deadline or date of performance shall automatically be extended to the next succeeding Business Day.

6.9. *Entire Agreement*. This Agreement, together with the Senior Preferred Stock and Warrant, contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby and supersedes and cancels all prior agreements, including, but not limited to, all proposals, term sheets, statements, letters of intent or representations, written or oral, with respect thereto.

6.10. *Remedies*. In the event of a breach by Seller of any covenant or representation of Seller set forth herein, Purchaser shall be entitled to specific performance (in the case of a breach of

covenant), damages and such other remedies as may be available at law or in equity; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser shall not have the right to terminate the Commitment solely as a result of any such breach, and compliance with the covenants and the accuracy of the representations set forth in this Agreement shall not be conditions to funding the Commitment.

6.11. *Tax Reporting*. Neither Seller nor Conservator shall take, or shall permit any of their respective successors or assigns to take, a position for any tax, accounting or other purpose that is inconsistent with Internal Revenue Service Notice 2008-76 (or the regulations to be issued pursuant to such Notice) regarding the application of Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, a copy of which Notice has been provided to Seller in connection with the execution of this Agreement.

6.12. *Non-Severability*. Each of the provisions of this Agreement is integrated with and integral to the whole and shall not be severable from the remainder of the Agreement. In the event that any provision of this Agreement, the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant is determined to be illegal or unenforceable, then Purchaser may, in its sole discretion, by written notice to Conservator and Seller, declare this Agreement null and void, whereupon all transfers hereunder (including the issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant and any funding of the Commitment) shall be rescinded and unwound and all obligations of the parties (other than to effectuate such rescission and unwind) shall immediately and automatically terminate.

[Signature Page Follows]

AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>") dated as of September 26, 2008, between the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ("<u>Purchaser</u>") and FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION ("<u>Seller</u>"), acting through the Federal Housing Finance Agency (the "<u>Agency</u>") as its duly appointed conservator (the Agency in such capacity, "<u>Conservator</u>"). Reference is made to Article 1 below for the meaning of capitalized terms used herein without definition.

Background

A. The Agency has been duly appointed as Conservator for Seller pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and Soundness Act of 1992 (as amended, the "<u>FHE Act</u>"). Conservator has determined that entry into this Agreement is (i) necessary to put Seller in a sound and solvent condition; (ii) appropriate to carry on the business of Seller and preserve and conserve the assets and property of Seller; and (iii) otherwise consistent with its powers, authorities and responsibilities.

B. Purchaser is authorized to purchase obligations and other securities issued by Seller pursuant to Section 306(1) of the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation Act, as amended (the "<u>Charter Act</u>"). The Secretary of the Treasury has determined, after taking into consideration the matters set forth in Section 306(1)(1)(C) of the Charter Act, that the purchases contemplated herein are necessary to (i) provide stability to the financial markets; (ii) prevent disruptions in the availability of mortgage finance; and (iii) protect the taxpayer.

C. Purchaser and Seller executed and delivered the Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement dated as of September 7, 2008 (the "<u>Original Agreement</u>"), and the parties thereto desire to amend and restate the Original Agreement in its entirety as set forth herein.

THEREFORE, the parties hereto agree as follows:

Terms and Conditions

1. DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the meanings set forth below:

"*Affiliate*" means, when used with respect to a specified Person (i) any direct or indirect holder or group (as defined in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) of holders of 10.0% or more of any class of capital stock of such Person and (ii) any current or former director or officer of such Person, or any other current or former employee of such Person that currently exercises or formerly exercised a material degree of Control over such Person, including without limitation each current or former Named Executive Officer of such Person. *"Available Amount"* means, as of any date of determination, the lesser of (a) the Deficiency Amount as of such date and (b) the Maximum Amount as of such date.

"*Business Day*" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks are authorized to close under United States federal law and the law of the State of New York.

"*Capital Lease Obligations*" of any Person shall mean the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other similar arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for purposes hereof, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP.

"*Control*" shall mean the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

"*Deficiency Amount*" means, as of any date of determination, the amount, if any, by which (a) the total liabilities of Seller exceed (b) the total assets of Seller (such assets excluding the Commitment and any unfunded amounts thereof), in each case as reflected on the balance sheet of Seller as of the applicable date set forth in this Agreement, prepared in accordance with GAAP; provided, however, that:

(i) for the avoidance of doubt, in measuring the Deficiency Amount liabilities shall exclude any obligation in respect of any capital stock of Seller, including the Senior Preferred Stock contemplated herein;

(ii) in the event that Seller becomes subject to receivership or other liquidation process or proceeding, "Deficiency Amount" shall mean, as of any date of determination, the amount, if any, by which (a) the total allowed claims against the receivership or other applicable estate (excluding any liabilities of or transferred to any LLRE (as defined in Section 5.4(a)) created by a receiver) exceed (b) the total assets of such receivership or other estate (excluding the Commitment, any unfunded amounts thereof and any assets of or transferred to any LLRE, but including the value of the receiver's interest in any LLRE);

(iii) to the extent Conservator or a receiver of Seller, or any statute, rule, regulation or court of competent jurisdiction, specifies or determines that a liability of Seller (including without limitation a claim against Seller arising from rescission of a purchase or sale of a security issued by Seller (or guaranteed by Seller or with respect to which Seller is otherwise liable) or for damages arising from the purchase, sale or retention of such a security) shall be subordinated (other than pursuant to a contract providing for such subordination) to all other liabilities of Seller or shall be treated on par with any class of equity of Seller, then such liability shall be excluded in the calculation of Deficiency Amount; and

(iv) the Deficiency Amount may be increased above the otherwise applicable amount by the mutual written agreement of Purchaser and Seller, each acting in its sole discretion.

"*Designated Representative*" means Conservator or (a) if Conservator has been superseded by a receiver pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act, such receiver, or (b) if Seller is not in conservatorship or receivership pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act, Seller's chief financial officer.

"Director" shall mean the Director of the Agency.

"Effective Date" means the date on which this Agreement shall have been executed and delivered by both of the parties hereto.

"*Equity Interests*" of any Person shall mean any and all shares, interests, rights to purchase or otherwise acquire, warrants, options, participations or other equivalents of or interests in (however designated) equity, ownership or profits of such Person, including any preferred stock, any limited or general partnership interest and any limited liability company membership interest, and any securities or other rights or interests convertible into or exchangeable for any of the foregoing.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

"*GAAP*" means generally accepted accounting principles in effect in the United States as set forth in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board from time to time.

"*Indebtedness*" of any Person means, for purposes of Section 5.5 only, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for money borrowed by such Person, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property or assets purchased by such Person, (d) all obligations of such Person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, other than trade accounts payable, (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) obligations, whether contingent or liquidated, in respect of letters of credit (including standby and commercial), bankers' acceptances and similar instruments and (g) any obligation of such Person, contingent or otherwise, guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing any Indebtedness of the types set forth in clauses (a) through (f) payable by another Person other than Mortgage Guarantee Obligations.

"Liquidation End Date" means the date of completion of the liquidation of Seller's assets.

"Maximum Amount" means, as of any date of determination, \$100,000,000,000 (one hundred billion dollars), less the aggregate amount of funding under the Commitment prior to such date.

"*Mortgage Assets*" of any Person means assets of such Person consisting of mortgages, mortgage loans, mortgage-related securities, participation certificates, mortgage-backed commercial paper, obligations of real estate mortgage investment conduits and similar assets, in each case to the extent such assets would appear on the balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP as in effect as of the date hereof (and, for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to any change that may be made hereafter in respect of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140 or any similar accounting standard).

"Mortgage Guarantee Obligations" means guarantees, standby commitments, credit enhancements and other similar obligations of Seller, in each case in respect of Mortgage Assets.

"Named Executive Officer" has the meaning given to such term in Item 402(a)(3) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act, as in effect on the date hereof.

"*Person*" shall mean any individual, corporation, limited liability company, partnership, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, estate, unincorporated organization or government or any agency or political subdivision thereof, or any other entity whatsoever.

"SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Senior Preferred Stock" means the Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock of Seller, substantially in the form of Exhibit A hereto.

"Warrant" means a warrant for the purchase of common stock of Seller representing 79.9% of the common stock of Seller on a fully-diluted basis, substantially in the form of Exhibit B hereto.

2. COMMITMENT

2.1. *Commitment*. Purchaser hereby commits to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions set forth herein, immediately available funds in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount, as determined from time to time (the "<u>Commitment</u>"); <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall the aggregate amount funded under the Commitment exceed \$100,000,000,000 (one hundred billion dollars). The liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock shall increase in connection with draws on the Commitment, as set forth in Section 3.3 below.

2.2. *Quarterly Draws on Commitment*. Within fifteen (15) Business Days following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the end of each fiscal quarter of Seller which ends on or before the Liquidation End Date, the Designated Representative may, on behalf of Seller, request that Purchaser provide immediately available funds to Seller in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount as of the end of such quarter. Any such request shall be valid only if it is in writing, is timely made, specifies the account of Seller to which such funds are to be transferred, and contains a certification of the Designated Representative that the requested amount does not exceed the Available Amount as of the end of the applicable quarter. Purchaser shall provide such funds within sixty (60) days of its receipt of such request or, following any determination by the Director that the Director will be mandated by law to appoint a receiver for Seller if such funds are not received sooner, such shorter period as may be necessary

to avoid such mandatory appointment of a receiver if reasonably practicable taking into consideration Purchaser's access to funds.

2.3. Accelerated Draws on Commitment. Immediately following any determination by the Director that the Director will be mandated by law to appoint a receiver for Seller prior to the Liquidation End Date unless Seller's capital is increased by an amount (the "Special Amount") up to but not in excess of the then current Available Amount (computed based on a balance sheet of Seller prepared in accordance with GAAP that differs from the most recent balance sheet of Seller delivered in accordance with Section 5.9(a) or (b)) on a date that is prior to the date that funds will be available to Seller pursuant to Section 2.2, Conservator may, on behalf of Seller, request that Purchaser provide to Seller the Special Amount in immediately available funds. Any such request shall be valid only if it is in writing, is timely made, specifies the account of Seller to which such funds are to be transferred, and contains certifications of Conservator that (i) the requested amount does not exceed the Available Amount (including computations in reasonable detail and satisfactory to Purchaser of the then existing Deficiency Amount) and (ii) the requested amount is required to avoid the imminent mandatory appointment of a receiver for Seller. Purchaser shall provide such funds within thirty (30) days of its receipt of such request or, if reasonably practicable taking into consideration Purchaser's access to funds, any shorter period as may be necessary to avoid mandatory appointment of a receiver.

2.4. *Final Draw on Commitment*. Within fifteen (15) Business Days following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the Liquidation End Date (computed based on a balance sheet of Seller as of the Liquidation End Date prepared in accordance with GAAP), the Designated Representative may, on behalf of Seller, request that Purchaser provide immediately available funds to Seller in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount as of the Liquidation End Date. Any such request shall be valid only if it is in writing, is timely made, specifies the account of Seller to which such funds are to be transferred, and contains a certification of the Designated Representative that the requested amount does not exceed the Available Amount (including computations in reasonable detail and satisfactory to Purchaser of the Deficiency Amount as of the Liquidation End Date). Purchaser shall provide such funds within sixty (60) days of its receipt of such request.

2.5. *Termination of Purchaser's Obligations*. Subject to earlier termination pursuant to Section 6.7, all of Purchaser's obligations under and in respect of the Commitment shall terminate upon the earliest of: (a) if the Liquidation End Date shall have occurred, (i) the payment in full of Purchaser's obligations with respect to any valid request for funds pursuant to Section 2.4 or (ii) if there is no Deficiency Amount on the Liquidation End Date or if no such request pursuant to Section 2.4 has been made, the close of business on the 15th Business Day following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the Liquidation End Date; (b) the payment in full of, defeasance of or other reasonable provision for all liabilities of Seller, whether or not contingent, including payment of any amounts that may become payable on, or expiry of or other provision for, all Mortgage Guarantee Obligations and provision for unmatured debts; and (c) the funding by Purchaser under the Commitment of an aggregate of \$100,000,000,000 (one hundred billion dollars). For the avoidance of doubt, the Commitment shall *not* be terminable by Purchaser solely by reason of (i) the conservatorship, receivership or other insolvency proceeding of Seller or (ii) the Seller's financial condition or any adverse change in Seller's financial condition.

3. PURCHASE OF SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK AND WARRANT; FEES

3.1. *Initial Commitment Fee*. In consideration of the Commitment, and for no additional consideration, on the Effective Date (or as soon thereafter as is practicable) Seller shall sell and issue to Purchaser, and Purchaser shall purchase from Seller, (a) one million (1,000,000) shares of Senior Preferred Stock, with an initial liquidation preference equal to \$1,000 per share (\$1,000,000 (one billion dollars) liquidation preference in the aggregate), and (b) the Warrant.

3.2. *Periodic Commitment Fee*. (a) Commencing March 31, 2010, Seller shall pay to Purchaser quarterly, on the last day of March, June, September and December of each calendar year (each a "<u>Periodic Fee Date</u>"), a periodic commitment fee (the "<u>Periodic Commitment Fee</u>"). The Periodic Commitment Fee shall accrue from January 1, 2010.

(b) The Periodic Commitment Fee is intended to fully compensate Purchaser for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2009. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set not later than December 31, 2009 with respect to the ensuing five-year period, shall be reset every five years thereafter and shall be determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller, subject to their reasonable discretion and in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser may waive the Periodic Commitment Fee for up to one year at a time, in its sole discretion, based on adverse conditions in the United States mortgage market.

(c) At the election of Seller, the Periodic Commitment Fee may be paid in cash or by adding the amount thereof ratably to the liquidation preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock so that the aggregate liquidation preference of all such outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock is increased by an amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee. Seller shall deliver notice of such election not later than three (3) Business Days prior to each Periodic Fee Date. If the Periodic Commitment Fee is not paid in cash by 12:00 pm (New York time) on the applicable Periodic Fee Date (irrespective of Seller's election pursuant to this subsection), Seller shall be deemed to have elected to pay the Periodic Commitment Fee by adding the amount thereof to the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock shall thereupon be automatically increased, in the manner contemplated by the first sentence of this section, by an aggregate amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee then due.

3.3. Increases of Senior Preferred Stock Liquidation Preference as a Result of Funding under the Commitment. The aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be automatically increased by an amount equal to the amount of each draw on the Commitment pursuant to Article 2 that is funded by Purchaser to Seller, such increase to occur simultaneously with such funding and ratably with respect to each share of Senior Preferred Stock.

3.4. *Notation of Increase in Liquidation Preference*. Seller shall duly mark its records to reflect each increase in the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock contemplated

herein (but, for the avoidance of doubt, such increase shall be effective regardless of whether Seller has properly marked its records).

4. **REPRESENTATIONS**

Seller represents and warrants as of the Effective Date, and shall be deemed to have represented and warranted as of the date of each request for and funding of an advance under the Commitment pursuant to Article 2, as follows:

4.1. *Organization and Good Standing*. Seller is a corporation, chartered by the Congress of the United States, duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the United States and has all corporate power and authority to carry on its business as now conducted and as proposed to be conducted.

4.2. *Organizational Documents*. Seller has made available to Purchaser a complete and correct copy of its charter and bylaws, each as amended to date (the "<u>Organizational Documents</u>"). The Organizational Documents are in full force and effect. Seller is not in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents.

4.3. Authorization and Enforceability. All corporate or other action on the part of Seller or Conservator necessary for the authorization, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by Seller and for the authorization, issuance and delivery of the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant being purchased under this Agreement, has been taken. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Seller and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the Purchaser) shall constitute the valid and legally binding obligation of Seller, enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms, except to the extent the enforceability thereof may be limited by bankruptcy laws, insolvency laws, reorganization laws, moratorium laws or other laws of general applicability affecting creditors' rights generally or by general equitable principles (regardless of whether enforcement is sought in a proceeding in equity or at law). The Agency is acting as conservator for Seller under Section 1367 of the FHE Act. The Board of Directors of Seller, by valid action at a duly called meeting of the Board of Directors on September 6, 2008, consented to the appointment of the Agency as conservator for purposes of Section 1367(a)(3)(I) of the FHE Act, and the Director of the Agency has appointed the Agency as Conservator for Seller pursuant to Section 1367(a)(1) of the FHE Act, and each such action has not been rescinded, revoked or modified in any respect.

4.4. *Valid Issuance*. When issued in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, free and clear of all liens and preemptive rights. The shares of common stock to which the holder of the Warrant is entitled have been duly and validly reserved for issuance. When issued and delivered in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Warrant, such shares will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, free and clear of all liens and preemptive rights.

4.5. Non-Contravention.

(a) The execution, delivery or performance by Seller of this Agreement and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated hereby do not and will not (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of Seller; (ii) conflict with or violate any law, decree or regulation applicable to Seller or by which any property or asset of Seller is bound or affected, or (iii) result in any breach of, or constitute a default (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) under, or give to others any right of termination, amendment, acceleration or cancellation of, or result in the creation of a lien upon any of the properties or assets of Seller, pursuant to any note, bond, mortgage, indenture or credit agreement, or any other contract, agreement, lease, license, permit, franchise or other instrument or obligation to which Seller is a party or by which Seller is bound or affected, other than, in the case of clause (iii), any such breach, default, termination, amendment, acceleration, cancellation or lien that would not have and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the business, property, operations or condition of the Seller, the authority of the Conservator or the validity or enforceability of this Agreement (a "<u>Material Adverse Effect</u>").

(b) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Seller does not, and the consummation by Seller of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not, require any consent, approval, authorization, waiver or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any governmental authority or any other person, except for such as have already been obtained.

5. COVENANTS

From the Effective Date until such time as the Senior Preferred Stock shall have been repaid or redeemed in full in accordance with its terms:

5.1. *Restricted Payments*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, declare or pay any dividend (preferred or otherwise) or make any other distribution (by reduction of capital or otherwise), whether in cash, property, securities or a combination thereof, with respect to any of Seller's Equity Interests (other than with respect to the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant) or directly or indirectly redeem, purchase, retire or otherwise acquire for value any of Seller's Equity Interests (other than the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant), or set aside any amount for any such purpose.

5.2. *Issuance of Capital Stock*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, sell or issue Equity Interests of Seller or any of its subsidiaries of any kind or nature, in any amount, other than the sale and issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and Warrant on the Effective Date and the common stock subject to the Warrant upon exercise thereof, and other than as required by (and pursuant to) the terms of any binding agreement as in effect on the date hereof.

5.3. *Conservatorship*. Seller shall not (and Conservator, by its signature below, agrees that it shall not), without the prior written consent of Purchaser, terminate, seek termination of or permit to be terminated the conservatorship of Seller pursuant to Section 1367 of the FHE Act, other

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 24 of 29 - Page ID#: 342

than in connection with a receivership pursuant to Section 1367 of the FHE Act.

5.4. *Transfer of Assets*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) all or any portion of its assets (including Equity Interests in other persons, including subsidiaries), whether now owned or hereafter acquired (any such sale, transfer, lease or disposition, a "<u>Disposition</u>"), other than Dispositions for fair market value:

(a) to a limited life regulated entity ("<u>LLRE</u>") pursuant to Section 1367(i) of the FHE Act;

(b) of assets and properties in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice;

(c) in connection with a liquidation of Seller by a receiver appointed pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act;

(d) of cash or cash equivalents for cash or cash equivalents; or

(e) to the extent necessary to comply with the covenant set forth in Section 5.7 below.

5.5. *Indebtedness*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, incur, assume or otherwise become liable for (a) any Indebtedness if, after giving effect to the incurrence thereof, the aggregate Indebtedness of Seller and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis would exceed 110.0% of the aggregate Indebtedness of Seller and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis as of June 30, 2008 or (b) any Indebtedness if such Indebtedness is subordinated by its terms to any other Indebtedness of Seller or the applicable subsidiary. For purposes of this covenant the acquisition of a subsidiary with Indebtedness will be deemed to be the incurrence of such Indebtedness at the time of such acquisition.

5.6. *Fundamental Changes*. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without the prior written consent of Purchaser, (i) merge into or consolidate or amalgamate with any other Person, or permit any other Person to merge into or consolidate or amalgamate with it, (ii) effect a reorganization or recapitalization involving the common stock of Seller, a reclassification of the common stock of Seller or similar corporate transaction or event or (iii) purchase, lease or otherwise acquire (in one transaction or a series of transactions) all or substantially all of the assets of any other Person or any division, unit or business of any Person.

5.7. *Mortgage Assets*. Seller shall not own, as of any applicable date, Mortgage Assets in excess of (i) on December 31, 2009, \$850 billion, or (ii) on December 31 of each year thereafter, 90.0% of the aggregate amount of Mortgage Assets of Seller as of December 31 of the immediately preceding calendar year; <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall Seller be required under this Section 5.7 to own less than \$250 billion in Mortgage Assets.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-2 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 25 of 29 - Page ID#: 343

5.8. *Transactions with Affiliates.* Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, without the prior written consent of Purchaser, engage in any transaction of any kind or nature with an Affiliate of Seller unless such transaction is (i) pursuant to this Agreement, the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant, (ii) upon terms no less favorable to Seller than would be obtained in a comparable arm's-length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate of Seller or (iii) a transaction undertaken in the ordinary course or pursuant to a contractual obligation or customary employment arrangement in existence as of the date hereof.

5.9. *Reporting*. Seller shall provide to Purchaser:

(a) not later than the time period specified in the SEC's rules and regulations with respect to issuers as to which Section 13 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act apply, annual reports on Form 10-K (or any successor or comparable form) containing the information required to be contained therein (or required in such successor or comparable form);

(b) not later than the time period specified in the SEC's rules and regulations with respect to issuers as to which Section 13 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act apply, reports on Form 10-Q (or any successor or comparable form) containing the information required to be contained therein (or required in such successor or comparable form);

(c) promptly from time to time after the occurrence of an event required to be therein reported (and in any event within the time period specified in the SEC's rules and regulations), such other reports on Form 8-K (or any successor or comparable form);

(d) concurrently with any delivery of financial statements under paragraphs (a) or (b) above, a certificate of the Designated Representative, (i) certifying that Seller is (and since the last such certificate has at all times been) in compliance with each of the covenants contained herein and that no representation made by Seller herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith was false or misleading in any material respect when made, or, if the foregoing is not true, specifying the nature and extent of the breach of covenant and/or representation and any corrective action taken or proposed to be taken with respect thereto, and (ii) setting forth computations in reasonable detail and satisfactory to the Purchaser of the Deficiency Amount, if any;

(e) promptly, from time to time, such other information regarding the operations, business affairs, plans, projections and financial condition of Seller, or compliance with the terms of this Agreement, as Purchaser may reasonably request; and

(f) as promptly as reasonably practicable, written notice of the following:

(i) the occurrence of the Liquidation End Date;

(ii) the filing or commencement of, or any written threat or notice of intention of any Person to file or commence, any action, suit or proceeding, whether at law or in equity or by or before any governmental authority or in arbitration, against Conservator, Seller or any other Person which, if adversely determined, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; (iii) any other development that is not a matter of general public knowledge and that has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, a Material Adverse Effect.

5.10. *Executive Compensation*. Seller shall not, without the consent of the Director, in consultation with the Secretary of the Treasury, enter into any new compensation arrangements with, or increase amounts or benefits payable under existing compensation arrangements of, any Named Executive Officer of Seller.

6. MISCELLANEOUS

6.1. No Third-Party Beneficiaries. Until the termination of the Commitment, at any time during the existence and continuance of a payment default with respect to debt securities issued by Seller and/or a default by Seller with respect to any Mortgage Guarantee Obligations, any holder of such defaulted debt securities or beneficiary of such Mortgage Guarantee Obligations (collectively, the "Holders") may (a) deliver notice to the Seller and the Designated Representative requesting exercise of all rights available to them under this Agreement to draw on the Commitment up to the lesser of the amount necessary to cure the outstanding payment defaults and the Available Amount as of the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter (the "<u>Demand Amount</u>"), (b) if Seller and the Designated Representative fail to act as requested within thirty (30) days of such notice, seek judicial relief for failure of the Seller to draw on the Commitment, and (c) if Purchaser shall fail to perform its obligations in respect of any draw on the Commitment, and Seller and/or the Designated Representative shall not be diligently pursuing remedies in respect of such failure, file a claim in the United States Court of Federal Claims for relief requiring Purchaser to pay Seller the Demand Amount in the form of liquidated damages. Any payment of liquidated damages to Seller under the previous sentence shall be treated for all purposes, including the provisions of the Senior Preferred Stock and Section 3.3 of this Agreement, as a draw and funding of the Commitment pursuant to Article 2. The Holders shall have no other rights under or in respect of this Agreement, and the Commitment shall not otherwise be enforceable by any creditor of Seller or by any other Person other than the parties hereto, and no such creditor or other Person is intended to be, or shall be, a third party beneficiary of any provision of this Agreement.

6.2. *Non-Transferable; Successors.* The Commitment is solely for the benefit of Seller and shall not inure to the benefit of any other Person (other than the Holders to the extent set forth in Section 6.1), including any entity to which the charter of Seller may be transferred, to any LLRE or to any other successor to the assets, liabilities or operations of Seller. The Commitment may not be assigned or otherwise transferred, in whole or in part, to any Person (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any LLRE to which a receiver has assigned all or a portion of Seller's assets) without the prior written consent of Purchaser (which may be withheld in its sole discretion). In no event shall any successor to Seller (including such an LLRE) be entitled to the benefit of the Commitment without the prior written consent of Purchaser. Seller and Conservator, for themselves and on behalf of their permitted successors, covenant and agree not to transfer or purport to transfer the Commitment in contravention of the terms hereof, and any such attempted transfer shall be null and void *ab initio*. It is the expectation of the parties that, in the event Seller were placed into receivership and an LLRE formed to purchase certain of its assets and assume certain of its liabilities, the Commitment would remain with Seller for the benefit of the holders of the

debt of Seller not assumed by the LLRE.

6.3. Amendments; Waivers. This Agreement may be waived or amended solely by a writing executed by both of the parties hereto, and, with respect to amendments to or waivers of the provisions of Sections 5.3, 6.2 and 6.11, the Conservator; provided, however, that no such waiver or amendment shall decrease the aggregate Commitment or add conditions to funding the amounts required to be funded by Purchaser under the Commitment if such waiver or amendment would, in the reasonable opinion of Seller, adversely affect in any material respect the holders of debt securities of Seller and/or the beneficiaries of Mortgage Guarantee Obligations, in each case in their capacities as such, after taking into account any alternative arrangements that may be implemented concurrently with such waiver or amendment. In no event shall any rights granted hereunder prevent the parties hereto from waiving or amending in any manner whatsoever the covenants of Seller hereunder.

6.4. *Governing Law; Jurisdiction; Venue*. This Agreement and the Warrant shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the federal law of the United States of America if and to the extent such federal law is applicable, and otherwise in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. The Senior Preferred Stock shall be governed as set forth in the terms thereof. Except as provided in section 6.1 and as otherwise required by law, the United States District Court for the District of Columbia shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all civil actions arising out of this Agreement, the Commitment, the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant, and venue for any such civil action shall lie exclusively in the United States District Court for the District of Columbia.

6.5. *Notices*. Any notices delivered pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement shall be delivered to the applicable parties at the addresses set forth below:

If to Seller:

Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation c/o Federal Housing Finance Authority 1700 G Street, NW 4th Floor Washington, DC 20552 Attention: General Counsel

If to Purchaser:

United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington DC 20220 Attention: Under Secretary for Domestic Finance with a copy to:

United States Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington DC 20220 Attention: General Counsel

If to Conservator:

Federal Housing Finance Authority 1700 G Street, NW 4th Floor Washington, DC 20552 Attention: General Counsel

All notices and other communications provided for herein shall be in writing and shall be delivered by hand or overnight courier service, mailed by certified or registered mail. All notices hereunder shall be effective upon receipt.

6.6. *Disclaimer of Guarantee*. This Agreement and the Commitment are not intended to and shall not be deemed to constitute a guarantee by Purchaser or any other agency or instrumentality of the United States of the payment or performance of any debt security or any other obligation, indebtedness or liability of Seller of any kind or character whatsoever.

6.7. *Effect of Order; Injunction; Decree.* If any order, injunction or decree is issued by any court of competent jurisdiction that vacates, modifies, amends, conditions, enjoins, stays or otherwise affects the appointment of Conservator as conservator of Seller or otherwise curtails Conservator's powers as such conservator (except in each case any order converting the conservator-ship to a receivership under Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act), Purchaser may by written notice to Conservator and Seller declare this Agreement null and void, whereupon all transfers hereunder (including the issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant and any funding of the Commitment) shall be rescinded and unwound and all obligations of the parties (other than to effectuate such rescission and unwind) shall immediately and automatically terminate.

6.8. *Business Day*. To the extent that any deadline or date of performance of any right or obligation set forth herein shall fall on a day other than a Business Day, then such deadline or date of performance shall automatically be extended to the next succeeding Business Day.

6.9. *Entire Agreement*. This Agreement, together with the Senior Preferred Stock and Warrant, contains the entire agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the transactions contemplated hereby and supersedes and cancels all prior agreements, including, but not limited to, all proposals, term sheets, statements, letters of intent or representations, written or oral, with respect thereto.

6.10. *Remedies*. In the event of a breach by Seller of any covenant or representation of Seller set forth herein, Purchaser shall be entitled to specific performance (in the case of a breach of

covenant), damages and such other remedies as may be available at law or in equity; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser shall not have the right to terminate the Commitment solely as a result of any such breach, and compliance with the covenants and the accuracy of the representations set forth in this Agreement shall not be conditions to funding the Commitment.

6.11. *Tax Reporting*. Neither Seller nor Conservator shall take, or shall permit any of their respective successors or assigns to take, a position for any tax, accounting or other purpose that is inconsistent with Internal Revenue Service Notice 2008-76 (or the regulations to be issued pursuant to such Notice) regarding the application of Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, a copy of which Notice has been provided to Seller in connection with the execution of this Agreement.

6.12. *Non-Severability*. Each of the provisions of this Agreement is integrated with and integral to the whole and shall not be severable from the remainder of the Agreement. In the event that any provision of this Agreement, the Senior Preferred Stock or the Warrant is determined to be illegal or unenforceable, then Purchaser may, in its sole discretion, by written notice to Conservator and Seller, declare this Agreement null and void, whereupon all transfers hereunder (including the issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and the Warrant and any funding of the Commitment) shall be rescinded and unwound and all obligations of the parties (other than to effectuate such rescission and unwind) shall immediately and automatically terminate.

[Signature Page Follows]

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 1 of 19 - Page ID#: 348

EXHIBIT B

CERTIFICATE OF DESIGNATION OF TERMS OF VARIABLE LIQUIDATION PREFERENCE SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK, SERIES 2008-2

1. Designation, Par Value, Number of Shares and Priority

The designation of the series of preferred stock of the Federal National Mortgage Association (the "Company") created by this resolution shall be "Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock, Series 2008-2" (the "Senior Preferred Stock"), and the number of shares initially constituting the Senior Preferred Stock is 1,000,000. Shares of Senior Preferred Stock will have no par value and a stated value and initial liquidation preference per share equal to \$1,000 per share, subject to adjustment as set forth herein. The Board of Directors of the Company, or a duly authorized committee thereof, in its sole discretion, may reduce the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock, provided such reduction is not below the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock then outstanding.

The Senior Preferred Stock shall rank prior to the common stock of the Company as provided in this Certificate and shall rank, as to both dividends and distributions upon dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company, prior to (a) the shares of preferred stock of the Company designated "5.25% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series D", "5.10% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series E", "Variable Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series F", "Variable Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series G", "5.81% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series H", "5.375% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series I", "5.125% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series L", "4.75% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series M", "5.50% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series N", "Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series O", "Non-Cumulative Convertible Series 2004-1 Preferred Stock", "Variable Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series P", "6.75% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series Q", "7.625% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series R", "Fixed-to-Floating Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series S", and "8.75% Non-Cumulative Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock", Series 2008-1", (b) any other capital stock of the Company outstanding on the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and (c) any capital stock of the Company that may be issued after the date of initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock.

2. Dividends

(a) For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock, holders of outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, ratably, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative cash dividends at the annual rate per share equal to the then-current Dividend Rate on the then-current Liquidation Preference. Dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock shall accrue from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and will be payable in arrears when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors quarterly on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year (each, a "Dividend Payment Date"), commencing on December 31, 2008. If a Dividend Payment Date is not a "Business Day," the related dividend will be paid not later than the next Business Day with the same force and effect as though paid on the Dividend Payment Date, without any increase to

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 3 of 19 - Page ID#: 350

account for the period from such Dividend Payment Date through the date of actual payment. "Business Day" means a day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a day on which New York City banks are closed, or (iii) a day on which the offices of the Company are closed.

If declared, the initial dividend will be for the period from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2008. Except for the initial Dividend Payment Date, the "Dividend Period" relating to a Dividend Payment Date will be the period from but not including the preceding Dividend Payment Date through and including the related Dividend Payment Date. The amount of dividends payable on the initial Dividend Payment Date or for any Dividend Period that is not a full calendar quarter shall be computed on the basis of 30-day months, a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in any period of less than one month. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event that the Liquidation Preference changes in the middle of a Dividend Period shall take into account such change in Liquidation Preference and shall be computed at the Dividend Rate on each Liquidation Preference was in effect.

(b) To the extent not paid pursuant to Section 2(a) above, dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock shall accrue and shall be added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8, whether or not there are funds legally available for the payment of such dividends and whether or not dividends are declared.

(c) "Dividend Rate" means 10.0%; provided, however, that if at any time the Company shall have for any reason failed to pay dividends in cash in a timely manner as required by this Certificate, then immediately following such failure and for all Dividend Periods thereafter until the Dividend Period following the date on which the Company shall have paid in cash full cumulative dividends (including any unpaid dividends added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8), the "Dividend Rate" shall mean 12.0%.

(d) Each such dividend shall be paid to the holders of record of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock as they appear in the books and records of the Company on such record date as shall be fixed in advance by the Board of Directors, not to be earlier than 45 days nor later than 10 days preceding the applicable Dividend Payment Date. The Company may not, at any time, declare or pay dividends on, make distributions with respect to, or redeem, purchase or acquire, or make a liquidation payment with respect to, any common stock or other securities ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock unless (i) full cumulative dividends on the outstanding Senior Preferred Stock in respect of the then-current Dividend Period and all past Dividend Periods (including any unpaid dividends added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8) have been declared and paid in cash (including through any pay down of Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 3) and (ii) all amounts required to be paid pursuant to Section 4 (without giving effect to any prohibition on such payment under any applicable law) have been paid in cash.

(e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Certificate, the Board of Directors, in its discretion, may choose to pay dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock without the payment of any dividends on the common stock, preferred stock or any other class or series of stock from time

to time outstanding ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends.

(f) If and whenever dividends, having been declared, shall not have been paid in full, as aforesaid, on shares of the Senior Preferred Stock, all such dividends that have been declared on shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be paid to the holders pro rata based on the aggregate Liquidation Preference of the shares of Senior Preferred Stock held by each holder, and any amounts due but not paid in cash shall be added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8.

3. Optional Pay Down of Liquidation Preference

Following termination of the Commitment (as defined in the Preferred Stock (a) Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below), and subject to any limitations which may be imposed by law and the provisions below, the Company may pay down the Liquidation Preference of all outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock pro rata, at any time, in whole or in part, out of funds legally available therefor, with such payment first being used to reduce any accrued and unpaid dividends previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and, to the extent all such accrued and unpaid dividends have been paid, next being used to reduce any Periodic Commitment Fees (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below) previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below. Prior to termination of the Commitment, and subject to any limitations which may be imposed by law and the provisions below, the Company may pay down the Liquidation Preference of all outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock pro rata, at any time, out of funds legally available therefor, but only to the extent of (i) accrued and unpaid dividends previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and not repaid by any prior pay down of Liquidation Preference and (ii) Periodic Commitment Fees previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and not repaid by any prior pay down of Liquidation Preference. Any pay down of Liquidation Preference permitted by this Section 3 shall be paid by making a payment in cash to the holders of record of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock as they appear in the books and records of the Company on such record date as shall be fixed in advance by the Board of Directors, not to be earlier than 45 days nor later than 10 days preceding the date fixed for the payment.

(b) In the event the Company shall pay down of the Liquidation Preference of the Senior Preferred Stock as aforesaid, notice of such pay down shall be given by the Company by first class mail, postage prepaid, mailed neither less than 10 nor more than 45 days preceding the date fixed for the payment, to each holder of record of the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock, at such holder's address as the same appears in the books and records of the Company. Each such notice shall state the amount by which the Liquidation Preference of each share shall be reduced and the pay down date.

(c) If after termination of the Commitment the Company pays down the Liquidation Preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock in full, such shares shall be deemed to have been redeemed as of the date of such payment, and the dividend that would otherwise be payable for the Dividend Period ending on the pay down date will be paid on such date. Following such deemed redemption, the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall no longer be deemed to be

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 5 of 19 - Page ID#: 352

outstanding, and all rights of the holders thereof as holders of the Senior Preferred Stock shall cease, with respect to shares so redeemed, other than the right to receive the pay down amount (which shall include the final dividend for such shares). Any shares of the Senior Preferred Stock which shall have been so redeemed, after such redemption, shall no longer have the status of authorized, issued or outstanding shares.

4. Mandatory Pay Down of Liquidation Preference Upon Issuance of Capital Stock

If the Company shall issue any shares of capital stock (including without limitation (a) common stock or any series of preferred stock) in exchange for cash at any time while the Senior Preferred Stock is outstanding, then the Company shall, within 10 Business Days, use the proceeds of such issuance net of the direct costs relating to the issuance of such securities (including, without limitation, legal, accounting and investment banking fees) to pay down the Liquidation Preference of all outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock pro rata, out of funds legally available therefor, by making a payment in cash to the holders of record of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock as they appear in the books and records of the Company on such record date as shall be fixed in advance by the Board of Directors, not to be earlier than 45 days nor later than 10 days preceding the date fixed for the payment, with such payment first being used to reduce any accrued and unpaid dividends previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and, to the extent all such accrued and unpaid dividends have been paid, next being used to reduce any Periodic Commitment Fees (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below) previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below; provided that, prior to the termination of the Commitment (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below), the Liquidation Preference of each share of Senior Preferred Stock shall not be paid down below \$1,000 per share.

(b) If the Company shall not have sufficient assets legally available for the pay down of the Liquidation Preference of the shares of Senior Preferred Stock required under Section 4(a), the Company shall pay down the Liquidation Preference per share to the extent permitted by law, and shall pay down any Liquidation Preference not so paid down because of the unavailability of legally available assets or other prohibition as soon as practicable to the extent it is thereafter able to make such pay down legally. The inability of the Company to make such payment for any reason shall not relieve the Company from its obligation to effect any required pay down of the Liquidation Preference by law.

(c) If after the termination of the Commitment the Company pays down the Liquidation Preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock in full, such shares shall be deemed to have been redeemed as of the date of such payment, and the dividend that would otherwise be payable for the Dividend Period ending on the pay down date will be paid on such date. Following such deemed redemption, the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall no longer be deemed to be outstanding, and all rights of the holders thereof as holders of the Senior Preferred Stock shall cease, with respect to shares so redeemed, other than the right to receive the pay down amount (which shall include the final dividend for such redeemed shares). Any shares of the Senior Preferred Stock which shall have been so redeemed, after such redemption, shall no longer have the status of authorized, issued or outstanding shares.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 6 of 19 - Page ID#: 353

5. No Voting Rights

Except as set forth in this Certificate or otherwise required by law, the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall not have any voting powers, either general or special.

6. No Conversion or Exchange Rights

The holders of shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall not have any right to convert such shares into or exchange such shares for any other class or series of stock or obligations of the Company.

7. No Preemptive Rights

No holder of the Senior Preferred Stock shall as such holder have any preemptive right to purchase or subscribe for any other shares, rights, options or other securities of any class of the Company which at any time may be sold or offered for sale by the Company.

8. Liquidation Rights and Preference

Except as otherwise set forth herein, upon the voluntary or involuntary dissolution, (a) liquidation or winding up of the Company, the holders of the outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company available for distribution to stockholders, before any payment or distribution shall be made on the common stock or any other class or series of stock of the Company ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock upon liquidation, the amount per share equal to the Liquidation Preference plus an amount, determined in accordance with Section 2(a) above, equal to the dividend otherwise payable for the then-current Dividend Period accrued through and including the date of payment in respect of such dissolution, liquidation or winding up; provided, however, that if the assets of the Company available for distribution to stockholders shall be insufficient for the payment of the amount which the holders of the outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive upon such dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company as aforesaid, then, all of the assets of the Company available for distribution to stockholders shall be distributed to the holders of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock pro rata based on the aggregate Liquidation Preference of the shares of Senior Preferred Stock held by each holder.

(b) "Liquidation Preference" shall initially mean \$1,000 per share and shall be:

(i) increased each time a Deficiency Amount (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement) is paid to the Company by an amount per share equal to the aggregate amount so paid to the Company divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding at the time of such payment;

(ii) increased each time the Company does not pay the full Periodic Commitment Fee (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement) in cash by an amount per share equal to the amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee that is not paid in cash divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding at the time such payment is due; (iii) increased on the Dividend Payment Date if the Company fails to pay in full the dividend payable for the Dividend Period ending on such date by an amount per share equal to the aggregate amount of unpaid dividends divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding on such date; and

(iv) decreased each time the Company pays down the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 3 or Section 4 of this Certificate by an amount per share equal to the aggregate amount of the pay down divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding at the time of such pay down.

(c) "Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement" means the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement, dated September 7, 2008, between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury.

(d) Neither the sale of all or substantially all of the property or business of the Company, nor the merger, consolidation or combination of the Company into or with any other corporation or entity, shall be deemed to be a dissolution, liquidation or winding up for the purpose of this Section 8.

9. Additional Classes or Series of Stock

The Board of Directors shall have the right at any time in the future to authorize, create and issue, by resolution or resolutions, one or more additional classes or series of stock of the Company, and to determine and fix the distinguishing characteristics and the relative rights, preferences, privileges and other terms of the shares thereof; provided that, any such class or series of stock may not rank prior to or on parity with the Senior Preferred Stock without the prior written consent of the holders of at least two-thirds of all the shares of Senior Preferred Stock at the time outstanding.

10. Miscellaneous

(a) The Company and any agent of the Company may deem and treat the holder of a share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock, as shown in the Company's books and records, as the absolute owner of such share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock for the purpose of receiving payment of dividends in respect of such share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock and for all other purposes whatsoever, and neither the Company nor any agent of the Company shall be affected by any notice to the contrary. All payments made to or upon the order of any such person shall be valid and, to the extent of the sum or sums so paid, effectual to satisfy and discharge liabilities for moneys payable by the Company on or with respect to any such share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock.

(b) The shares of the Senior Preferred Stock, when duly issued, shall be fully paid and non-assessable.

(c) The Senior Preferred Stock may be issued, and shall be transferable on the books of the Company, only in whole shares.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 8 of 19 - Page ID#: 355

(d) For purposes of this Certificate, the term "the Company" means the Federal National Mortgage Association and any successor thereto by operation of law or by reason of a merger, consolidation, combination or similar transaction.

(e) This Certificate and the respective rights and obligations of the Company and the holders of the Senior Preferred Stock with respect to such Senior Preferred Stock shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the United States, provided that the law of the State of Delaware shall serve as the federal rule of decision in all instances except where such law is inconsistent with the Company's enabling legislation, its public purposes or any provision of this Certificate.

(f) Any notice, demand or other communication which by any provision of this Certificate is required or permitted to be given or served to or upon the Company shall be given or served in writing addressed (unless and until another address shall be published by the Company) to Fannie Mae, 3900 Wisconsin Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20016, Attn: Executive Vice President and General Counsel. Such notice, demand or other communication to or upon the Company shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given or made only upon actual receipt of a writing by the Company. Any notice, demand or other communication which by any provision of this Certificate is required or permitted to be given or served by the Company hereunder may be given or served by being deposited first class, postage prepaid, in the United States mail addressed (i) to the holder as such holder's name and address may appear at such time in the books and records of the Company or (ii) if to a person or entity other than a holder of record of the Senior Preferred Stock, to such person or entity at such address as reasonably appears to the Company to be appropriate at such time. Such notice, demand or other communication shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given or made, for all purposes, upon mailing.

(g) The Company, by or under the authority of the Board of Directors, may amend, alter, supplement or repeal any provision of this Certificate pursuant to the following terms and conditions:

(i) Without the consent of the holders of the Senior Preferred Stock, the Company may amend, alter, supplement or repeal any provision of this Certificate to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision herein which may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision herein, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under this Certificate, provided that such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of the Senior Preferred Stock.

(ii) The consent of the holders of at least two-thirds of all of the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock at the time outstanding, given in person or by proxy, either in writing or by a vote at a meeting called for the purpose at which the holders of shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall vote together as a class, shall be necessary for authorizing, effecting or validating the amendment, alteration, supplementation or repeal (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise) of the provisions of this Certificate other than as set forth in subparagraph (i) of this paragraph (g). The creation and issuance of any other class or series of stock, or the issuance of additional shares of any existing class or series of stock, of the Company ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock shall not be deemed to constitute such an amendment, alteration, supplementation or repeal. (iii) Holders of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to one vote per share on matters on which their consent is required pursuant to subparagraph (ii) of this paragraph (g). In connection with any meeting of such holders, the Board of Directors shall fix a record date, neither earlier than 60 days nor later than 10 days prior to the date of such meeting, and holders of record of shares of the Senior Preferred Stock on such record date shall be entitled to notice of and to vote at any such meeting and any adjournment. The Board of Directors, or such person or persons as it may designate, may establish reasonable rules and procedures as to the solicitation of the consent of holders of the Senior Preferred Stock at any such meeting or otherwise, which rules and procedures shall conform to the requirements of any national securities exchange on which the Senior Preferred Stock may be listed at such time.

(h) RECEIPT AND ACCEPTANCE OF A SHARE OR SHARES OF THE SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK BY OR ON BEHALF OF A HOLDER SHALL CONSTITUTE THE UNCONDITIONAL ACCEPTANCE BY THE HOLDER (AND ALL OTHERS HAVING BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF SUCH SHARE OR SHARES) OF ALL OF THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS CERTIFICATE. NO SIGNATURE OR OTHER FURTHER MANIFESTATION OF ASSENT TO THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS CERTIFICATE SHALL BE NECESSARY FOR ITS OPERATION OR EFFECT AS BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND THE HOLDER (AND ALL SUCH OTHERS).

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 10 of 19 - Page ID#: 357

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and the seal of the Company this 7th day of September, 2008.

[Seal]

FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION, by

Federal Housing Finance Agency, its Conservator

James B. I charf

Director

Signature Page to Certificate of Designations of Senior Preferred Stock

FREDDIE MAC

CERTIFICATE OF CREATION, DESIGNATION, POWERS, PREFERENCES, RIGHTS, PRIVILEGES, QUALIFICATIONS, LIMITATIONS, RESTRICTIONS, TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF

VARIABLE LIQUIDATION PREFERENCE SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK (PAR VALUE \$1.00 PER SHARE)

The Federal Housing Finance Agency, as Conservator of the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, a government-sponsored enterprise of the United States of America (the "Company"), does hereby certify that, pursuant to authority vested in the Board of Directors of the Company by Section 306(f) of the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation Act, and pursuant to the authority vested in the Conservator of the Company by Section 1367(b) of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and Soundness Act of 1992 (12 U.S.C. §4617), as amended, the Conservator adopted Resolution FHLMC 2008-_____ on September 7, 2008, which resolution is now, and at all times since such date has been, in full force and effect, and that the Conservator approved the final terms of the issuance and sale of the preferred stock of the Company designated above.

The Senior Preferred Stock shall have the following designation, powers, preferences, rights, privileges, qualifications, limitations, restrictions, terms and conditions:

1. Designation, Par Value, Number of Shares and Seniority

The class of preferred stock of the Company created hereby (the "Senior Preferred Stock") shall be designated "Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock," shall have a par value of \$1.00 per share and shall consist of 1,000,000 shares. The Senior Preferred Stock shall rank prior to the common stock of the Company as provided in this Certificate and shall rank, as to both dividends and distributions upon liquidation, prior to (a) the Fixed-to-Floating Rate Non-Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock issued on December 4, 2007, (b) the 6.55% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on September 28, 2007, (c) the 6.02% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on July 24, 2007, (d) the 5.66% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on April 16, 2007, (e) the 5.57% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on January 16, 2007, (f) the 5.9% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on October 16, 2006, (g) the 6.42% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on July 17, 2006, (h) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on July 17, 2006, (i) the 5.81% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on January 29, 2002, (j) the 5.7% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on October 30, 2001, (k) the 6% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on May 30, 2001, (1) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on May 30, 2001 and June 1, 2001, (m) the 5.81% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on March 23, 2001, (n) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on March 23, 2001, (o) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on January 26, 2001, (p) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on November 5, 1999, (q) the 5.79% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on July 21, 1999, (r) the 5.1% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on March 19, 1999, (s) the 5.3% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on October 28, 1998, (t) the

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 12 of 19 - Page ID#: 359

5.1% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on September 23, 1998, (u) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on September 23, 1998 and September 29, 1998, (v) the 5% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on March 23, 1998, (w) the 5.81% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on October 27, 1997, (x) the Variable Rate, Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock issued on April 26, 1996, (y) any other capital stock of the Company outstanding on the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock, and (z) any capital stock of the Company that may be issued after the date of initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock.

2. Dividends

(a) For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock, holders of outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, ratably, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative cash dividends at the annual rate per share equal to the then-current Dividend Rate on the then-current Liquidation Preference. Dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock shall accrue from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and will be payable in arrears when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors quarterly on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year (each, a "Dividend Payment Date"), commencing on December 31, 2008. If a Dividend Payment Date is not a "Business Day," the related dividend will be paid not later than the next Business Day with the same force and effect as though paid on the Dividend Payment Date, without any increase to account for the period from such Dividend Payment Date through the date of actual payment. "Business Day" means a day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a day on which New York City banks are closed, or (iii) a day on which the offices of the Company are closed.

If declared, the initial dividend will be for the period from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2008. Except for the initial Dividend Payment Date, the "Dividend Period" relating to a Dividend Payment Date will be the period from but not including the preceding Dividend Payment Date through and including the related Dividend Payment Date. The amount of dividends payable on the initial Dividend Payment Date or for any Dividend Period that is not a full calendar quarter shall be computed on the basis of 30-day months, a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in any period of less than one month. For the avoidance of doubt, in the event that the Liquidation Preference changes in the middle of a Dividend Period, the amount of dividends payable on the Dividend Payment Date at the end of such Dividend Period shall take into account such change in Liquidation Preference based on the portion of the Dividend Period that each Liquidation Preference was in effect.

(b) To the extent not paid pursuant to Section 2(a) above, dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock shall accrue and shall be added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8, whether or not there are funds legally available for the payment of such dividends and whether or not dividends are declared.

(c) "Dividend Rate" means 10.0%; provided, however, that if at any time the Company shall have for any reason failed to pay dividends in cash in a timely manner as required by this Certificate, then immediately following such failure and for all Dividend Periods thereafter until

the Dividend Period following the date on which the Company shall have paid in cash full cumulative dividends (including any unpaid dividends added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8), the "Dividend Rate" shall mean 12.0%.

(d) Each such dividend shall be paid to the holders of record of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock as they appear in the books and records of the Company on such record date as shall be fixed in advance by the Board of Directors, not to be earlier than 45 days nor later than 10 days preceding the applicable Dividend Payment Date. The Company may not, at any time, declare or pay dividends on, make distributions with respect to, or redeem, purchase or acquire, or make a liquidation payment with respect to, any common stock or other securities ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock unless (i) full cumulative dividends on the outstanding Senior Preferred Stock in respect of the then-current Dividend Period and all past Dividend Periods (including any unpaid dividends added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8) have been declared and paid in cash (including through any pay down of Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 3) and (ii) all amounts required to be paid pursuant to Section 4 (without giving effect to any prohibition on such payment under any applicable law) have been paid in cash.

(e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Certificate, the Board of Directors, in its discretion, may choose to pay dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock without the payment of any dividends on the common stock, preferred stock or any other class or series of stock from time to time outstanding ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends.

(f) If and whenever dividends, having been declared, shall not have been paid in full, as aforesaid, on shares of the Senior Preferred Stock, all such dividends that have been declared on shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be paid to the holders pro rata based on the aggregate Liquidation Preference of the shares of Senior Preferred Stock held by each holder, and any amounts due but not paid in cash shall be added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8.

3. Optional Pay Down of Liquidation Preference

Following termination of the Commitment (as defined in the Preferred Stock (a) Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below), and subject to any limitations which may be imposed by law and the provisions below, the Company may pay down the Liquidation Preference of all outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock pro rata, at any time, in whole or in part, out of funds legally available therefor, with such payment first being used to reduce any accrued and unpaid dividends previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and, to the extent all such accrued and unpaid dividends have been paid, next being used to reduce any Periodic Commitment Fees (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below) previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below. Prior to termination of the Commitment, and subject to any limitations which may be imposed by law and the provisions below, the Company may pay down the Liquidation Preference of all outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock pro rata, at any time, out of funds legally available therefor, but only to the extent of (i) accrued and unpaid dividends previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and not repaid by any prior pay down of Liquidation Preference and (ii) Periodic Commitment Fees previously added to the Liquidation

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 14 of 19 - Page ID#: 361

Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and not repaid by any prior pay down of Liquidation Preference. Any pay down of Liquidation Preference permitted by this Section 3 shall be paid by making a payment in cash to the holders of record of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock as they appear in the books and records of the Company on such record date as shall be fixed in advance by the Board of Directors, not to be earlier than 45 days nor later than 10 days preceding the date fixed for the payment.

(b) In the event the Company shall pay down of the Liquidation Preference of the Senior Preferred Stock as aforesaid, notice of such pay down shall be given by the Company by first class mail, postage prepaid, mailed neither less than 10 nor more than 45 days preceding the date fixed for the payment, to each holder of record of the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock, at such holder's address as the same appears in the books and records of the Company. Each such notice shall state the amount by which the Liquidation Preference of each share shall be reduced and the pay down date.

(c) If after termination of the Commitment the Company pays down the Liquidation Preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock in full, such shares shall be deemed to have been redeemed as of the date of such payment, and the dividend that would otherwise be payable for the Dividend Period ending on the pay down date will be paid on such date. Following such deemed redemption, the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall no longer be deemed to be outstanding, and all rights of the holders thereof as holders of the Senior Preferred Stock shall cease, with respect to shares so redeemed, other than the right to receive the pay down amount (which shall include the final dividend for such shares). Any shares of the Senior Preferred Stock which shall have been so redeemed, after such redemption, shall no longer have the status of authorized, issued or outstanding shares.

4. Mandatory Pay Down of Liquidation Preference Upon Issuance of Capital Stock

If the Company shall issue any shares of capital stock (including without limitation (a) common stock or any series of preferred stock) in exchange for cash at any time while the Senior Preferred Stock is outstanding, then the Company shall, within 10 Business Days, use the proceeds of such issuance net of the direct costs relating to the issuance of such securities (including, without limitation, legal, accounting and investment banking fees) to pay down the Liquidation Preference of all outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock pro rata, out of funds legally available therefor, by making a payment in cash to the holders of record of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock as they appear in the books and records of the Company on such record date as shall be fixed in advance by the Board of Directors, not to be earlier than 45 days nor later than 10 days preceding the date fixed for the payment, with such payment first being used to reduce any accrued and unpaid dividends previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below and, to the extent all such accrued and unpaid dividends have been paid, next being used to reduce any Periodic Commitment Fees (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below) previously added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8 below; provided that, prior to the termination of the Commitment (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement referred to in Section 8 below), the Liquidation Preference of each share of Senior Preferred Stock shall not be paid down below \$1,000 per share.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 15 of 19 - Page ID#: 362

(b) If the Company shall not have sufficient assets legally available for the pay down of the Liquidation Preference of the shares of Senior Preferred Stock required under Section 4(a), the Company shall pay down the Liquidation Preference per share to the extent permitted by law, and shall pay down any Liquidation Preference not so paid down because of the unavailability of legally available assets or other prohibition as soon as practicable to the extent it is thereafter able to make such pay down legally. The inability of the Company to make such payment for any reason shall not relieve the Company from its obligation to effect any required pay down of the Liquidation Preference when, as and if permitted by law.

(c) If after the termination of the Commitment the Company pays down the Liquidation Preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock in full, such shares shall be deemed to have been redeemed as of the date of such payment, and the dividend that would otherwise be payable for the Dividend Period ending on the pay down date will be paid on such date. Following such deemed redemption, the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall no longer be deemed to be outstanding, and all rights of the holders thereof as holders of the Senior Preferred Stock shall cease, with respect to shares so redeemed, other than the right to receive the pay down amount (which shall include the final dividend for such redeemed shares). Any shares of the Senior Preferred Stock which shall have been so redeemed, after such redemption, shall no longer have the status of authorized, issued or outstanding shares.

5. No Voting Rights

Except as set forth in this Certificate or otherwise required by law, the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall not have any voting powers, either general or special.

6. No Conversion or Exchange Rights

The holders of shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall not have any right to convert such shares into or exchange such shares for any other class or series of stock or obligations of the Company.

7. No Preemptive Rights

No holder of the Senior Preferred Stock shall as such holder have any preemptive right to purchase or subscribe for any other shares, rights, options or other securities of any class of the Company which at any time may be sold or offered for sale by the Company.

8. Liquidation Rights and Preference

(a) Except as otherwise set forth herein, upon the voluntary or involuntary dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company, the holders of the outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company available for distribution to stockholders, before any payment or distribution shall be made on the common stock or any other class or series of stock of the Company ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock upon liquidation, the amount per share equal to the Liquidation Preference plus an amount, determined in accordance with Section 2(a) above, equal to the dividend otherwise payable for the then-current Dividend Period accrued through and including the date of payment in respect of such dissolution, liquidation or winding up; provided, however, that if the assets of the Company

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 16 of 19 - Page ID#: 363

available for distribution to stockholders shall be insufficient for the payment of the amount which the holders of the outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive upon such dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the Company as aforesaid, then, all of the assets of the Company available for distribution to stockholders shall be distributed to the holders of outstanding shares of the Senior Preferred Stock pro rata based on the aggregate Liquidation Preference of the shares of Senior Preferred Stock held by each holder.

(b) "Liquidation Preference" shall initially mean \$1,000 per share and shall be:

(i) increased each time a Deficiency Amount (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement) is paid to the Company by an amount per share equal to the aggregate amount so paid to the Company divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding at the time of such payment;

(ii) increased each time the Company does not pay the full Periodic Commitment Fee (as defined in the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement) in cash by an amount per share equal to the amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee that is not paid in cash divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding at the time such payment is due;

(iii) increased on the Dividend Payment Date if the Company fails to pay in full the dividend payable for the Dividend Period ending on such date by an amount per share equal to the aggregate amount of unpaid dividends divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding on such date; and

(iv) decreased each time the Company pays down the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 3 or Section 4 of this Certificate by an amount per share equal to the aggregate amount of the pay down divided by the number of shares of Senior Preferred Stock outstanding at the time of such pay down.

(c) "Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement" means the Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement, dated September 7, 2008, between the Company and the United States Department of the Treasury.

(d) Neither the sale of all or substantially all of the property or business of the Company, nor the merger, consolidation or combination of the Company into or with any other corporation or entity, shall be deemed to be a dissolution, liquidation or winding up for the purpose of this Section 8.

9. Additional Classes or Series of Stock

The Board of Directors shall have the right at any time in the future to authorize, create and issue, by resolution or resolutions, one or more additional classes or series of stock of the Company, and to determine and fix the distinguishing characteristics and the relative rights, preferences, privileges and other terms of the shares thereof; provided that, any such class or series of stock may not rank prior to or on parity with the Senior Preferred Stock without the prior written consent of the holders of at least two-thirds of all the shares of Senior Preferred Stock at the time outstanding.

10. Miscellaneous

(a) The Company and any agent of the Company may deem and treat the holder of a share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock, as shown in the Company's books and records, as the absolute owner of such share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock for the purpose of receiving payment of dividends in respect of such share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock and for all other purposes whatsoever, and neither the Company nor any agent of the Company shall be affected by any notice to the contrary. All payments made to or upon the order of any such person shall be valid and, to the extent of the sum or sums so paid, effectual to satisfy and discharge liabilities for moneys payable by the Company on or with respect to any such share or shares of Senior Preferred Stock.

(b) The shares of the Senior Preferred Stock, when duly issued, shall be fully paid and non-assessable.

(c) The Senior Preferred Stock may be issued, and shall be transferable on the books of the Company, only in whole shares.

(d) For purposes of this Certificate, the term "the Company" means the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation and any successor thereto by operation of law or by reason of a merger, consolidation, combination or similar transaction.

(e) This Certificate and the respective rights and obligations of the Company and the holders of the Senior Preferred Stock with respect to such Senior Preferred Stock shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the United States, provided that the law of the Commonwealth of Virginia shall serve as the federal rule of decision in all instances except where such law is inconsistent with the Company's enabling legislation, its public purposes or any provision of this Certificate.

(f) Any notice, demand or other communication which by any provision of this Certificate is required or permitted to be given or served to or upon the Company shall be given or served in writing addressed (unless and until another address shall be published by the Company) to Freddie Mac, 8200 Jones Branch Drive, McLean, Virginia 22102, Attn: Executive Vice President and General Counsel. Such notice, demand or other communication to or upon the Company shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given or made only upon actual receipt of a writing by the Company. Any notice, demand or other communication which by any provision of this Certificate is required or permitted to be given or served by the Company hereunder may be given or served by being deposited first class, postage prepaid, in the United States mail addressed (i) to the holder as such holder's name and address may appear at such time in the books and records of the Company or (ii) if to a person or entity other than a holder of record of the Senior Preferred Stock, to such person or entity at such address as reasonably appears to the Company to be appropriate at such time. Such notice, demand or other communication shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given or made, for all purposes, upon mailing.

(g) The Company, by or under the authority of the Board of Directors, may amend, alter, supplement or repeal any provision of this Certificate pursuant to the following terms and conditions:

(i) Without the consent of the holders of the Senior Preferred Stock, the Company may amend, alter, supplement or repeal any provision of this Certificate to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision herein which may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision herein, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under this Certificate, provided that such action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders of the Senior Preferred Stock.

(ii) The consent of the holders of at least two-thirds of all of the shares of the Senior Preferred Stock at the time outstanding, given in person or by proxy, either in writing or by a vote at a meeting called for the purpose at which the holders of shares of the Senior Preferred Stock shall vote together as a class, shall be necessary for authorizing, effecting or validating the amendment, alteration, supplementation or repeal (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise) of the provisions of this Certificate other than as set forth in subparagraph (i) of this paragraph (g). The creation and issuance of any other class or series of stock, or the issuance of additional shares of any existing class or series of stock, of the Company ranking junior to the Senior Preferred Stock shall not be deemed to constitute such an amendment, alteration, supplementation or repeal.

(iii) Holders of the Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to one vote per share on matters on which their consent is required pursuant to subparagraph (ii) of this paragraph (g). In connection with any meeting of such holders, the Board of Directors shall fix a record date, neither earlier than 60 days nor later than 10 days prior to the date of such meeting, and holders of record of shares of the Senior Preferred Stock on such record date shall be entitled to notice of and to vote at any such meeting and any adjournment. The Board of Directors, or such person or persons as it may designate, may establish reasonable rules and procedures as to the solicitation of the consent of holders of the Senior Preferred Stock at any such meeting or otherwise, which rules and procedures shall conform to the requirements of any national securities exchange on which the Senior Preferred Stock may be listed at such time.

(h) RECEIPT AND ACCEPTANCE OF A SHARE OR SHARES OF THE SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK BY OR ON BEHALF OF A HOLDER SHALL CONSTITUTE THE UNCONDITIONAL ACCEPTANCE BY THE HOLDER (AND ALL OTHERS HAVING BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF SUCH SHARE OR SHARES) OF ALL OF THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS CERTIFICATE. NO SIGNATURE OR OTHER FURTHER MANIFESTATION OF ASSENT TO THE TERMS AND PROVISIONS OF THIS CERTIFICATE SHALL BE NECESSARY FOR ITS OPERATION OR EFFECT AS BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND THE HOLDER (AND ALL SUCH OTHERS).

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-3 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 19 of 19 - Page ID#: 366

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and the seal of the Company this 7th day of September, 2008.

[Seal]

FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION, by

1

1.1

Federal Housing Finance Agency, its Conservator

1

James B. Lockhart III Director

Signature Page to Certificate of Designations of Senior Preferred Stock

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-4 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 1 of 13 - Page ID#: 367

EXHIBIT C

SECOND AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

SECOND AMENDMENT dated as of December 24, 2009, to the AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT dated as of September 26, 2008, between the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ("<u>Purchaser</u>"), and FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION ("<u>Seller</u>"), acting through the Federal Housing Finance Agency (the "<u>Agency</u>") as its duly appointed conservator (the Agency in such capacity, "<u>Conservator</u>").

Background

A. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amended and Restated Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement dated as of September 26, 2008 (the "<u>Amended and Restated Agreement</u>").

B. In the Amended and Restated Agreement, Purchaser committed itself to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, immediately available funds in an amount as determined from time to time as provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, but in no event in an aggregate amount exceeding \$100,000,000.

C. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amendment dated as of May 6, 2009, to the Amended and Restated Agreement (the "<u>First Amendment</u>").

D. In the First Amendment, Purchaser increased to \$200,000,000,000 the maximum aggregate amount permitted to be provided to Seller under the Amended and Restated Agreement, and amended the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement in certain other respects.

E. Purchaser and Seller are each authorized to enter into this Second Amendment to the Amended and Restated Agreement ("this Second Amendment") (i) modifying the Treasury's funding commitment to Seller to provide it with additional funding in amounts not to exceed the new formulaic maximum amount specified herein, and (ii) amending the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, in certain other respects.

THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Purchaser and Seller agree as follows:

Terms and Conditions

1. Definitions.

Capitalized terms used and not defined in this Amendment shall have the respective meanings given such terms in the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment (the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment, being the "Existing Agreement").

2. Amendment to Section 1 (Relating to Definition of "Indebtedness").

The definition of "Indebtedness" in Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

"Indebtedness" of any Person means, for purposes of Section 5.5 only, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for money borrowed by such Person, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property or assets purchased by such Person, (d) all obligations of such Person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, other than trade accounts payable, (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) obligations, whether contingent or liquidated, in respect of letters of credit (including standby and commercial), bankers' and similar instruments, and (g) any obligation of such Person, contingent or otherwise, guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing and Indebtedness of the types set forth in clauses (a) through (f) payable by another Person other than Mortgage Guarantee Obligations (and, for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to any change that may be made hereafter in respect of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140, 166, or 167, or any similar accounting standard). Indebtedness balances or amounts shall be measured at par value for purposes of Section 5.5 only.

3. Amendment to Section 1 (Relating to Definition of "Maximum Amount").

The definition of "Maximum Amount" in Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

"Maximum Amount" means, as of any date of determination, the greater of (a) \$200,000,000,000 (two hundred billion dollars), or (b) \$200,000,000,000 plus the cumulative total of Deficiency Amounts determined for calendar quarters in calendar years 2010, 2011, and 2012, less any Surplus Amount determined as of December 31, 2012, and in the case of either (a) or (b), less the aggregate amount of funding under the Commitment prior to such date.

4. <u>Amendment to Section 1 (Relating to Definition of "Mortgage Assets")</u>.

The definition of "Mortgage Assets" in Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

"Mortgage Assets" of any Person means assets of such Person consisting of mortgages, mortgage loans, mortgage-related securities, participation certificates, mortgage-backed commercial paper, obligations of real estate mortgage investment conduits and similar assets, in each case to the extent such assets would appear on the balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP as in effect as of the date hereof (and, for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to any change that may be made hereafter in respect of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140, 166, or 167, or any similar accounting standard). Mortgage Asset balances or amounts shall be measured at unpaid principal balance for purposes of Section 5.7 only.

5. <u>Amendment to Section 1 (Adding Definition for New Defined Term "Surplus Amount")</u>.

Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended by inserting after the definition of the term "Senior Preferred Stock" the following:

"Surplus Amount" means, as of the date of determination, the amount if any by which (a) the total assets of Seller (such assets excluding the Commitment and any unfunded amounts thereof) exceed (b) the total liabilities of Seller, in each case as reflected on the balance sheet of Seller as of the applicable date set forth in the Agreement, prepared in accordance with GAAP.

6. Amendment to Section 2.1 (Relating to the Commitment).

Section 2.1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

2.1 Commitment. Purchaser hereby commits to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions set forth herein, immediately available funds in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount, as determined from time to time (the "<u>Commitment</u>"); provided, that in no event shall the aggregate amount funded under the Commitment exceed the greater of (a) \$200,000,000,000 (two hundred billion dollars), or (b) \$200,000,000,000 plus the cumulative total of Deficiency Amounts determined for calendar quarters in calendar years 2010, 2011, and 2012, less any Surplus Amount determined as of December 31, 2012. The liquidation preference of Senior Preferred Stock shall increase in connection with draws on the Commitment, as set forth in Section 3.3 below.

7. Amendment to Section 2.5 (Relating to Termination of Purchaser's Obligations).

Section 2.5 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

2.5 Termination of Purchaser's Obligations. Subject to earlier termination pursuant to Section 6.7, all of Purchaser's obligations under and in respect of the Commitment shall terminate upon the earliest of: (a) if the Liquidation End Date shall have occurred, (i) the payment in full of Purchaser's obligations with respect to any valid request for funds pursuant to Section 2.4 or (ii) if there is no Deficiency Amount on the Liquidation End Date or if no such request pursuant to Section 2.4 has been made, the close of business on the 15th Business Day following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the Liquidation End Date; (b) the payment in full of, defeasance of or other reasonable provision for all liabilities of Seller, whether or not contingent, including payment of any amounts that may become payable on, or expiry of or other provision for, all Mortgage Guarantee Obligations and provision for unmatured debts; and (c) the funding by Purchaser under the Commitment of an aggregate equal to the greater of (a) \$200,000,000,000 (two hundred billion dollars), or (b) \$200,000,000,000 plus the cumulative total of Deficiency Amounts determined for calendar quarters in calendar years 2010, 2011, and 2012, less any Surplus Amount determined as of December 31, 2012. For avoidance of doubt, the Commitment shall *not* be terminable by Purchaser solely by reason of (i) the conservatorship, receivership or other insolvency proceeding of Seller or (ii) the Seller's financial condition or any adverse change in Seller's financial condition.

8. Amendment to Section 3.2 (Relating to Periodic Commitment Fee).

Section 3.2 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

3.2. *Periodic Commitment Fee.* (a) Commencing March 31, 2011, Seller shall pay to Purchaser quarterly, on the last day of March, June, September and December of each calendar year (each a "Periodic Fee Date"), a periodic commitment fee (the "Periodic Commitment Fee"). The Periodic Commitment Fee shall accrue from January 1, 2011.

(b) The Periodic Commitment Fee is intended to fully compensate Purchaser for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2010. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set not later than December 31, 2010 with respect to the ensuing five-year period, shall be reset every five years thereafter and shall be determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller, subject to their reasonable discretion and in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser may waive the Periodic Commitment Fee for up to one year at a time, in its sole discretion, based on adverse conditions in the United States mortgage market.

(c) At the election of Seller, the Periodic Commitment Fee may be paid in cash or by adding the amount thereof ratably to the liquidation preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock so that the aggregate liquidation preference of all such outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock is increased by an amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee. Seller shall deliver notice of such election not later than three (3) Business Days prior to each Periodic Fee Date. If the Periodic Commitment Fee is not paid in cash by 12:00 pm (New York time) on the applicable Periodic Fee Date (irrespective of Seller's election pursuant to this subsection), Seller shall be deemed to have elected to pay the Periodic Commitment Fee by adding the amount thereof to the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock, and the aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall thereupon be automatically increased, in the manner contemplated by the first sentence of this section, by an aggregate amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee then due.

9. Amendment to Section 5.7 (Relating to Owned Mortgage Assets).

Section 5.7 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

5.7. *Mortgage Assets*. Seller shall not own, as of any applicable date, Mortgage Assets in excess of (i) on December 31, 2009, \$900 billion, or (ii) on December 31 of each year thereafter, 90.0% of the aggregate amount of Mortgage Assets that Seller was permitted to own as of December 31 of the immediately

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-4 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 6 of 13 - Page ID#: 372

preceding calendar year; <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall Seller be required under this Section 5.7 to own less than \$250 billion in Mortgage Assets.

10. Existing Agreement to Continue, as Amended.

Except as expressly modified by this Second Amendment, the Existing Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

11. Effective Date.

This Second Amendment shall not become effective until it has been executed by both of Purchaser and Seller. When this Second Amendment has been so executed, it shall become effective as of the date first above written.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-4 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 7 of 13 - Page ID#: 373

> FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION, by

Federal Housing Finance Agency, its Conservator

Edward J. De Marco

Acting Director

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

NT

Timoth Geithner Secretary of the Treasury

SECOND AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

SECOND AMENDMENT dated as of December 24, 2009, to the AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT dated as of September 26, 2008, between the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ("<u>Purchaser</u>"), and FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION ("<u>Seller</u>"), acting through the Federal Housing Finance Agency (the "<u>Agency</u>") as its duly appointed conservator (the Agency in such capacity, "<u>Conservator</u>").

Background

A. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amended and Restated Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement dated as of September 26, 2008 (the "<u>Amended and Restated Agreement</u>").

B. In the Amended and Restated Agreement, Purchaser committed itself to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, immediately available funds in an amount as determined from time to time as provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, but in no event in an aggregate amount exceeding \$100,000,000.

C. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amendment dated as of May 6, 2009, to the Amended and Restated Agreement (the "<u>First Amendment</u>").

D. In the First Amendment, Purchaser increased to \$200,000,000,000 the maximum aggregate amount permitted to be provided to Seller under the Amended and Restated Agreement, and amended the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement in certain other respects.

E. Purchaser and Seller are each authorized to enter into this Second Amendment to the Amended and Restated Agreement ("<u>this Second Amendment</u>") (i) modifying the Treasury's funding commitment to Seller to provide it with additional funding in amounts not to exceed the new formulaic maximum amount specified herein, and (ii) amending the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, in certain other respects.

THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Purchaser and Seller agree as follows:

Terms and Conditions

1. Definitions.

Capitalized terms used and not defined in this Amendment shall have the respective meanings given such terms in the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment (the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment, being the "Existing Agreement").

2. Amendment to Section 1 (Relating to Definition of "Indebtedness").

The definition of "Indebtedness" in Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

"Indebtedness" of any Person means, for purposes of Section 5.5 only, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for money borrowed by such Person, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property or assets purchased by such Person, (d) all obligations of such Person issued or assumed as the deferred purchase price of property or services, other than trade accounts payable, (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) obligations, whether contingent or liquidated, in respect of letters of credit (including standby and commercial), bankers' and similar instruments, and (g) any obligation of such Person, contingent or otherwise, guaranteeing or having the economic effect of guaranteeing and Indebtedness of the types set forth in clauses (a) through (f) payable by another Person other than Mortgage Guarantee Obligations (and, for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to any change that may be made hereafter in respect of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140, 166. or 167, or any similar accounting standard). Indebtedness balances or amounts shall be measured at par value for purposes of Section 5.5 only.

3. Amendment to Section 1 (Relating to Definition of "Maximum Amount").

The definition of "Maximum Amount" in Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

"Maximum Amount" means, as of any date of determination, the greater of (a) \$200,000,000 (two hundred billion dollars), or (b) \$200,000,000,000 plus the cumulative total of Deficiency Amounts determined for calendar quarters in calendar years 2010, 2011, and 2012, less any Surplus Amount determined as of December 31, 2012, and in the case of either (a) or (b), less the aggregate amount of funding under the Commitment prior to such date.

4. Amendment to Section 1 (Relating to Definition of "Mortgage Assets").

The definition of "Mortgage Assets" in Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

"Mortgage Assets" of any Person means assets of such Person consisting of mortgages, mortgage loans, mortgage-related securities, participation certificates, mortgage-backed commercial paper, obligations of real estate mortgage investment conduits and similar assets, in each case to the extent such assets would appear on the balance sheet of such Person in accordance with GAAP as in effect as of the date hereof (and, for the avoidance of doubt, without giving effect to any change that may be made hereafter in respect of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 140, 166, or 167, or any similar accounting standard). Mortgage Asset balances or amounts shall be measured at unpaid principal balance for purposes of Section 5.7 only.

5. <u>Amendment to Section 1 (Adding Definition for New Defined Term "Surplus Amount")</u>.

Section 1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended by inserting after the definition of the term "Senior Preferred Stock" the following:

"Surplus Amount" means, as of the date of determination, the amount if any by which (a) the total assets of Seller (such assets excluding the Commitment and any unfunded amounts thereof) exceed (b) the total liabilities of Seller, in each case as reflected on the balance sheet of Seller as of the applicable date set forth in the Agreement, prepared in accordance with GAAP.

6. <u>Amendment to Section 2.1 (Relating to the Commitment)</u>.

Section 2.1 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

2.1 Commitment. Purchaser hereby commits to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions set forth herein, immediately available funds in an amount up to but not in excess of the Available Amount, as determined from time to time (the "<u>Commitment</u>"); provided, that in no event shall the aggregate amount funded under the Commitment exceed the greater of (a) \$200,000,000,000 (two hundred billion dollars), or (b) \$200,000,000,000 plus the cumulative total of Deficiency Amounts determined for calendar quarters in calendar years 2010, 2011, and 2012, less any Surplus Amount determined as of December 31, 2012. The liquidation preference of Senior Preferred Stock shall increase in connection with draws on the Commitment, as set forth in Section 3.3 below.

7. Amendment to Section 2.5 (Relating to Termination of Purchaser's Obligations).

Section 2.5 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

2.5 Termination of Purchaser's Obligations. Subject to earlier termination pursuant to Section 6.7, all of Purchaser's obligations under and in respect of the Commitment shall terminate upon the earliest of: (a) if the Liquidation End Date shall have occurred, (i) the payment in full of Purchaser's obligations with respect to any valid request for funds pursuant to Section 2.4 or (ii) if there is no Deficiency Amount on the Liquidation End Date or if no such request pursuant to Section 2.4 has been made, the close of business on the 15th Business Day following the determination of the Deficiency Amount, if any, as of the Liquidation End Date; (b) the payment in full of, defeasance of or other reasonable provision for all liabilities of Seller, whether or not contingent, including payment of any amounts that may become payable on, or expiry of or other provision for, all Mortgage Guarantee Obligations and provision for unmatured debts; and (c) the funding by Purchaser under the Commitment of an aggregate equal to the greater of (a) \$200,000,000 (two hundred billion dollars), or (b) \$200,000,000,000 plus the cumulative total of Deficiency Amounts determined for calendar quarters in calendar years 2010, 2011, and 2012, less any Surplus Amount determined as of December 31, 2012. For avoidance of doubt, the Commitment shall *not* be terminable by Purchaser solely by reason of (i) the conservatorship, receivership or other insolvency proceeding of Seller or (ii) the Seller's financial condition or any adverse change in Seller's financial condition.

8. Amendment to Section 3.2 (Relating to Periodic Commitment Fee).

Section 3.2 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

3.2. *Periodic Commitment Fee.* (a) Commencing March 31, 2011, Seller shall pay to Purchaser quarterly, on the last day of March, June, September and December of each calendar year (each a "Periodic Fee Date"), a periodic commitment fee (the "Periodic Commitment Fee"). The Periodic Commitment Fee shall accrue from January 1, 2011.

(b) The Periodic Commitment Fee is intended to fully compensate Purchaser for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2010. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set not later than December 31, 2010 with respect to the ensuing five-year period, shall be reset every five years thereafter and shall be determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller, subject to their reasonable discretion and in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser may waive the Periodic Commitment Fee for up to one year at a time, in its sole discretion, based on adverse conditions in the United States mortgage market.

(c) At the election of Seller, the Periodic Commitment Fee may be paid in cash or by adding the amount thereof ratably to the liquidation preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock so that the aggregate liquidation preference of all such outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock is increased by an amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee. Seller shall deliver notice of such election not later than three (3) Business Days prior to each Periodic Fee Date. If the Periodic Commitment Fee is not paid in cash by 12:00 pm (New York time) on the applicable Periodic Fee Date (irrespective of Seller's election pursuant to this subsection), Seller shall be deemed to have elected to pay the Periodic Commitment Fee by adding the amount thereof to the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock, and the aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall thereupon be automatically increased, in the manner contemplated by the first sentence of this section, by an aggregate amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee then due.

9. Amendment to Section 5.7 (Relating to Owned Mortgage Assets).

Section 5.7 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

5.7. *Mortgage Assets*. Seller shall not own, as of any applicable date, Mortgage Assets in excess of (i) on December 31, 2009, \$900 billion, or (ii) on December 31 of each year thereafter, 90.0% of the aggregate amount of Mortgage Assets that Seller was permitted to own as of December 31 of the immediately preceding calendar year; <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall Seller be required under this Section 5.7 to own less than \$250 billion in Mortgage Assets.

10. Existing Agreement to Continue, as Amended.

Except as expressly modified by this Second Amendment, the Existing Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

11. Effective Date.

This Second Amendment shall not become effective until it has been executed by both of Purchaser and Seller. When this Second Amendment has been so executed, it shall become effective as of the date first above written.

FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION, by

Federal Housing Finance Agency, its Conservator

Edward J. De Marco Edward J. DeMarco

Acting Director

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Geithner Timoth Secretary of the Treasury

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-5 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 1 of 17 - Page ID#: 380

EXHIBIT D

THIRD AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIRD AMENDMENT dated as of August 17, 2012, to the AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT dated as of September 26, 2008, between the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ("<u>Purchaser</u>"), and FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION ("<u>Seller</u>"), acting through the Federal Housing Finance Agency (the "<u>Agency</u>") as its duly appointed conservator (the Agency in such capacity, "<u>Conservator</u>").

Background

A. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amended and Restated Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement dated as of September 26, 2008 (the "<u>Amended and</u> <u>Restated Agreement</u>").

B. In the Amended and Restated Agreement, Purchaser committed itself to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, immediately available funds in an amount as determined from time to time as provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, but in no event in an aggregate amount exceeding \$100,000,000,000.

C. In consideration for Purchaser's commitment, Seller agreed to sell, and did sell, to Purchaser 1,000,000 shares of senior preferred stock, in the form of the Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock of Seller attached as Exhibit A to the Amended and Restated Agreement, with an initial liquidation preference equal to \$1,000 per share.

D. The Amended and Restated Agreement provides that the aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of senior preferred stock shall be automatically increased by an amount equal to the amount of each draw under Purchaser's funding commitment, and the senior preferred stock sold by Seller to Purchaser provides that the senior preferred stock shall accrue dividends at the annual rate per share equal to 10 percent on the then-current liquidation preference.

E. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amendment dated as of May 6, 2009, to the Amended and Restated Agreement (the "First Amendment").

F. In the First Amendment, Purchaser increased to \$200,000,000,000 the maximum aggregate amount permitted to be provided to Seller under the Amended and Restated

Agreement, and amended the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement in certain other respects.

G. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Second Amendment dated as of December 24, 2009, to the Amended and Restated Agreement (the "Second Amendment").

H. In the Second Amendment, Purchaser modified the maximum aggregate amount permitted to be provided to Seller under the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, by replacing the fixed maximum aggregate amount with the new formulaic maximum amount specified therein, and amended the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, in certain other respects.

I. Purchaser and Seller are each authorized to enter into this Third Amendment to the Amended and Restated Agreement ("this Third Amendment") that (i) includes an agreement by Seller to modify the dividend rate provision of the senior preferred stock sold by Seller to Purchaser, and (ii) amends the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, in certain other respects.

THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Purchaser and Seller agree as follows:

Terms and Conditions

1. Definitions.

Capitalized terms used and not defined in this Third Amendment shall have the respective meanings given such terms in the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment and the Second Amendment (the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment and the Second Amendment, being the "Existing Agreement").

2. <u>Amendment to Paragraph 2(a) of Senior Preferred Stock (Relating to Dividend</u> <u>Payment Dates and Dividend Periods)</u>.

With respect to the Certificate of Designation of Terms of Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock, Series 2008-2, dated September 7, 2008 (the "Senior <u>Preferred Stock Certificate</u>"), sold by Seller to Purchaser and purchased by Purchaser from Seller, Seller agrees either to amend the existing paragraph 2(a) of the Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, or to issue a replacement Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, in either case so that, by not later than September 30, 2012, paragraph 2(a) reads as follows:

(a) For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, holders of outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, ratably, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative cash dividends at the annual rate per share equal to the then-current Dividend Rate on the then-current Liquidation Preference. For each Dividend Period from January 1, 2013, holders of outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, ratably, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative cash dividends in an amount equal to the then-current Dividend Amount. Dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock shall accrue from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and will be payable in arrears when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors quarterly on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year (each, a "Dividend Payment Date"), commencing on December 31, 2008. If a Dividend Payment Date is not a "Business Day," the related dividend will be paid not later than the next Business Day with the same force and effect as though paid on the Dividend Payment Date, without any increase to account for the period from such Dividend Payment Date through the date of actual payment. "Business Day" means a day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a day on which New York City banks are closed, or (iii) a day on which the offices of the Company are closed.

If declared, the initial dividend will be for the period from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2008. Except for the initial Dividend Payment Date, the "Dividend Period" relating to a Dividend Payment Date will be the period from but not including the preceding Dividend Payment Date through and including the related Dividend Payment Date. For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, the amount of dividends payable on the initial Dividend Payment Date or for any Dividend Period through and including December 31, 2012, that is not a full calendar quarter shall be computed on the basis of 30-day months, a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in any period of less than one month. For the avoidance of doubt, for each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including. December 31, 2012, in the event that the Liquidation Preference changes in the middle of a Dividend Period, the amount of dividends payable on the Dividend Payment Date at the end of such Dividend Period shall take into account such change in Liquidation Preference and shall be computed at the Dividend Rate on each Liquidation Preference based on the portion of the Dividend Period that each Liquidation Preference was in effect.

3. Amendment to Paragraph 2(c) of Senior Preferred Stock (Relating to Dividend Rate and Dividend Amount).

With respect to the Senior Preferred Stock Certificate sold by Seller to Purchaser and purchased by Purchaser from Seller, Seller agrees either to amend the existing paragraph 2(c) of the Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, or to issue a replacement Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, in either case so that, effective September 30, 2012, paragraph 2(c) reads as follows:

(c) For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, "Dividend Rate" means 10.0%; provided, however, that if at any time the Company shall have for any reason failed to pay dividends in cash in a timely manner as required by this Certificate, then immediately following such failure and for all Dividend Periods thereafter until the Dividend Period following the date on which the Company shall have paid in cash full cumulative dividends (including any unpaid dividends added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8) the "Dividend Rate" shall mean 12.0%.

For each Dividend Period from January 1, 2013, through and including December 31, 2017, the "Dividend Amount" for a Dividend Period means the amount, if any, by which the Net Worth Amount at the end of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter, less the Applicable Capital Reserve Amount, exceeds zero. For each Dividend Period from January 1, 2018, the "Dividend Amount" for a Dividend Period means the amount, if any, by which the Net Worth Amount at the end of the immediately preceding. fiscal quarter exceeds zero. In each case, "Net Worth Amount" means (i) the total assets of the Company (such assets excluding the Commitment and any unfunded amounts thereof) as reflected on the balance sheet of the Company as of the applicable date set forth in this Certificate, prepared in accordance with GAAP, less (ii) the total liabilities of the Company (such liabilities excluding any obligation in respect of any capital stock of the Company, including this Certificate), as reflected on the balance sheet of the Company as of the applicable date set forth in this Certificate, prepared in accordance with GAAP. "Applicable Capital Reserve Amount" means, as of any date of determination, for each Dividend Period from January 1, 2013, through and including December 31, 2013, \$3,000,000,000; and for each Dividend Period occurring within each 12-month period thereafter, \$3,000,000,000 reduced by an equal amount for each such 12-month period through and including December 31, 2017, so that for each Dividend Period from January 1, 2018, the Applicable Capital Reserve Amount shall be zero. For the avoidance of doubt, if the calculation of the Dividend Amount for a Dividend Period does not exceed zero, then no Dividend Amount shall accrue or be payable for such Dividend Period.

Amendment to Section 3.2 (Relating to the Periodic Commitment Fee).

4.

Section 3.2 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

3.2. Periodic Commitment Fee. (a) Commencing March 31, 2011, Seller shall pay to Purchaser quarterly, on the last day of March, June, September and December of each calendar year (each a "Periodic Fee Date"), a periodic commitment fee (the "Periodic Commitment Fee"). The Periodic Commitment Fee shall accrue from January 1, 2011.

(b) The Periodic Commitment Fee is intended to fully compensate Purchaser for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2010. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set not later than December 31, 2010 with respect to the ensuing five-year period, shall be reset every five years thereafter and shall be determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller, subject to their reasonable discretion and in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser may waive the Periodic Commitment Fee for up to one year at a time, in its sole discretion, based on adverse conditions in the United States mortgage market.

(c) At the election of Seller, the Periodic Commitment Fee may be paid in cash or by adding the amount thereof ratably to the liquidation preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock so that the aggregate liquidation preference of all such outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock is increased by an amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee. Seller shall deliver notice of such election not later than three (3) Business Days prior to each Periodic Fee Date. If the Periodic Commitment Fee is not paid in cash by 12:00 pm (New York time) on the applicable Periodic Fee Date (irrespective of Seller's election pursuant to this subsection), Seller shall be deemed to have elected to pay the Periodic Commitment Fee by adding the amount thereof to the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock, and the aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall thereupon be automatically increased, in the manner contemplated by the first sentence of this section, by an aggregate amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee then due.

(d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in paragraphs (a), (b), or (c) above, and in consideration of the modification made to the Senior Preferred Stock effective September 30, 2012, for each quarter commencing January 1, 2013, and continuing for as long as paragraph 2 of the Senior Preferred Stock remains in form and content substantially the same as the form and content of the Senior Preferred Stock in effect on September 30, 2012, no Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set, accrue, or be payable.

Amendment to Section 5.4 (Relating to Transfer of Assets).

5.

6.

Section 5.4 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

5.4. Transfer of Assets. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without prior written consent of Purchaser, sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) all or any portion of its assets (including Equity Interests in other persons, including subsidiaries), whether now owned or hereafter acquired (any such sale, transfer, lease or disposition, a "Disposition"), other than Dispositions for fair market value:

(a) to a limited life regulated entity ("<u>LLRE</u>") pursuant to Section 1367(i) of the FHE Act;

(b) of assets and properties in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice;

(c) of assets and properties having fair market value individually or in aggregate less than \$250,000,000 in one transaction or a series of related transactions;

(d) in connection with a liquidation of Seller by a receiver appointed pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act;

(e) of cash or cash equivalents for cash or cash equivalents; or

(f) to the extent necessary to comply with the covenant set forth in Section 5.7 below.

Amendment to Section 5.7 (Relating to Owned Mortgage Assets).

Section 5.7 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

5.7. Mortgage Assets. Seller shall not own, as of any applicable date, Mortgage Assets in excess of (i) on December 31, 2012, \$650 billion, or (ii) on December 31 of each year thereafter, 85.0% of the aggregate amount of Mortgage Assets that Seller was permitted to own as of December 31 of the immediately preceding calendar year; <u>provided</u>, that in no event shall Seller be required under this Section 5.7 to own less than \$250 billion in Mortgage Assets.

Amendment to Section 5 (Adding New Section 5.11 Relating to "Annual Risk Management Plans").

Section 5 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended by inserting after section 5.10 the following:

5.11. Annual Risk Management Plans. Not later than December 15, 2012, and not later than December 15 of each year thereafter while Seller remains in conservatorship pursuant to Section 1367 of the FHE Act, Seller shall, under the direction of Conservator, deliver a risk management plan to Purchaser. Each annual risk management plan shall set out Seller's strategy for reducing its enterprise-wide risk profile and shall describe, in reasonable detail, the actions Seller will take, to reduce both the financial and operational risk associated with each reportable business segment of Seller. Plans delivered subsequent to December 15, 2012 shall also include an assessment of Seller's performance relative to the planned actions described in the prior year's plan. The submission of annual risk management plans under this section shall not in any way limit or affect the Agency in any of its capacities to carry out its statutory responsibilities, including but not limited to providing direction to and oversight of Seller."

8. Existing Agreement to Continue, as Amended.

Except as expressly modified by this Third Amendment, the Existing Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

9. Effective Date.

This Third Amendment shall not become effective until it has been executed by both of Purchaser and Seller. When this Third Amendment has been so executed, it shall become effective as of the date first above written. FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION, by

Federal Housing Finance Agency, its Conservator

. ReMarco

Edward J. DeMarco Acting Director

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Timoth F. Geithner Secretary of the Treasury

- 8 -

THIRD AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIRD AMENDMENT dated as of August 17, 2012, to the AMENDED AND RESTATED SENIOR PREFERRED STOCK PURCHASE AGREEMENT dated as of September 26, 2008, between the UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY ("Purchaser"), and FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION ("Seller"), acting through the Federal Housing Finance Agency (the "Agency") as its duly appointed conservator (the Agency in such capacity, "Conservator").

Background

A. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amended and Restated Senior Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement dated as of September 26, 2008 (the "<u>Amended and</u> <u>Restated Agreement</u>").

B. In the Amended and Restated Agreement, Purchaser committed itself to provide to Seller, on the terms and conditions provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, immediately available funds in an amount as determined from time to time as provided in the Amended and Restated Agreement, but in no event in an aggregate amount exceeding \$100,000,000,000.

C. In consideration for Purchaser's commitment, Seller agreed to sell, and did sell, to Purchaser 1,000,000 shares of senior preferred stock, in the form of the Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock of Seller attached as Exhibit A to the Amended and Restated Agreement, with an initial liquidation preference equal to \$1,000 per share.

D. The Amended and Restated Agreement provides that the aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of senior preferred stock shall be automatically increased by an amount equal to the amount of each draw under Purchaser's funding commitment, and the senior preferred stock sold by Seller to Purchaser provides that the senior preferred stock shall accrue dividends at the annual rate per share equal to 10 percent on the then-current liquidation preference.

E. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Amendment dated as of May 6, 2009, to the Amended and Restated Agreement (the "First Amendment").

F. In the First Amendment, Purchaser increased to \$200,000,000,000 the maximum aggregate amount permitted to be provided to Seller under the Amended and Restated

Agreement, and amended the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement in certain other respects.

G. Purchaser and Seller have heretofore entered into the Second Amendment dated as of December 24, 2009, to the Amended and Restated Agreement (the "Second Amendment").

H. In the Second Amendment, Purchaser modified the maximum aggregate amount permitted to be provided to Seller under the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, by replacing the fixed maximum aggregate amount with the new formulaic maximum amount specified therein, and amended the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, in certain other respects.

I. Purchaser and Seller are each authorized to enter into this Third Amendment to the Amended and Restated Agreement ("<u>this Third Amendment</u>") that (i) includes an agreement by Seller to modify the dividend rate provision of the senior preferred stock sold by Seller to Purchaser, and (ii) amends the terms of the Amended and Restated Agreement, as previously amended, in certain other respects.

THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, Purchaser and Seller agree as follows:

Terms and Conditions

1. Definitions.

Capitalized terms used and not defined in this Third Amendment shall have the respective meanings given such terms in the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment and the Second Amendment (the Amended and Restated Agreement, as amended by the First Amendment and the Second Amendment, being the "Existing Agreement").

2. <u>Amendment to Paragraph 2(a) of Senior Preferred Stock (Relating to Dividend</u> Payment Dates and Dividend Periods).

With respect to the Certificate of Creation, Designation, Powers, Preferences, Rights, Privileges, Qualifications, Limitations, Restrictions, Terms and Conditions of Variable Liquidation Preference Senior Preferred Stock (Par Value \$1.00 Per Share) dated September 7, 2008 (the "Senior Preferred Stock Certificate"), sold by Seller to Purchaser and purchased by Purchaser from Seller, Seller agrees either to amend the existing paragraph 2(a) of the Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, or to issue a replacement Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, in either case so that, by not later than September 30, 2012, paragraph 2(a) reads as follows:

(a) For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, holders of outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, ratably, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative cash dividends at the annual rate per share equal to the then-current Dividend Rate on the then-current Liquidation Preference. For each Dividend Period from January 1, 2013, holders of outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, ratably, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative cash dividends in an amount equal to the then-current Dividend Amount. Dividends on the Senior Preferred Stock shall accrue from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock and will be payable in arrears when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors quarterly on March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year (each, a "Dividend Payment Date"), commencing on December 31, 2008. If a Dividend Payment Date is not a "Business Day," the related dividend will be paid not later than the next Business Day with the same force and effect as though paid on the Dividend Payment Date, without any increase to account for the period from such Dividend Payment Date through the date of actual payment. "Business Day" means a day other than (i) a Saturday or Sunday, (ii) a day on which New York City banks are closed, or (iii) a day on which the offices of the Company are closed.

If declared, the initial dividend will be for the period from but not including the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2008. Except for the initial Dividend Payment Date, the "Dividend Period" relating to a Dividend Payment Date will be the period from but not including the preceding Dividend Payment Date through and including the related Dividend Payment Date. For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, the amount of dividends payable on the initial Dividend Payment Date or for any Dividend Period through and including December 31, 2012, that is not a full calendar quarter shall be computed on the basis of 30-day months, a 360-day year and the actual number of days elapsed in any period of less than one month. For the avoidance of doubt, for each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, in the event that the Liquidation Preference changes in the middle of a Dividend Period, the amount of dividends payable on the Dividend Payment Date at the end of such Dividend Period shall take into account such change in Liquidation Preference and shall be computed at the Dividend Rate on each Liquidation Preference based on the portion of the Dividend Period that each Liquidation Preference was in effect.

Amendment to Paragraph 2(c) of Senior Preferred Stock (Relating to Dividend Rate and Dividend Amount).

3.

With respect to the Senior Preferred Stock Certificate sold by Seller to Purchaser and purchased by Purchaser from Seller, Seller agrees either to amend the existing paragraph 2(c) of the Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, or to issue a replacement Senior Preferred Stock Certificate, in either case so that, effective September 30, 2012, paragraph 2(c) reads as follows:

(c) For each Dividend Period from the date of the initial issuance of the Senior Preferred Stock through and including December 31, 2012, "Dividend Rate" means 10.0%; provided, however, that if at any time the Company shall have for any reason failed to pay dividends in cash in a timely manner as required by this Certificate, then immediately following such failure and for all Dividend Periods thereafter until the Dividend Period following the date on which the Company shall have paid in cash full cumulative dividends (including any unpaid dividends added to the Liquidation Preference pursuant to Section 8) the "Dividend Rate" shall mean 12.0%.

For each Dividend Period from January 1, 2013, through and including December 31, 2017, the "Dividend Amount" for a Dividend Period means the amount, if any, by which the Net Worth Amount at the end of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter, less the Applicable Capital Reserve Amount, exceeds zero. For each Dividend. Period from January 1, 2018, the "Dividend Amount" for a Dividend Period means the amount, if any, by which the Net Worth Amount at the end of the immediately preceding fiscal quarter exceeds zero. In each case, "Net Worth Amount" means (i) the total assets of the Company (such assets excluding the Commitment and any unfunded amounts thereof) as reflected on the balance sheet of the Company as of the applicable date set forth in this Certificate, prepared in accordance with GAAP, less (ii) the total liabilities of the Company (such liabilities excluding any obligation in respect of any capital stock of the Company, including this Certificate), as reflected on the balance sheet of the Company as of the applicable date set forth in this Certificate, prepared in accordance with GAAP. "Applicable Capital Reserve Amount" means, as of any date of determination, for each Dividend Period from January 1, 2013, through and including December 31, 2013, \$3,000,000,000; and for each Dividend Period occurring within each 12-month period thereafter, \$3,000,000,000 reduced by an equal amount for each such 12-month period through and including December 31, 2017, so that for each Dividend Period from January 1, 2018, the Applicable Capital Reserve Amount shall be zero. For the avoidance of doubt, if the calculation of the Dividend Amount for a Dividend Period does not exceed zero, then no Dividend Amount shall accrue or be payable for such Dividend Period.

Amendment to Section 3.2 (Relating to the Periodic Commitment Fee).

Section 3.2 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

3.2. Periodic Commitment Fee. (a) Commencing March 31, 2011, Seller shall pay to Purchaser quarterly, on the last day of March, June, September and December of each calendar year (each a "Periodic Fee Date"), a periodic commitment fee (the "Periodic Commitment Fee"). The Periodic Commitment Fee shall accrue from January 1, 2011.

(b) The Periodic Commitment Fee is intended to fully compensate Purchaser for the support provided by the ongoing Commitment following December 31, 2010. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set not later than December 31, 2010 with respect to the ensuing five-year period, shall be reset every five years thereafter and shall be determined with reference to the market value of the Commitment as then in effect. The amount of the Periodic Commitment Fee shall be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller, subject to their reasonable discretion and in consultation with the Chairman of the Federal Reserve; <u>provided</u>, that Purchaser may waive the Periodic Commitment Fee for up to one year at a time, in its sole discretion, based on adverse conditions in the United States mortgage market.

(c) At the election of Seller, the Periodic Commitment Fee may be paid in cash or by adding the amount thereof ratably to the liquidation preference of each outstanding share of Senior Preferred Stock so that the aggregate liquidation preference of all such outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock is increased by an amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee. Seller shall deliver notice of such election not later than three (3) Business Days prior to each Periodic Fee Date. If the Periodic Commitment Fee is not paid in cash by 12:00 pm (New York time) on the applicable Periodic Fee Date (irrespective of Seller's election pursuant to this subsection), Seller shall be deemed to have elected to pay the Periodic Commitment Fee by adding the amount thereof to the liquidation preference of the Senior Preferred Stock, and the aggregate liquidation preference of the outstanding shares of Senior Preferred Stock shall thereupon be automatically increased, in the manner contemplated by the first sentence of this section, by an aggregate amount equal to the Periodic Commitment Fee then due.

(d) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in paragraphs (a), (b), or (c) above, and in consideration of the modification made to the Senior Preferred Stock effective September 30, 2012, for each quarter commencing January 1, 2013, and continuing for as long as paragraph 2 of the Senior Preferred Stock remains in form and content substantially the same as the form and content of the Senior Preferred Stock in effect on September 30, 2012, no Periodic Commitment Fee shall be set, accrue, or be payable.

Amendment to Section 5.4 (Relating to Transfer of Assets).

5.

Section 5.4 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

5.4. Transfer of Assets. Seller shall not, and shall not permit any of its subsidiaries to, in each case without prior written consent of Purchaser, sell, transfer, lease or otherwise dispose of (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) all or any portion of its assets (including Equity Interests in other persons, including subsidiaries), whether now owned or hereafter acquired (any such sale, transfer, lease or disposition, a "Disposition"), other than Dispositions for fair market value:

(a) to a limited life regulated entity ("<u>LLRE</u>") pursuant to Section 1367(i) of the FHE Act;

(b) of assets and properties in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice;

(c) of assets and properties having fair market value individually or in aggregate less than \$250,000,000 in one transaction or a series of related transactions;

(d) in connection with a liquidation of Seller by a receiver appointed pursuant to Section 1367(a) of the FHE Act;

(e) of cash or cash equivalents for cash or cash equivalents; or

(f) to the extent necessary to comply with the covenant set forth in Section 5.7 below.

6. Amendment to Section 5.7 (Relating to Owned Mortgage Assets).

Section 5.7 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended to read as follows:

5.7. Mortgage Assets. Seller shall not own, as of any applicable date, Mortgage Assets in excess of (i) on December 31, 2012, \$650 billion, or (ii) on December 31 of each year thereafter, 85.0% of the aggregate amount of Mortgage Assets that Seller was permitted to own as of December 31 of the immediately preceding calendar year; provided, that in no event shall Seller be required under this Section 5.7 to own less than \$250 billion in Mortgage Assets.

Amendment to Section 5 (Adding New Section 5.11 Relating to "Annual Risk Management Plans").

Section 5 of the Existing Agreement is hereby amended by inserting after section 5.10 the following:

5.11. Annual Risk Management Plans. Not later than December 15, 2012, and not later than December 15 of each year thereafter while Seller remains in conservatorship pursuant to Section 1367 of the FHE Act, Seller shall, under the direction of Conservator, deliver a risk management plan to Purchaser. Each annual risk management plan shall set out Seller's strategy for reducing its enterprise-wide risk profile and shall describe, in reasonable detail, the actions Seller will take, to reduce both the financial and operational risk associated with each reportable business segment of Seller. Plans delivered subsequent to December 15, 2012 shall also include an assessment of Seller's performance relative to the planned actions described in the prior year's plan. The submission of annual risk management plans under this section shall not in any way limit or affect the Agency in any of its capacities to carry out its statutory responsibilities, including but not limited to providing direction to and oversight of Seller."

8. Existing Agreement to Continue, as Amended.

Except as expressly modified by this Third Amendment, the Existing Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

9. Effective Date.

7.

This Third Amendment shall not become effective until it has been executed by both of Purchaser and Seller. When this Third Amendment has been so executed, it shall become effective as of the date first above written.

Case: 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA Doc #: 22-5 Filed: 01/11/16 Page: 17 of 17 - Page ID#: 396

FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION, by

Federal Housing Finance Agency, its Conservator

2 Maren Edward J. DeMarco

Acting Director

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Timoth *F*, Geithner Secretary of the Treasury

IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE EASTERN DISTRICT OF KENTUCKY SOUTHERN DIVISION AT PIKEVILLE

| ARNETIA JOYCE ROBINSON, |) |
|--|-------------|
| Plaintiff, |)) |
| v. |) |
| THE FEDERAL HOUSING FINANCE AGENCY, <i>et al.</i> , |))) |
| Defendants. |) |

Case No. 7:15-cv-00109-ART-EBA

[PROPOSED] ORDER

Upon consideration of the Motion to Dismiss the Complaint (the "Motion to Dismiss")

by the Department of the Treasury, and for good cause shown, it is hereby:

ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is GRANTED and the Complaint is DISMISSED

WITH PREJUDICE.

SO ORDERED.

Dated: _____.

Hon. Amul R. Thapar United States District Judge